World Journal of *Clinical Oncology*

World J Clin Oncol 2023 October 24; 14(10): 357-444





Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc

World Journal of Clinical Oncology

Contents

Monthly Volume 14 Number 10 October 24, 2023

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

Basic Study

- 357 Hub genes and their key effects on prognosis of Burkitt lymphoma Xu YF, Wang GY, Zhang MY, Yang JG
- 373 Comprehensive analysis of disulfidptosis related genes and prognosis of gastric cancer Li Q, Yin LK

Retrospective Study

400 Treatment of patients with multiple brain metastases by isolated radiosurgery: Toxicity and survival de Camargo AV, de Mattos MD, Kawasaki MK, Gomes DNS, Borges ABB, Vazquez VL, Araujo RLC

Observational Study

409 Classification of patients with metastatic colorectal cancer into consensus molecular subtypes into realworld: A pilot study

González-Montero J, Burotto M, Valenzuela G, Mateluna D, Buen-Abad F, Toro J, Barajas O, Marcelain K

SCIENTOMETRICS

420 What should be the future direction of development in the field of prostate cancer with lung metastasis? Huang ZG, Chen Y, Wu T, Yin BT, Feng X, Li SH, Li DM, Chen G, Cheng JW, He J

CASE REPORT

440 Splenic lymphangioma masquerading as splenic abscess managed by laparoscopic splenectomy: A case report

Thorat S, Shaji FM



Contents

Monthly Volume 14 Number 10 October 24, 2023

ABOUT COVER

Peer Reviewer of World Journal of Clinical Oncology, Amr Ahmed El-Arabey, PhD, Assistant Professor, Department of Pharmacology and Toxicology, Faculty of Pharmacy, Al Azhar University, Nasr City 11751, Cairo, Egypt. ph.amrcapa@gmail.com

AIMS AND SCOPE

The primary aim of World Journal of Clinical Oncology (WJCO, World J Clin Oncol) is to provide scholars and readers from various fields of oncology with a platform to publish high-quality basic and clinical research articles and communicate their research findings online.

WJCO mainly publishes articles reporting research results and findings obtained in the field of oncology and covering a wide range of topics including art of oncology, biology of neoplasia, breast cancer, cancer prevention and control, cancer-related complications, diagnosis in oncology, gastrointestinal cancer, genetic testing for cancer, gynecologic cancer, head and neck cancer, hematologic malignancy, lung cancer, melanoma, molecular oncology, neurooncology, palliative and supportive care, pediatric oncology, surgical oncology, translational oncology, and urologic oncology.

INDEXING/ABSTRACTING

The WJCO is now abstracted and indexed in PubMed, PubMed Central, Emerging Sources Citation Index (Web of Science), Reference Citation Analysis, China National Knowledge Infrastructure, China Science and Technology Journal Database, and Superstar Journals Database. The 2023 Edition of Journal Citation Reports® cites the 2022 impact factor (IF) for WJCO as 2.8; IF without journal self cites: 2.8; 5-year IF: 3.0; Journal Citation Indicator: 0.36.

RESPONSIBLE EDITORS FOR THIS ISSUE

Production Editor: Xiang-Di Zhang; Production Department Director: Xu Guo; Editorial Office Director: Xu Guo.

NAME OF JOURNAL World Journal of Clinical Oncology	INSTRUCTIONS TO AUTHORS https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/gerinfo/204
ISSN	GUIDELINES FOR ETHICS DOCUMENTS
ISSN 2218-4333 (online)	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/GerInfo/287
LAUNCH DATE	GUIDELINES FOR NON-NATIVE SPEAKERS OF ENGLISH
November 10, 2010	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/gerinfo/240
FREQUENCY	PUBLICATION ETHICS
Monthly	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/GerInfo/288
EDITORS-IN-CHIEF	PUBLICATION MISCONDUCT
Hiten RH Patel, Stephen Safe, Jian-Hua Mao, Ken H Young	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/gerinfo/208
EDITORIAL BOARD MEMBERS	ARTICLE PROCESSING CHARGE
https://www.wjgnet.com/2218-4333/editorialboard.htm	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/gerinfo/242
PUBLICATION DATE	STEPS FOR SUBMITTING MANUSCRIPTS
October 24, 2023	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/GerInfo/239
COPYRIGHT	ONLINE SUBMISSION
© 2023 Baishideng Publishing Group Inc	https://www.f6publishing.com

© 2023 Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved. 7041 Koll Center Parkway, Suite 160, Pleasanton, CA 94566, USA E-mail: bpgoffice@wjgnet.com https://www.wjgnet.com



WJC0

World Journal of Woriu jon... Clinical Oncology

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Clin Oncol 2023 October 24; 14(10): 357-372

DOI: 10.5306/wjco.v14.i10.357

Basic Study

ISSN 2218-4333 (online)

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

Hub genes and their key effects on prognosis of Burkitt lymphoma

Yan-Feng Xu, Guan-Yun Wang, Ming-Yu Zhang, Ji-Gang Yang

Specialty type: Oncology

Provenance and peer review: Unsolicited article; Externally peer

reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): A Grade B (Very good): 0 Grade C (Good): 0 Grade D (Fair): D Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Haddadi S, Algeria; Kołat D, Poland

Received: July 19, 2023 Peer-review started: July 19, 2023 First decision: August 24, 2023 Revised: September 6, 2023 Accepted: September 18, 2023 Article in press: September 18, 2023 Published online: October 24, 2023



Yan-Feng Xu, Guan-Yun Wang, Ming-Yu Zhang, Ji-Gang Yang, Department of Nuclear Medicine, Beijing Friendship Hospital, Capital Medical University, Beijing 100050, China

Corresponding author: Ji-Gang Yang, MD, PhD, Chief Doctor, Professor, Researcher, Department of Nuclear Medicine, Beijing Friendship Hospital, Capital Medical University, No. 95 Yong An Road, Xicheng District, Beijing 100050, China. yangjigang@ccmu.edu.cn

Abstract

BACKGROUND

Burkitt lymphoma (BL) is an exceptionally aggressive malignant neoplasm that arises from either the germinal center or post-germinal center B cells. Patients with BL often present with rapid tumor growth and require high-intensity multidrug therapy combined with adequate intrathecal chemotherapy prophylaxis, however, a standard treatment program for BL has not yet been established. It is important to identify biomarkers for predicting the prognosis of BLs and discriminating patients who might benefit from the therapy. Microarray data and sequencing information from public databases could offer opportunities for the discovery of new diagnostic or therapeutic targets.

AIM

To identify hub genes and perform gene ontology (GO) and survival analysis in BL.

METHODS

Gene expression profiles and clinical traits of BL patients were collected from the Gene Expression Omnibus database. Weighted gene co-expression network analysis (WGCNA) was applied to construct gene co-expression modules, and the cytoHubba tool was used to find the hub genes. Then, the hub genes were analyzed using GO and Kyoto Encyclopedia of Genes and Genomes analysis. Additionally, a Protein-Protein Interaction network and a Genetic Interaction network were constructed. Prognostic candidate genes were identified through overall survival analysis. Finally, a nomogram was established to assess the predictive value of hub genes, and drug-gene interactions were also constructed.

RESULTS

In this study, we obtained 8 modules through WGCNA analysis, and there was a significant correlation between the yellow module and age. Then we identified 10 hub genes (SRC, TLR4, CD40, STAT3, SELL, CXCL10, IL2RA, IL10RA, CCR7 and FCGR2B) by cytoHubba tool. Within these hubs, two genes were found to be associated with OS (CXCL10, P = 0.029 and IL2RA, P = 0.0066) by survival ana-



WJCO | https://www.wjgnet.com

Xu YF et al. Prognosis-related genes in Burkitt lymphoma

lysis. Additionally, we combined these two hub genes and age to build a nomogram. Moreover, the drugs related to *IL2RA* and *CXCL10* might have a potential therapeutic role in relapsed and refractory BL.

CONCLUSION

From WGCNA and survival analysis, we identified CXCL10 and IL2RA that might be prognostic markers for BL.

Key Words: Burkitt lymphoma; Weighted gene co-expression network analysis; Microarray data; Functional enrichment analysis; Prognosis; Therapeutic target

©The Author(s) 2023. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: This study represents the pioneering investigation of gene expression in Burkitt lymphoma (BL) using weighted gene co-expression network analysis, coupled with functional enrichment analysis. In this study, we have successfully identified and validated 10 hub genes. Survival analysis has demonstrated that the overexpression of *CXCL10* and *IL2RA* in BL may serve as robust prognostic indicators. Furthermore, an integrated mRNA signature and age nomogram potentially provide valuable prognostic insights for patients with BLs.

Citation: Xu YF, Wang GY, Zhang MY, Yang JG. Hub genes and their key effects on prognosis of Burkitt lymphoma. *World J Clin* Oncol 2023; 14(10): 357-372

URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/2218-4333/full/v14/i10/357.htm **DOI:** https://dx.doi.org/10.5306/wjco.v14.i10.357

INTRODUCTION

Burkitt lymphoma (BL) is a highly aggressive B-cell non-Hodgkin's lymphoma characterized by the *t* (8; 14) chromosomal translocation involving the *MYC* oncogene and the immunoglobulin heavy chain gene (IGH)[1]. Three distinct clinical subtypes of BL have been identified: Namely endemic (African), sporadic (non-endemic), and immunodeficiency-associated. Notably, chronic Epstein-Barr virus infection plays a pivotal role in the pathogenesis of BL, particularly in the endemic subtype[2]. Endemic BL is primarily found in countries located near the equator in Africa. The estimated annual incidence of endemic BL is 3-6 cases per 100000 children in African countries[3], which is approximately 50 times higher than that in the United States[4]. Sporadic BL predominantly occurs in the United States and Western Europe. The annual incidence of BL in the United States is approximately 3 cases per 1 million individuals, while in Europe it stands at around 2.2 cases per 1 million people[5]. Immunodeficiency-associated BL primarily affects individuals with HIV infection, typically those with relatively high CD4 counts and no opportunistic infections[6].

Patients with BL frequently exhibit rapid tumor growth, spontaneous tumor lysis, and elevated levels of serum lactate dehydrogenase. Currently, patients with BL necessitate a high-intensity multi-drug regimen in conjunction with adequate intrathecal central nervous system prophylaxis. However, the absence of an established standard treatment protocol for BL persists[7]. BL is an aggressive lymphoma, which can potentially be cured; however, patients with refractory and relapsed disease have an extremely poor prognosis[8]. Therefore, it is important to identify robust biomarkers for predicting the prognosis of BLs and discriminating patients who might benefit from therapy. The development of BL depends on the constitutive expression of the MYC gene located on chromosome 8q24, which encodes the transcription factor protein MYC[9]. MYC orchestrates the expression of target genes, regulating a variety of cellular processes, including cell growth, division, apoptosis, metabolism, adhesion, and motility[10]. MYC gene rearrangements are seen in the vast majority of BLs, and factors other than MYC translocation need to be present in the process of BL. However, it is not clear why and how B cells develop genetic alterations that result in increased MYC expression and ultimately lead to BL.

The Gene Expression Omnibus (GEO) is an international public repository constructed and maintained by the National Center for Biotechnology Information[11]. At the time of writing, the GEO database hosts more than 194000 public series. Weighted gene co-expression network analysis (WGCNA) is a widely used systematic biological method for generating gene co-expression networks[12,13]. In this study, WGCNA was first used to analyze genes of BL samples mined from the GEO database. Subsequently, we identified these hub genes and conducted a functional enrichment analysis. Additionally, a survival analysis was conducted to identify an mRNA signature that exhibits a significant association with prognosis. Finally, a prognostic nomogram was established based on the combination of gene signature and clinical characteristics.

Zaishideng® WJCO | https://www.wjgnet.com

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Data collection and preprocessing

The raw gene expressions and the corresponding clinical follow-up data of GSE4475 and GSE69051 were downloaded from the GEO database (http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/geo/. Accessed Jan 20, 2023)[14], and the two datasets were built based on the GPL96 platform (HG-U133A) and GPL14951 platform (Illumina HumanHT-12 WG-DASL V4.0 R2 expression beadchip) respectively. Analysis was performed on the raw gene expression data of the BL datasets and the corresponding clinical follow-up obtained from GSE4475, which included a total of 36 BL samples. The survival data of the hub genes was verified by downloading another dataset, GSE69051, which included 77 BL samples. The mRNA sequencing data annotation information was used to match the probe with the corresponding gene and transform the gene name into a gene symbol. Probes that corresponded to more than one gene were excluded from the dataset.

Co-expression network construction

WGCNA converts gene expression data into co-expression modules, establishing relationships between genes and focusing on gene modules rather than individual genes[15]. Besides, WGCNA can identify the gene modules related to clinical traits and has been widely used in cancer research. In this study, the top 5000 most variable genes were used to construct a co-expression network by using the package of WGCNA in R[13]. The power value was filtered out during the module construction process using the WGCNA algorithm. The mean connectivity and scale independence of network modules were analyzed using the gradient test under different power values, which ranged from 1 to 20. When the degree of independence was 0.85, the appropriate power value was determined. Then, the soft threshold test was performed. In this study, the soft threshold β was 12, and the network type was "signed". The WGCNA algorithm further identified co-expression modules under these conditions. The minimum size of the gene group was set at 100 to ensure the reliability of the results for this module. Then, the correlation between the characteristics of the module-trait association module and clinical traits was visually expressed. The relationship between the expression profile and traits was analyzed to make a scatter plot between gene significance and module membership.

Hub genes identification and functional analysis

The Protein-Protein Interaction (PPI) network of the interested module was constructed using the Search Tool for the Retrieval of Interacting Genes/Proteins (STRING) database (available from https://cn.string-db.org/. Accessed 25 Jan 2023)[16] and presented by Cytoscape software. The cytoHubba tool was used to screen the hub genes. Then, the selected hub genes were analyzed by Gene Ontology (GO) and Kyoto Encyclopedia of Genes and Genomes (KEGG) analysis using Database for Annotation, Visualization, and Integrated Discovery (DAVID v.6.8: available from https://david.ncifcrf. gov/. Accessed Jan 29, 2023)[17]. The possible functions were analyzed by biological processes, cellular components, and molecular functions, while the potential signal pathways were analyzed using KEGG.

Construction of hub genes PPI and genetic interaction network

The PPI network was used to analyze the hub genes at the protein level, and the STRING database (available from https:/ /string-db.org/. Accessed Jan 31, 2023) was used to check and predict the interaction between proteins[16]. The genetic interaction (GI) network, constructed using gene function prediction, aims to understand the complex interactions between genes. We used the Gene Multiple Association Network Integration Algorithm (GeneMANIA, available from https://genemania.org/. Accessed Jan 31, 2023) to analyze the hub genes[18]. The threshold of a collective score of 0.15 was implemented.

Statistical analysis

Based on the 50th percentile cut-off value of each hub gene mRNA, patients were divided into high-expression and lowexpression groups. Log-rank test and Kaplan-Meier estimation were performed to obtain log-rank P value and evaluate hub genes in overall survival (OS). Cox regression analysis was conducted to examine the association between the risk score and clinical information, and a nomogram was generated. The survival curve and nomogram were carried out by R version 4.2.1. Additionally, P < 0.05 was statistically significant.

Drug-gene interaction

The DGIdb database (available from https://dgidb.org/. Accessed Feb 20, 2023) was used to investigate drug-gene interaction to identify drugs associated with hub genes[19]. The interaction network was visualized via Cytoscape.

RESULTS

Construction and screening of BL co-expression module

In this study, we obtained the BL dataset from GSE4475, resulting in a total of 13514 gene expression values. The clinical features of the BL samples are listed in Table 1. Then, we selected a total of 5000 genes with the highest average expression values for cluster analysis. Firstly, the clustering tree of 36 samples of BL was extracted from GSE4475 (Figure 1). Secondly, we calculated the soft threshold (power value), and when the weight was equal to 12, the independence exceeded 0.85, indicating higher average connectivity (Supplementary Figure 1). By utilizing this power value for hierarchical clustering analysis and combining similar analysis results, a total of 8 modules were identified,



Table 1 Clinical features of Burkitt lymphoma patients	
Clinical features	Total (<i>n</i> = 36)
Age, mean (range)	31.0 (2-90)
Gender	
Male	24
Female	11
Unknown	1
Stage	
Ι	4
Ш	10
III	5
IV	6
Unknown	11
Survival status	
Alive	20
Dead	7
Unknown	9
Ki 67	
≤75%	4
75%-90%	9
> 90%	22
Unknown	1
CCS	
< 10	29
≥10	5
Unknown	4

CCS: Chromosomal Complexity Score.

including black (1073 genes), blue (967 genes), brown (853 genes), green yellow (140 genes), grey (1019 genes), magenta (219 genes), pink (267 genes) and yellow (462 genes) (Figure 2A). Genes in grey were not included in any module, thus we analyzed the interactive relationships underlying the 7 co-expression modules (Figure 2B). Given the well-established association between age and prognosis in BL patients, we opted to investigate the module that exhibited the strongest correlation with age for subsequent analysis [20,21]. A significant correlation between the yellow module and age was discovered (Figure 3). The correlation between modules and samples is shown in Supplementary Figure 2. Finally, we conducted a scatter diagram of the correlation between the yellow module and age (Figure 4).

Hub genes identification

All of the genes from the yellow module were uploaded to the STRING database, and a PPI network was constructed using Cytoscape software (Supplementary Figure 3). And the top 10 hub genes (SRC, TLR4, CD40, STAT3, SELL, CXCL10, IL2RA, IL10RA, CCR7 and FCGR2B) were screened out by cytoHubba tool. GeneMANIA showed the GI network of hub genes interaction at the mRNA expression level (Figure 5A). The STRING database generated the PPI co-expression network by analyzing the hub genes at the protein level (Figure 5B).

Functional and pathway enrichment analysis

Enrichment analyses of GO and KEGG were conducted to explore potential pathways of the hub genes. Forty-five GOenriched terms were shown in Supplementary Table 1. The top 10 GO terms (Figure 6A) included inflammatory response, external side of plasma membrane, plasma membrane, cellular response to lipopolysaccharide, positive regulation of interleukin-12 production, receptor binding, positive regulation of MAP kinase activity, positive regulation of JNK cascade, immune response and positive regulation of humoral immune response. In the KEGG analysis, 14 pathways enriched by genes in the yellow module were shown in Supplementary Table 2, and the top 10 KEGG terms (Figure 6B)



Baishidena® WJCO https://www.wjgnet.com



Sample dendrogram and trait heatmap

Figure 1 Clustering tree of 36 samples of Burkitt lymphoma extracted from GSE4475. Red indicated more gene expression, white less, and grey indicated deletion. CCS: Chromosomal Complexity Score.

included viral protein interaction with cytokine and cytokine receptor, cytokine-cytokine receptor interaction, toxoplasmosis, measles, tuberculosis, chemokine signaling pathway, lipid and atherosclerosis, Toll-like receptor signaling pathway, Hepatitis B and JAK-STAT signaling pathway.

Survival analysis

Additional survival analysis was conducted on the hub genes to evaluate their impact on BL patients' survival. Due to the small sample size of GSE4475, we opted for GSE69051 for survival analysis (Figure 7). Two of the 10 hub genes were significantly associated with OS: CXCL10 (P = 0.029, Figure 7F) and IL2RA (P = 0.0066, Figure 7G).

Establishment of the nomogram and assessment of predictive value

Based on the hub genes and clinical data of the patients, a nomogram was developed to predict the 1- and 3-year OS of BL patients (Figure 8A). The model had a c-index of 0.84, and the calibration curve demonstrated strong agreement between predicted and observed survival times for both 1- and 3-year OS probabilities in the BL cohort (Figure 8B).

Identification of associated drugs

The drugs related to IL2RA and CXCL10 were identified by the DGIdb database, as these were the only significant results from survival analysis (Figure 9). These results may provide new ideas for the treatment of BL with poor prognosis.

DISCUSSION

BL, a highly aggressive lymphoma identified and described by Denis Burkitt in the last century, continues to be the most common childhood malignancy in Africa nowadays[22]. A defining feature of BL is the translocation between the *c*-MYC gene and the IgH gene, which is found in 80% of cases [t (8; 14)], or between c-MYC and either the kappa or lambda light chain gene, which is found in the remaining 20% [t (2; 8) or t (8; 22)][23]. The proliferation rate and apoptosis rate of BL tumor cells are extremely high, indicating that nearly 100% of the cells are positive for Ki-67. Intensive, short-course combination chemotherapy is recommended for most BL patients. DA-EPOCH (dose-adjusted etoposide, doxorubicin, cyclophosphamide, vincristine, prednisone) + rituximab may be an option for patients who cannot tolerate more aggressive regimens[7]. As the standard of treatment for BL has not yet been established, strictly controlled clinical trials are also recommended. The prognosis of BL patients is associated with both clinical and laboratory characteristics[8,24]. The BL international prognostic index can be used to assess the prognosis of adult patients with disseminated or immunodeficiency-related BL, but it is not currently used for stratifying BL treatment^[20]. Previous studies have demonstrated associations between MYC rearrangements, TCF3 mutations or ID3 alterations (its negative regulator), TP53 modifications, CCND3 and CDKN2A changes, as well as non-antigen-dependent B cell receptor signaling (tonic B





DOI: 10.5306/wjco.v14.i10.357 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2023.

Figure 2 Sample clustering to detect outliers and construction of co-expression modules. A: The constructed co-expression modules of Burkitt lymphoma genes by weighted gene co-expression network analysis; B: Interaction analysis between gene co-expression modules. The heatmap showed the Topological Overlap Matrix among genes in the analysis. Different colors on the x-axis and y-axis represented different modules. The intensity of inter-module connections was visually represented by the yellow brightness in the central region, gradually transitioning into deeper shades of orange.

cell receptor signaling) with the development and prognosis of BL; however, a comprehensive investigation into the prognostic significance of molecular events associated with BL is lacking[25].

As a bioinformatics algorithm, WGCNA offers numerous advantages over conventional methods for differential expression analysis. It primarily focuses on elucidating co-expression patterns, facilitating the identification of biologically relevant modules comprising interconnected genes, and enabling the detection of pivotal hub genes[26-28]. So far, gene modules related to several cancers have been analyzed and verified using WGCNA[29,30].

Saishideng® WJCO | https://www.wjgnet.com



DOI: 10.5306/wjco.v14.i10.357 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2023.

Figure 3 Module-trait association. Correlation thermography between modular feature genes and clinical features of Burkitt lymphoma. Each row corresponded to a module feature, and the column corresponded to a clinical feature. Each cell contained the correlation and the corresponding *P* value. CCS: Chromosomal Complexity Score; ME: Module membership.



Figure 4 The scatter plot of the correlation for an age-related gene between module membership and gene significance in the yellow module.

Baishideng® WJCO | https://www.wjgnet.com

Xu YF et al. Prognosis-related genes in Burkitt lymphoma



Figure 5 Genetic and Protein-Protein interaction network of hub genes. A: GeneMANIA was used to construct a genetic interaction network. The black nodes with a slash represent the query gene, while the other nodes represent the predicted genes. The purple edges indicate co-expression, whereas the blue edges signify co-localization; B: A physically and functionally connected Protein-Protein Interaction network implemented common goals through Search Tool for the Retrieval of Interacting Genes/Proteins, where nodes represented proteins and edges represented pairs of interactions between proteins. Node size and color indicated richness, while edge size and color reflected combined scores.

In this study, 8 modules were obtained through WGCNA. As many prior studies have shown a strong correlation between age and the prognosis of BL patients[20,21], we chose the yellow module that had the strongest correlation with age for further analysis. Ten hub genes (*SRC*, *TLR4*, *CD40*, *STAT3*, *SELL*, *CXCL10*, *IL2RA*, *IL10RA*, *CCR7* and *FCGR2B*) were identified using cytoHubba. GO and KEGG functional analyses were conducted on hub genes, and the PPI and GI analysis of these hub genes revealed their related biological functions. Based on survival analysis, CXCL10 and IL2RA have been identified as genes that affect survival. Afterward, we used a nomogram to develop a new risk assessment system for BL patients based on the aforementioned genes and age, aiming to aid in identifying high-risk groups for this disease.

CXCL10 is one of the three ligands for CXCR3, which is a chemokine receptor [31]. Various studies have demonstrated that in addition to attracting CD8+ and CD4+ effector T cells to tumor sites and sites of inflammation, CXCL10 also governs the polarization and enhances the biological functionality of these cells. This makes CXCL10 a key chemokine driver and a valid target for the therapy of autoimmune diseases such as Inflammatory Bowel Disease, Multiple Sclerosis, Rheumatoid arthritis, and others. Previous studies have also found that chemokines and their receptors are involved in supporting tumor development and metastatic spread [32-35]. In addition to inducing effector TH1 cells, CXCL10 has recently been proven to be associated with the recruitment of CXCR3+ CD8+ T cells to the tumor site and the induction of Granzyme B production by these cells, thereby enhancing their anti-tumor activities [36]. Barreira da Silva *et al* [37] used Dipeptidyl peptidase 4 inhibitors to increase the endogenous level of CXCL10, thereby suppressing experimental melanoma. It has also been demonstrated that the combination of CXCL10 gene therapy and radiotherapy improves therapeutic efficacy in cervical cancer using a HeLa cell murine xenograft tumor model[38]. Numerous studies have demonstrated a positive correlation between increased expression of CXCL10 at the tumor site and improved prognosis in various human cancers[39-41]. However, the biological functions of CXCL10 in BL have not been addressed so far. Our study initially discovered that the high expression of CXCL10 appeared to be associated with a better prognosis. In our prognostic model, CXCL10 outperforms age, which is an accepted prognostic factor for BL. Further studies are required to investigate and validate the mechanism of CXCL10 in BL.

Zaishidena® WJCO | https://www.wjgnet.com





Figure 6 Functional enrichment analysis results of hub genes. A: The top 10 gene ontology terms of hub genes; B: The top 10 Kyoto Encyclopedia of Genes and Genomes pathways of hub genes. GO: Gene Ontology; KEGG: Kyoto Encyclopedia of Genes and Genomes.

Zaishideng® WJCO | https://www.wjgnet.com















WJCO | https://www.wjgnet.com



Figure 7 Kaplan-Meier survival curve. A to J: Kaplan-Meier survival curve of identified hub genes in GSE69051.

IL2RA (CD25) is a low-affinity receptor for its ligand interleukin 2 (IL2), but when combined with *IL2RB* (CD122) and *IL2RG* (CD133), it forms the high-affinity IL2 receptor[42]. The binding of IL2 to IL2 receptor activates JAK1 and JAK3, which in turn activate several pathways that regulate cell survival and proliferation, including the PI3K/AKT, RAS/RAF/MEK/ERK, and STAT5 pathways[43]. *IL2RA* expression is elevated in a variety of cancers, especially hematologic tumors[44-46]. Fell *et al*[47] studied 69 patients with leukemia, lymphoma, or multiple myeloma and found that the expression showed better tolerance to chemotherapy and thus might have a superior prognosis. However, another study demonstrated that high *IL2RA* mRNA expression was an independent and adverse prognostic factor in acute myeloid leukemia, specifically stratifying patients into a worse prognosis[48], while reports on *IL2RA* in chronic myelogenous leukemia (CML) were controversial, they described it as either a promoter or an inhibitor of CML cell proliferation and disease aggressiveness[45,46]. This study demonstrated that BL patients with high expression of *IL2RA* exhibited a better prognosis. Due to the controversial reports on the function of *IL2RA* and the lack of research on BL, further studies are required to validate the prognostic value of *IL2RA* in BL.

As a predictive statistical tool, a nomogram visually displays the significant factors that impact outcomes in multifactor regression analyses and simplifies survival probability prediction through an easy-to-understand graphical representation[49]. The construction of the nomogram model in this study is based on age, *IL2RA*, and *CXCL10*. The nomogram effectively visualizes the impact of identified hub genes and facilitates survival prediction, with the multivariate regression analysis serving as the fundamental component of this model. However, the nomogram would benefit from a validation cohort to enhance its current model. Therefore, it is recommended that additional patients with long-term follow-up be included in future studies.

Based on *CXCL10* and *IL2RA*, we have also identified some drugs that may potentially play a therapeutic role in relapsed and refractory BL, which require further research on pharmacology and treatment protocols. There are also some limitations of the present study. Firstly, the sample size may not be sufficient and could result in selection bias. Secondly, the three different clinical types of BL have the same histological features and similar clinical behavior but differ in epidemiology, clinical presentation, and genetic characteristics, which might need to be classified and analyzed separately. What's more, additional genetic and experimental studies are required to explain the mechanism and the function of these hub genes in the carcinogenesis and progression of BLs. Due to the limited experimental conditions, our study exclusively utilized data sourced from publicly available databases. However, further validation is needed in larger samples or more external datasets.

CONCLUSION

In conclusion, this study is the first to investigate gene expression in BL using WGCNA. These findings provide a framework for identifying co-expression gene modules and discriminating key pathways and hub genes in BL. In the present study, we identified and verified 10 hub genes. Survival analysis showed that overexpression of *CXCL10* and *IL2RA* in BL may serve as superior prognostic indicators. Additionally, an integrated mRNA signature and age nomogram potentially offer prognostic value for patients with BLs.

Zajshidena® W

WJCO https://www.wjgnet.com



Figure 8 Nomogram and calibration plot for GSE69051 cohort. A: The nomogram was constructed to predicting1, 3-year survival rate of Burkitt lymphoma patients; B: The calibration curves for predicting patient survival at 1 and 3 years in the cohort. OS: Overall survival.

Raisbideng® WJCO | https://www.wjgnet.com



Figure 9 Drugs related to IL2RA and CXCL10.

ARTICLE HIGHLIGHTS

Research background

Burkitt lymphoma (BL) is an exceptionally aggressive malignant neoplasm originating from either the germinal center or post-germinal center B cells. However, a standardized treatment regimen for BL has yet to be established. The utilization of microarray data and sequencing information retrieved from public databases presents promising prospects for the identification of novel diagnostic or therapeutic targets.

Research motivation

It is crucial to identify biomarkers that can predict the prognosis of BLs and distinguish patients who would benefit from specific therapies.

Research objectives

The aim of our study was to identify hub genes and conduct gene ontology analysis specifically in BL, as well as perform functional enrichment analysis. Additionally, we performed survival analysis and developed a novel prognostic model incorporating candidate genes along with clinical features.



Baishidena® WJCO | https://www.wjgnet.com

Research methods

The gene expression profiles and clinical traits of BL patients were obtained from the Gene Expression Omnibus database. Weighted gene co-expression network analysis (WGCNA) was employed to construct gene co-expression modules, while the cytoHubba tool was utilized to identify hub genes. Prognostic candidate genes were identified through overall survival (OS) analysis. A nomogram was developed to evaluate the predictive value of the hub genes.

Research results

In this study, we identified 8 modules through WGCNA analysis and found a significant correlation between the yellow module and age. By using the cytoHubba tool, we identified 10 hub genes (SRC, TLR4, CD40, STAT3, SELL, CXCL10, *IL2RA*, *IL10RA*, *CCR7*, and *FCGR2B*). Among these hubs, two genes (*CXCL10* with P = 0.029 and *IL2RA* with P = 0.0066) were associated with OS based on our survival analysis.

Research conclusions

This study is the first to investigate gene expression in BL using WGCNA. We have identified and validated 10 hub genes, demonstrating that the overexpression of CXCL10 and IL2RA in BL can serve as robust prognostic indicators. Furthermore, the integration of an mRNA signature with age nomogram holds promising potential for predicting patient outcomes in BLs.

Research perspectives

Further genetic and experimental investigations are imperative to elucidate the underlying mechanism and functional significance of these hub genes in the carcinogenesis and progression of BLs.

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Xu YF and Yang JG designed the research; Xu YF, Wang GY and Zhang MY performed the research; Xu YF, Wang GY contributed new reagents/analytic tools; Xu YF analyzed the data; Xu YF, Zhang MY, Wang GY and Yang JG wrote the paper.

Supported by National Natural Science Foundation of China (General Program), No. 82272034.

Institutional review board statement: Institutional review board statement is not applied to our manuscript.

Institutional animal care and use committee statement: Institutional animal care and use committee statement is not applied to our manuscript.

Conflict-of-interest statement: All authors declare that they have no conflicts of interest and have never published the manuscript.

Data sharing statement: The datasets analyzed (GSE4475 and GSE69051) during this study are publicly available in the GEO database (https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/geo/), the original contributions presented in this study are included in the article/Supplementary material, further inquiries can be directed to the corresponding author (yangjigang@ccmu.edu.cn).

ARRIVE guidelines statement: The authors have read the ARRIVE Guidelines, and the manuscript was prepared and revised according to the ARRIVE Guidelines.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: China

ORCID number: Guan-Yun Wang 0000-0003-1880-7163; Ji-Gang Yang 0000-0002-6489-7780.

S-Editor: Lin C L-Editor: A P-Editor: Zhang XD

REFERENCES

- 1 Bishop PC, Rao VK, Wilson WH. Burkitt's lymphoma: molecular pathogenesis and treatment. Cancer Invest 2000; 18: 574-583 [PMID: 10923106 DOI: 10.3109/07357900009012197]
- Sall FB, Shmakova A, Karpukhina A, Tsfasman T, Lomov N, Canoy RJ, Boutboul D, Oksenhendler E, Toure AO, Lipinski M, Wiels J, 2 Germini D, Vassetzky Y. Epstein-Barr virus reactivation induces MYC-IGH spatial proximity and t(8;14) in B cells. J Med Virol 2023; 95: e28633 [PMID: 36866703 DOI: 10.1002/jmv.28633]



- Magrath I. Epidemiology: clues to the pathogenesis of Burkitt lymphoma. Br J Haematol 2012; 156: 744-756 [PMID: 22260300 DOI: 3 10.1111/j.1365-2141.2011.09013.x]
- Ogwang MD, Bhatia K, Biggar RJ, Mbulaiteye SM. Incidence and geographic distribution of endemic Burkitt lymphoma in northern Uganda 4 revisited. Int J Cancer 2008; 123: 2658-2663 [PMID: 18767045 DOI: 10.1002/ijc.23800]
- Sant M, Allemani C, Tereanu C, De Angelis R, Capocaccia R, Visser O, Marcos-Gragera R, Maynadié M, Simonetti A, Lutz JM, Berrino F; 5 HAEMACARE Working Group. Incidence of hematologic malignancies in Europe by morphologic subtype: results of the HAEMACARE project. Blood 2010; 116: 3724-3734 [PMID: 20664057 DOI: 10.1182/blood-2010-05-282632]
- Guech-Ongey M, Simard EP, Anderson WF, Engels EA, Bhatia K, Devesa SS, Mbulaiteye SM. AIDS-related Burkitt lymphoma in the United 6 States: what do age and CD4 Lymphocyte patterns tell us about etiology and/or biology? Blood 2010; 116: 5600-5604 [PMID: 20813897 DOI: 10.1182/blood-2010-03-275917]
- Smeland S, Blystad AK, Kvaløy SO, Ikonomou IM, Delabie J, Kvalheim G, Hammerstrøm J, Lauritzsen GF, Holte H. Treatment of Burkitt's/ 7 Burkitt-like lymphoma in adolescents and adults: a 20-year experience from the Norwegian Radium Hospital with the use of three successive regimens. Ann Oncol 2004; 15: 1072-1078 [PMID: 15205201 DOI: 10.1093/annonc/mdh262]
- Castillo JJ, Winer ES, Olszewski AJ. Population-based prognostic factors for survival in patients with Burkitt lymphoma: an analysis from the 8 Surveillance, Epidemiology, and End Results database. Cancer 2013; 119: 3672-3679 [PMID: 23913575 DOI: 10.1002/cncr.28264]
- Saleh K, Michot JM, Camara-Clayette V, Vassetsky Y, Ribrag V. Burkitt and Burkitt-Like Lymphomas: a Systematic Review. Curr Oncol Rep 9 2020; 22: 33 [PMID: 32144513 DOI: 10.1007/s11912-020-0898-8]
- Hecht JL, Aster JC. Molecular biology of Burkitt's lymphoma. J Clin Oncol 2000; 18: 3707-3721 [PMID: 11054444 DOI: 10 10.1200/JCO.2000.18.21.3707]
- Edgar R, Domrachev M, Lash AE. Gene Expression Omnibus: NCBI gene expression and hybridization array data repository. Nucleic Acids 11 Res 2002; 30: 207-210 [PMID: 11752295 DOI: 10.1093/nar/30.1.207]
- Botía JA, Vandrovcova J, Forabosco P, Guelfi S, D'Sa K; United Kingdom Brain Expression Consortium, Hardy J, Lewis CM, Ryten M, 12 Weale ME. An additional k-means clustering step improves the biological features of WGCNA gene co-expression networks. BMC Syst Biol 2017; **11**: 47 [PMID: 28403906 DOI: 10.1186/s12918-017-0420-6]
- 13 Langfelder P, Horvath S. WGCNA: an R package for weighted correlation network analysis. BMC Bioinformatics 2008; 9: 559 [PMID: 19114008 DOI: 10.1186/1471-2105-9-559]
- Barrett T, Wilhite SE, Ledoux P, Evangelista C, Kim IF, Tomashevsky M, Marshall KA, Phillippy KH, Sherman PM, Holko M, Yefanov A, 14 Lee H, Zhang N, Robertson CL, Serova N, Davis S, Soboleva A. NCBI GEO: archive for functional genomics data sets--update. Nucleic Acids Res 2013; 41: D991-D995 [PMID: 23193258 DOI: 10.1093/nar/gks1193]
- Niemira M, Collin F, Szalkowska A, Bielska A, Chwialkowska K, Reszec J, Niklinski J, Kwasniewski M, Kretowski A. Molecular Signature 15 of Subtypes of Non-Small-Cell Lung Cancer by Large-Scale Transcriptional Profiling: Identification of Key Modules and Genes by Weighted Gene Co-Expression Network Analysis (WGCNA). Cancers (Basel) 2019; 12 [PMID: 31877723 DOI: 10.3390/cancers12010037]
- 16 Szklarczyk D, Gable AL, Nastou KC, Lyon D, Kirsch R, Pyysalo S, Doncheva NT, Legeay M, Fang T, Bork P, Jensen LJ, von Mering C. The STRING database in 2021: customizable protein-protein networks, and functional characterization of user-uploaded gene/measurement sets. Nucleic Acids Res 2021; 49: D605-D612 [PMID: 33237311 DOI: 10.1093/nar/gkaa1074]
- Huang da W, Sherman BT, Lempicki RA. Bioinformatics enrichment tools: paths toward the comprehensive functional analysis of large gene 17 lists. Nucleic Acids Res 2009; 37: 1-13 [PMID: 19033363 DOI: 10.1093/nar/gkn923]
- Warde-Farley D, Donaldson SL, Comes O, Zuberi K, Badrawi R, Chao P, Franz M, Grouios C, Kazi F, Lopes CT, Maitland A, Mostafavi S, 18 Montojo J, Shao Q, Wright G, Bader GD, Morris Q. The GeneMANIA prediction server: biological network integration for gene prioritization and predicting gene function. Nucleic Acids Res 2010; 38: W214-W220 [PMID: 20576703 DOI: 10.1093/nar/gkq537]
- Wagner AH, Coffman AC, Ainscough BJ, Spies NC, Skidmore ZL, Campbell KM, Krysiak K, Pan D, McMichael JF, Eldred JM, Walker JR, 19 Wilson RK, Mardis ER, Griffith M, Griffith OL. DGIdb 2.0: mining clinically relevant drug-gene interactions. Nucleic Acids Res 2016; 44: D1036-D1044 [PMID: 26531824 DOI: 10.1093/nar/gkv1165]
- Olszewski AJ, Jakobsen LH, Collins GP, Cwynarski K, Bachanova V, Blum KA, Boughan KM, Bower M, Dalla Pria A, Danilov A, David 20 KA, Diefenbach C, Ellin F, Epperla N, Farooq U, Feldman TA, Gerrie AS, Jagadeesh D, Kamdar M, Karmali R, Kassam S, Kenkre VP, Khan N, Kim SH, Klein AK, Lossos IS, Lunning MA, Martin P, Martinez-Calle N, Montoto S, Naik S, Palmisiano N, Peace D, Phillips EH, Phillips TJ, Portell CA, Reddy N, Santarsieri A, Sarraf Yazdy M, Smeland KB, Smith SE, Smith SD, Sundaram S, Zayac AS, Zhang XY, Zhu C, Cheah CY, El-Galaly TC, Evens AM. Burkitt Lymphoma International Prognostic Index. J Clin Oncol 2021; 39: 1129-1138 [PMID: 33502927 DOI: 10.1200/JCO.20.03288]
- Lu J, Tan H, Li B, Chen S, Xu L, Zou Y. Status and prognostic nomogram of patients with Burkitt lymphoma. Oncol Lett 2020; 19: 972-984 21 [PMID: 31897210 DOI: 10.3892/ol.2019.11155]
- Ferry JA. Burkitt's lymphoma: clinicopathologic features and differential diagnosis. Oncologist 2006; 11: 375-383 [PMID: 16614233 DOI: 22 10.1634/theoncologist.11-4-375]
- Burmeister T, Schwartz S, Horst HA, Rieder H, Gökbuget N, Hoelzer D, Thiel E. Molecular heterogeneity of sporadic adult Burkitt-type 23 leukemia/Lymphoma as revealed by PCR and cytogenetics: correlation with morphology, immunology and clinical features. Leukemia 2005; 19: 1391-1398 [PMID: 15973450 DOI: 10.1038/sj.leu.2403847]
- Wästerlid T, Jonsson B, Hagberg H, Jerkeman M. Population based study of prognostic factors and treatment in adult Burkitt lymphoma: a 24 Swedish Lymphoma Registry study. Leuk Lymphoma 2011; 52: 2090-2096 [PMID: 21718134 DOI: 10.3109/10428194.2011.593274]
- Schmitz R, Ceribelli M, Pittaluga S, Wright G, Staudt LM. Oncogenic mechanisms in Burkitt lymphoma. Cold Spring Harb Perspect Med 25 2014; **4** [PMID: 24492847 DOI: 10.1101/cshperspect.a014282]
- Fuller TF, Ghazalpour A, Aten JE, Drake TA, Lusis AJ, Horvath S. Weighted gene coexpression network analysis strategies applied to mouse 26 weight. Mamm Genome 2007; 18: 463-472 [PMID: 17668265 DOI: 10.1007/s00335-007-9043-3]
- 27 Mason MJ, Fan G, Plath K, Zhou Q, Horvath S. Signed weighted gene co-expression network analysis of transcriptional regulation in murine embryonic stem cells. BMC Genomics 2009; 10: 327 [PMID: 19619308 DOI: 10.1186/1471-2164-10-327]
- Saris CG, Horvath S, van Vught PW, van Es MA, Blauw HM, Fuller TF, Langfelder P, DeYoung J, Wokke JH, Veldink JH, van den Berg LH, 28 Ophoff RA. Weighted gene co-expression network analysis of the peripheral blood from Amyotrophic Lateral Sclerosis patients. BMC Genomics 2009; 10: 405 [PMID: 19712483 DOI: 10.1186/1471-2164-10-405]
- 29 Chou WC, Cheng AL, Brotto M, Chuang CY. Visual gene-network analysis reveals the cancer gene co-expression in human endometrial cancer. BMC Genomics 2014; 15: 300 [PMID: 24758163 DOI: 10.1186/1471-2164-15-300]



- Liu R, Cheng Y, Yu J, Lv QL, Zhou HH. Identification and validation of gene module associated with lung cancer through coexpression 30 network analysis. Gene 2015; 563: 56-62 [PMID: 25752287 DOI: 10.1016/j.gene.2015.03.008]
- Karin N, Razon H. Chemokines beyond chemo-attraction: CXCL10 and its significant role in cancer and autoimmunity. Cytokine 2018; 109: 31 24-28 [PMID: 29449068 DOI: 10.1016/j.cyto.2018.02.012]
- Nagarsheth N, Wicha MS, Zou W. Chemokines in the cancer microenvironment and their relevance in cancer immunotherapy. Nat Rev 32 Immunol 2017; 17: 559-572 [PMID: 28555670 DOI: 10.1038/nri.2017.49]
- Reymond N, d'Água BB, Ridley AJ. Crossing the endothelial barrier during metastasis. Nat Rev Cancer 2013; 13: 858-870 [PMID: 24263189 33 DOI: 10.1038/nrc3628]
- Nibbs RJ, Graham GJ. Immune regulation by atypical chemokine receptors. Nat Rev Immunol 2013; 13: 815-829 [PMID: 24319779 DOI: 34 10.1038/nri3544]
- 35 Murdoch C, Muthana M, Coffelt SB, Lewis CE. The role of myeloid cells in the promotion of tumour angiogenesis. Nat Rev Cancer 2008; 8: 618-631 [PMID: 18633355 DOI: 10.1038/nrc2444]
- 36 Zumwalt TJ, Arnold M, Goel A, Boland CR. Active secretion of CXCL10 and CCL5 from colorectal cancer microenvironments associates with GranzymeB+ CD8+ T-cell infiltration. Oncotarget 2015; 6: 2981-2991 [PMID: 25671296 DOI: 10.18632/oncotarget.3205]
- Barreira da Silva R, Laird ME, Yatim N, Fiette L, Ingersoll MA, Albert ML. Dipeptidylpeptidase 4 inhibition enhances lymphocyte 37 trafficking, improving both naturally occurring tumor immunity and immunotherapy. Nat Immunol 2015; 16: 850-858 [PMID: 26075911 DOI: 10.1038/ni.3201]
- Zhao M, Ma Q, Xu J, Fu S, Chen L, Wang B, Wu J, Yang L. Combining CXCL10 gene therapy and radiotherapy improved therapeutic 38 efficacy in cervical cancer HeLa cell xenograft tumor models. Oncol Lett 2015; 10: 768-772 [PMID: 26622567 DOI: 10.3892/ol.2015.3281]
- Bronger H, Singer J, Windmüller C, Reuning U, Zech D, Delbridge C, Dorn J, Kiechle M, Schmalfeldt B, Schmitt M, Avril S. CXCL9 and 39 CXCL10 predict survival and are regulated by cyclooxygenase inhibition in advanced serous ovarian cancer. Br J Cancer 2016; 115: 553-563 [PMID: 27490802 DOI: 10.1038/bjc.2016.172]
- Toiyama Y, Fujikawa H, Kawamura M, Matsushita K, Saigusa S, Tanaka K, Inoue Y, Uchida K, Mohri Y, Kusunoki M. Evaluation of 40 CXCL10 as a novel serum marker for predicting liver metastasis and prognosis in colorectal cancer. Int J Oncol 2012; 40: 560-566 [PMID: 22038159 DOI: 10.3892/ijo.2011.1247]
- Liu M, Guo S, Stiles JK. The emerging role of CXCL10 in cancer (Review). Oncol Lett 2011; 2: 583-589 [PMID: 22848232 DOI: 41 10.3892/ol.2011.300]
- Flynn MJ, Hartley JA. The emerging role of anti-CD25 directed therapies as both immune modulators and targeted agents in cancer. Br J 42 Haematol 2017; 179: 20-35 [PMID: 28556984 DOI: 10.1111/bjh.14770]
- Olejniczak K, Kasprzak A. Biological properties of interleukin 2 and its role in pathogenesis of selected diseases--a review. Med Sci Monit 43 2008; 14: RA179-RA189 [PMID: 18830208]
- Saito Y, Kitamura H, Hijikata A, Tomizawa-Murasawa M, Tanaka S, Takagi S, Uchida N, Suzuki N, Sone A, Najima Y, Ozawa H, Wake A, 44 Taniguchi S, Shultz LD, Ohara O, Ishikawa F. Identification of therapeutic targets for quiescent, chemotherapy-resistant human leukemia stem cells. Sci Transl Med 2010; 2: 17ra9 [PMID: 20371479 DOI: 10.1126/scitranslmed.3000349]
- 45 Sadovnik I, Hoelbl-Kovacic A, Herrmann H, Eisenwort G, Cerny-Reiterer S, Warsch W, Hoermann G, Greiner G, Blatt K, Peter B, Stefanzl G, Berger D, Bilban M, Herndlhofer S, Sill H, Sperr WR, Streubel B, Mannhalter C, Holyoake TL, Sexl V, Valent P. Identification of CD25 as STAT5-Dependent Growth Regulator of Leukemic Stem Cells in Ph+ CML. Clin Cancer Res 2016; 22: 2051-2061 [PMID: 26607600 DOI: 10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-15-0767
- Kobayashi CI, Takubo K, Kobayashi H, Nakamura-Ishizu A, Honda H, Kataoka K, Kumano K, Akiyama H, Sudo T, Kurokawa M, Suda T. 46 The IL-2/CD25 axis maintains distinct subsets of chronic myeloid leukemia-initiating cells. Blood 2014; 123: 2540-2549 [PMID: 24574458 DOI: 10.1182/blood-2013-07-517847]
- Fell G, Rosko AE, Abel GA, Dumontier C, Higby KJ, Murillo A, Neuberg DS, Burd CE, Lane AA. Peripheral blood CD3(+) T-cell gene 47 expression biomarkers correlate with clinical frailty in patients with haematological malignancies. Br J Haematol 2022; 199: 100-105 [PMID: 35766906 DOI: 10.1111/bjh.18336]
- Du W, He J, Zhou W, Shu S, Li J, Liu W, Deng Y, Lu C, Lin S, Ma Y, He Y, Zheng J, Zhu J, Bai L, Li X, Yao J, Hu D, Gu S, Li H, Guo A, 48 Huang S, Feng X. High IL2RA mRNA expression is an independent adverse prognostic biomarker in core binding factor and intermediate-risk acute myeloid leukemia. J Transl Med 2019; 17: 191 [PMID: 31171000 DOI: 10.1186/s12967-019-1926-z]
- Raghav K, Hwang H, Jácome AA, Bhang E, Willett A, Huey RW, Dhillon NP, Modha J, Smaglo B, Matamoros A Jr, Estrella JS, Jao J, 49 Overman MJ, Wang X, Greco FA, Loree JM, Varadhachary GR. Development and Validation of a Novel Nomogram for Individualized Prediction of Survival in Cancer of Unknown Primary. Clin Cancer Res 2021; 27: 3414-3421 [PMID: 33858857 DOI: 10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-20-4117]



WJCO | https://www.wjgnet.com

WJC0

World Journal of Woriu journe Clinical Oncology

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Clin Oncol 2023 October 24; 14(10): 373-399

DOI: 10.5306/wjco.v14.i10.373

ISSN 2218-4333 (online)

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

Basic Study Comprehensive analysis of disulfidptosis related genes and prognosis of gastric cancer

Qian Li, Long-Kuan Yin

Specialty type: Oncology

Provenance and peer review:

Unsolicited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): B, B Grade C (Good): 0 Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Ozturk E, Turkey; Rhoden CRB, Brazil

Received: July 30, 2023 Peer-review started: July 30, 2023 First decision: August 24, 2023 Revised: September 7, 2023 Accepted: September 18, 2023 Article in press: September 18, 2023 Published online: October 24, 2023



Qian Li, Department of Oncology, Fushun Hospital of Traditional Chinese Medicine, Zigong 643200, Sichuan Province, China

Long-Kuan Yin, Department of Gastrointestinal Surgery, Fushun People's Hospital, Zigong 643200, Sichuan Province, China

Corresponding author: Long-Kuan Yin, Doctor, Researcher, Department of Gastrointestinal Surgery, Fushun People's Hospital, No. 490 Jixiang Road, Fushi Town, Zigong 643200, Sichuan Province, China. 782286066@qq.com

Abstract

BACKGROUND

Gastric cancer (GC) is a common malignant tumor of the digestive system. Disulfidptosis is a new programmed cell death mechanism, although its specific mechanism in GC is incompletely understood.

AIM

In this study, we used bioinformatics analysis to explore a disulfidptosis-based predictive model related to GC prognosis and to identify potential therapeutic targets and sensitive drugs for GC.

METHODS

We extracted GC-related data from The Cancer Genome Atlas and Gene Expression Omnibus databases. R software (version 4.2.1) was used for correlation analysis.

RESULTS

Through the above analysis, we found that the disulfidptosis related gene may be related to the prognosis of GC. Six genes, namely, PLS3, GRP, APOD, SGCE, COL8A1, and VAMP7, were found to constitute a predictive model for GC prognosis. APOD is a potential therapeutic target for treating GC. Bosutinib and other drugs are sensitive for the treatment of GC.

CONCLUSION

The results of this study indicate that disulfidptosis is related to the prognosis and treatment of GC, while APOD represents a potential therapeutic target for GC.

Key Words: Gastric cancer; Disulfidptosis; Drugs; Prognosis; Targets



©The Author(s) 2023. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: Gastric cancer (GC) is a common malignant tumor of the digestive system. Disulfidptosis is a new programmed cell death mechanism. The specific mechanism of disulfidptosis in GC is not fully understood. This study found that the disulfidptosis related gene may be related to the prognosis of gastric cancer. PLS3, GRP, APOD, SGCE, COL8A1, VAMP7, these six genes constitute a predictive model for gastric cancer prognosis. APOD is a potential therapeutic target. Bosutinib and other drugs are sensitive for the treatment of gastric cancer.

Citation: Li Q, Yin LK. Comprehensive analysis of disulfidptosis related genes and prognosis of gastric cancer. World J Clin Oncol 2023; 14(10): 373-399

URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/2218-4333/full/v14/i10/373.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.5306/wjco.v14.i10.373

INTRODUCTION

Gastric cancer (GC) is a common cause of cancer-related death worldwide, with a particularly high incidence in East Asia, such as South Korea, China, and Japan^[1-9]. The early clinical symptoms of GC are not obvious and lack specificity^{[10-} 14], which leads to a low rate of early diagnosis [15-26]. Most patients with GC are diagnosed late and have a poor prognosis^[27-40]. Although the diagnosis and treatment strategies for GC have gradually increased in recent decades, the prognosis of advanced GC remains poor [41-47]. Therefore, there is an urgent need to find more biomarkers as novel therapeutic targets and to develop new drugs to improve diagnosis and treatment measures and, consequently, patient survival and prognosis.

GC is a heterogeneous disease [48], with previous studies suggesting that various cell programmed death mechanisms, including ferroptosis[49-54] and cuproptosis[55-58], represent novel research directions for GC. In recent years, it has been found that disulfidptosis[59], a novel and poorly studied mechanism of programmed cell death, represents a previously uncharacterized form of cell death induced by abnormal accumulation of disulfide in cells under glucose starvation, which is different from copper death and iron death. However, its role in GC and its related mechanisms are still unclear and need to be further explored.

In this study, we analyzed the sequencing data of tumor tissues from databases such as The Cancer Genome Atlas (TCGA)[60] and Gene Expression Omnibus (GEO) (Supplementary material)[61] and 14 disulfidptosis-related gene (DRGs)[59] (ACTN4, ACTB, CD2AP, CAPZB, DSTN, FLNA, FLNB, INF2, IQGAP1, MYH10, MYL6, MYH9, PDLIM1, and TLN1). We conducted differential analysis of DRGs, as well as analyses of the tumor mutation burden (TMB)[62,63], copy variations, gene ontology (GO)[64], and the kyoto encyclopedia of genes and genomes (KEGG)[65], among others. In this paper, the mechanism of DRGs involved in the occurrence and development of GC is discussed, and new therapeutic targets and drugs that may be related to the prognosis of GC are preliminarily analyzed and screened from a new perspective.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Data downloading and processing

Expression data, clinical data, mutation data, and copy data related to GC were downloaded and organized from TCGA database. The GSE84433 and GSE26253 datasets and their platform annotation files were downloaded from the GEO database. Data were analyzed and processed using R software (version 4.2.1) and Perl software (version 5.30.0).

Differential and prognostic analyses

GC-related data were extracted from TCGA database and analyzed in combination with the disulfidptosis-related gene. Differential analysis, mutation load analysis, copy number variation frequency analysis, and survival analysis were performed using R software.

Disulfidptosis subtype analysis

R software was used to classify all samples related to the disulfidptosis-related gene in TCGA and GEO databases for survival analysis, heatmap clustering, gene set variation analysis (GSVA), immune cell differential analysis, subtype differential analysis, and GO and KEGG enrichment analyses.

Significant differential gene subtyping, prediction model construction, and analysis

We continued to perform survival analysis, heatmap clustering, and differential analysis of the DRGs on the samples classified by differential gene subtyping. Then, we randomly divided the significant differential samples into groups and performed least absolute shrinkage and selection operator (LASSO) regression analysis and univariate and multivariate



Cox regression analyses and constructed a prognostic model. Using the prognostic model, we calculated the risk score for each patient sample using the following formula:.where Coef_i is the coefficient, and X_i is the expression level of the gene. We constructed a prognostic evaluation model for overall survival based on the risk score. We then constructed a Sankey diagram and analyzed the differences in risk scores between subtypes and the differential risk of the DRGs.

Prognostic model validation

The reliability of the prognostic model was verified by survival analysis, receiver operating characteristic (ROC) curve mapping, risk curve mapping, survival state map, and clustering heatmap of model genes in each subgroup.

Nomogram construction and analysis of the correlation between risk score and immunity, as well as drug susceptibility

Next, the independent prognostic factors of GC and potential therapeutic targets were sought by constructing the column diagram, and survival analysis of potential prognostic genes was performed by Gene Expression Profiling Interactive Analysis (GEPIA). Subsequently, immune cell correlation analysis, tumor microenvironment (TME) difference analysis, waterfall map construction, tumor mutation load analysis, microsatellite instability (MSI), stem cell correlation analysis, and drug sensitivity analysis were performed for the risk score.

Immunohistochemical analysis

We conducted immunohistochemical analysis of *APOD* using the human protein atlas (HPA) network database, comparing the differences in protein expression between GC tissues and adjacent normal tissues.

Statistical analysis

All statistical analyses were performed using R software (version 4.2.1). A *P*-value < 0.05 was considered statistically significant.

RESULTS

Difference analysis and prognosis analysis of DRGs

Difference analysis revealed that 10 DRGs, namely, *ACTN4*, *ACTB*, *CD2AP*, *CAPZB*, *FLNB*, *INF2*, *IQGAP1*, *MYH10*, *MYH9* and *PDLIM1*, were significantly different in GC samples and adjacent normal tissue samples (Figure 1A). Through mutation load analysis, copy number variation frequency analysis, and a genosphere map, we found that *CAPZB* and *MYL6* were not mutated, while *MYH10* had the most mutations. It was also found that *CAPZB* had the most deletion mutations, while *IQGAP1* had the most insertion mutations. Cyclic analysis led to the identification of disulfidptosis mutations in 14 chromosomes (Figure 1B-D). Moreover, survival analysis showed that patients with high expression of *TLN1*, *MYL6*, *MYH10*, *MYH9*, *IQGAP1*, *INF2*, *FLNA*, *DSTN*, and *ACTB* had a reduced survival time, while those with high expression of *PDLIM1* had an increased survival time (Figure 2A–J). Prognostic network diagram analysis showed that disulfidptosis-related genes, including *PDLIM1*, *FLNA*, *MYH10*, *MYL6*, and *DSTN*, were significantly correlated with the prognosis of GC (P < 0.05), and *DSTN*, *FLNA*, *MYH10*, and *MYL6* were risk factors for the prognosis of GC, while *PDLIM1* was a favorable factor for the prognosis of GC (Figure 2K).

Subtyping of the DRGs and analysis through GSVA, single-sample gene set enrichment analysis, GO, and KEGG analyses

Through clustering analysis of the DRG samples, we found that the best way to divide the samples was into two subtypes, A and B (Figure 3A-D). Through survival analysis of the two subtypes, we found significant differences between the groups, P < 0.05 (Figure 3E), and through clustering heatmap analysis, we found that most DRGs were upregulated in cluster A and downregulated in cluster B (Figure 3F). Using the GSVA package in R software, we performed KEGG pathway enrichment analysis on the DRG subtyping samples and found that the significantly different pathways enriched in the two subtypes included glutamate and glutamine metabolism, extracellular matrix receptor interaction, the transforming growth factor-beta $(TGF-\beta)$ signaling pathway, and the pentose phosphate pathway (Figure 4A). Through GO functional enrichment analysis of the DRG subtyping samples with the GSVA package in R, we found that the main enrichment was in the positive regulation of the transforming growth factor receptor and Wnt signaling pathways (Figure 4B). We also found significant differences in immune cells, such as activated CD4 T cells, and activated CD8 T cells, between subtypes A and B, according to the analysis of the differences in immune cells between the subtypes (Figure 5A). Subtype differential analysis led to the identification of 282 significantly different co-expressed genes between subtypes A and B (Figure 5B and C). Moreover, GO analysis of these differentially expressed genes revealed that the enriched functions of these differentially expressed genes were mainly in the extracellular matrix tissue and negative regulation of the typical Wnt signaling pathway (Figure 5D). KEGG analysis of these differentially expressed genes revealed that these genes were enriched in the TGF-β, Wnt, and MAPK signaling pathways, as well as in other pathways (Figure 5E).

Raisbideng® WJCO | https://www.wjgnet.com



Figure 1 The results of the differential expression analysis of disulfidptosis related genes in gastric cancer and adjacent normal tissues are presented. A: Shows the difference analysis of disulfidptosis related genes in gastric cancer tissue samples and adjacent normal tissue samples; B: Shows the waterfall plot of disulfidptosis related genes mutations; C: Presents the mutation frequency of disulfidptosis related genes; D: Shows the mutation sites of disulfidptosis related genes. CNV: Copy number variation.

Baishideng® WJCO | https://www.wjgnet.com



Figure 2 Screening disulfidptosis related genes related to the prognosis of gastric cancer. A-J: Show the Kaplan-Meier analysis of the survival curves of disulfidptosis related genes between high and low expression groups, and 10 disulfidptosis related genes related to gastric cancer prognosis were identified; K: Shows the COX analysis of the disulfidptosis related genes circle plot related to gastric cancer prognosis, and five significantly prognostic disulfidptosis related genes were identified.

Baisbideng® WJCO https://www.wjgnet.com

Li Q et al. Relationship between DRGs and GC





WJCO https://www.wjgnet.com



DOI: 10.5306/wjco.v14.i10.373 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2023.

Figure 3 The sample classification, subgroup survival analysis, and differential gene heatmap related to disulfidptosis related genes are presented. A: Shows the clustering matrix plot of disulfidptosis related genes-related samples; B: Shows the clustering index plot of disulfidptosis related genesrelated samples; C: Presents the relative change area under the cumulative distribution function curve; D: Shows the tracking plot of disulfidptosis related genes subgroup samples; E: Presents the survival analysis curves of disulfidptosis related genes subgroups; F: Shows the differential gene clustering heatmap between disulfidptosis related genes subgroups.

Classification and correlation analysis of significant differentially expressed genes obtained from the disulfidptosis subtype samples

The related samples of differentially expressed genes were clustered into three subtypes (Figure 6A-D). Survival analysis showed that the prognosis of subtype C was different from that of subtypes A and B, with better prognosis for subtypes B and C (Figure 6E). Heatmap analysis showed that most samples in subtype C were upregulated, while most samples in subtype B were downregulated (Figure 6F). Differential expression analysis of the DRGs in the different gene subtypes showed that the expression of the DRGs was different in subtypes A, B, and C, with P < 0.05 (Figure 6G). We used the create data partition package to randomly divide the samples into two groups of equal size, the training and testing groups. Then, using LASSO regression and Cox regression, we analyzed the training group samples and constructed a six-gene risk model based on the DRG subtype: Risk score = (0.164102181511909*PLS3 expression) + (0.079055019007862*)GRP expression) + (0.0649967121599996* APOD expression) + (0.0920219139298833* SGCE expression) + (0.107438278125729* COL8A1 expression) + (-0.0723643090076661* VAMP7 expression) (Figure 6H and I). The results of the risk model are shown in Supplementary Table 1. The Sankey diagram shows the distribution of samples among the different groups (Figure 7A). By evaluating the risk score for each group, we found significant differences in the risk between the groups (Figure 7B and C). By evaluating the risk score for the DRGs, we found that the expression levels of 13 DRGs differed significantly between the high and low risk groups, with nine genes showing higher expression in the high-risk group and four genes showing higher expression in the low-risk group (Figure 7D).

Validation results of the risk model

We next used the risk model to score the differential gene-related samples mentioned above and then divided them into



Li Q et al. Relationship between DRGs and GC



DOI: 10.5306/wjco.v14.i10.373 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2023.

Figure 4 The significantly different kyoto encyclopedia of genes and genomes pathways and gene ontology functional analysis between disulfidptosis related genes subgroups are presented. A: Shows the significantly different kyoto encyclopedia of genes and genomes pathway enrichment analysis between disulfidptosis related genes subgroups; B: Shows the significantly different gene ontology pathway enrichment analysis between disulfidptosis related genes subgroups.

Baishidena® WJCO | https://www.wjgnet.com



Ε



Figure 5 The immune cell differential analysis, principal component analysis analysis, significantly different genes, and gene ontology/kyoto encyclopedia of genes and genomes analysis between disulfidptosis related genes subgroups are presented. A: Shows the immune cell differential analysis between disulfidptosis related genes subgroups; B: Presents the principal component analysis analysis of disulfidptosis related genes subgroups; C: Shows the significantly different genes between disulfidptosis related genes subgroups; D: Presents the gene ontology analysis of significantly different genes between disulfidptosis related genes and genomes analysis of significantly different genes between disulfidptosis related genes subgroups; E: Presents the kyoto encyclopedia of genes and genomes analysis of significantly different genes between disulfidptosis related genes subgroups; E: Presents the kyoto encyclopedia of genes and genomes analysis of significantly different genes between disulfidptosis related genes subgroups; E: Presents the kyoto encyclopedia of genes and genomes analysis of significantly different genes between disulfidptosis related genes subgroups; E: Presents the kyoto encyclopedia of genes and genomes analysis of significantly different genes between disulfidptosis related genes subgroups.

high- and low-risk groups for the overall, test set, and training set samples. We then performed survival, ROC, and risk analyses on each group. Survival analysis of each group revealed that the high-risk group had poorer prognosis than the low-risk group (Figure 8A-C). Through ROC curve analysis of each group, we found that the area under the curve values of the overall, training set, and test set samples for 1, 3, and 5 years were all > 0.05, indicating the accuracy of the model in predicting survival prognosis (Figure 8D-F). Risk curve analysis of the total, training set, and test set samples showed an increase in the number of deaths with an increase in the risk score. We also found that *VAMP7* was a low-risk gene, while *PLS3*, *GRP*, *APOD*, *SGCE*, and *COL8A1* were high-risk genes through heatmap analysis (Figure 8G-O). Comparison of the results of survival, ROC, and risk analyses among various groups showed that the results were consistent, indicating the accuracy of this risk model in predicting the prognosis of patients with GC.

Identification of potential therapeutic targets by constructing column line graphs and immune and drug sensitivity analyses

We found that APOD, PLS3, age, sex, and N staging are independent factors that impact patient prognosis, all of which are risk factors for the prognosis of patients with GC. The odds of patients surviving for 1, 3, and 5 years are 0.806, 0.527, and 0.39, respectively (Figure 9A). The correction curve shows that the predicted value of the model is close to the actual value (Figure 9B). Through immune cell analysis, we found that resting mast cells and APOD were significantly positively correlated. Moreover, PLS3 was significantly positively correlated with resting mast cells (Figure 9C). We also conducted survival analysis on APOD and PLS3 by GEPIA, which were found to have independent effects on the prognosis of GC through column line graph analysis, and found that the survival analysis of APOD showed significant differences (P < 0.05) (Figure 9D), while the survival analysis of *PLS3* did not indicate the presence of significant differences (P > 0.05) (Figure 9E). In the relationship analysis between immune cells and risk scores, we found that 13 types of immune cells were significantly correlated with risk scores (Figure 10). Through TME scoring, we found differences between high and low risk groups in terms of the Stromal Score and ESTIMATE Score, both of which were upregulated in the high-risk group (Figure 11A). The waterfall chart shows that the genes that undergo mutations in the high- and low-risk groups were consistent, while the probability of mutations occurring in the low-risk group was higher than that in the high-risk group (Figure 11B and C). Through TMB analysis, we found significant differences between the high- and low-risk groups, as well as a negative correlation between TMB and risk scores (Figure 11D and E). Through microsatellite instability analysis, we found significant differences between the microsatellite stability and MSI-high (MSI-





Gaishideng® WJCO | https://www.wjgnet.com



3

ACTIVA

Jaishideng® WJCO | https://www.wjgnet.com

FLNB

HE COR WHIO WILE

FLMA

ACTE CD2AE CAPTE DSTN

TUN

WALPOINS



Figure 6 The differential gene-related sample clustering matrix, clustering index, cumulative distribution function curve, tracking plot, survival curve, heat map, differential analysis of disulfidptosis related genes, lasso regression plot, and cvfit plot are presented. A: Shows the clustering matrix of differential gene-related samples; B: Presents the clustering index of differential gene-related samples; C: Shows the relative change area of the cumulative distribution function curve of differential gene-related samples; D: Presents the tracking plot of differential gene subgroups; E: Shows the survival curve of differential gene-related samples; F: Presents the heat map of differential gene-related samples; G: Presents the differential analysis of disulfidptosis related genes between differential gene-related sample groups; H: Shows the lasso regression plot; I: Presents the cvfit plot of the lasso regression.

H) groups, as well as between the MSI-H and MSI-low groups. The risk value of the MSI-H group is the lowest, and the proportion of stable samples in the high-risk group is as high as 71% (Figure 11F and G). Stem cell correlation analysis shows that RNA stemness scores (RNAss) is negatively correlated with risk scores (Figure 11H). Finally, drug analysis showed significant differences in the sensitivity of 89 drugs, including Bosutinib and Bryostatin (Figure 111 and J), between high- and low-risk groups.

Immunohistochemical analysis

Through the HPA network database, immunohistochemical analysis of APOD revealed that the protein expression level of APOD in GC tissues was significantly higher than that in normal tissues adjacent to GC (Figure 12).

DISCUSSION

The occurrence and development of GC are complex pathological processes involving the activation and alteration of multiple genes and signaling pathways[66]. Previous studies have shown that the expression of certain genes in GC tissue and normal gastric tissue can vary^[67]. In this study, we analyzed the differential expression of 10 DRGs between GC tissue and adjacent normal tissue and found significant differences between the two. By analyzing the mutation waterfall plot and mutation frequency plot of DRGs, we observed that most DRGs were mutated in GC tissue, further indicating that DRGs are differentially expressed in cancer tissue. Previous studies have found that high expression of the disulfidptosis-related gene PDLIM1 may inhibit the proliferation, invasion, and migration of GC cells, promote apoptosis, and enhance their sensitivity to cisplatin[68]. It has also been found that the high expression of FLNA can lead to low survival rate and migration and invasion energy of GC cells[69]. Additionally, the disulfidptosis-related gene MYH10 may be related to the occurrence, development, and drug resistance of ovarian cancer^[70], but its role in GC requires further exploration. Moreover, previous studies have revealed that DSTN increases the colony formation and migration ability of tumor cells when highly expressed [71], although its relationship with GC prognosis requires further study. Study on *MYL6* revealed possible impacts on the migration of melanoma cells^[72], but its relationship with GC needs further study. In this study, we found that PDLIM1, FLNA, MYH10, MYL6, and DSTN are significantly associated with GC prognosis (P < 0.05), among which, DSTN, FLNA, MYH10, and MYL6 are risk factors for GC prognosis, while PDLIM1 is a protective factor for GC prognosis. Our study further demonstrates the impact of DRGs on GC prognosis.

Our results revealed significant pathway and functional differences, as well as significantly different KEGG and GO pathways and functions between the two subtypes of disulfidptosis, mainly enriched in amino acid metabolism, TGF-β signaling pathway, pentose phosphate pathway, Wnt signaling pathway, and MAPK signaling pathway, among others. These functions and pathways may be related to the presence of GC. Indeed, previous studies have found that the TGF- β Li Q et al. Relationship between DRGs and GC



Figure 7 Testing the reliability of prognostic models. A: A Sankey diagram of the relationships between various data is presented; B: Shows a box plot of the disulfidptosis subtype; C: Presents a box plot of gene subtypes; D: Shows the differential analysis of disulfidptosis related genes between high and low-risk groups.

Saishideng® WJCO | https://www.wjgnet.com

October 24, 2023 Volume 14 Issue 10







Figure 8 The accuracy of the prognostic model was verified by subgroup analysis. A-C: Survival curves between different groups are presented in panels; D-F: Show receiver operating characteristic curves between different groups; G-I: Risk curves for each group are presented; J-L: Show survival status plots for each group; M-O: Risk heat maps for each group are presented.

signaling pathway may be involved in the occurrence, invasion, proliferation, and metastasis of GC, affecting the prognosis of patients with GC[73-77]. Furthermore, some studies have suggested that the pentose phosphate pathway may be related to the proliferation of GC cells[78]. Previous studies have also found that the MAPK signaling pathway may also be involved in the occurrence, invasion, proliferation, and metastasis of GC, affecting the prognosis of GC[79-87]. Additionally, some studies have found that the Wnt signaling pathway may be involved in the metastasis, migration, invasion, and progression of GC, affecting the prognosis of GC[88-94]. In the current study, we also found differences in immune cell infiltration between the subgroups of disulfidptosis gene typing. Taken together, these findings and research suggest that DRGs affect various aspects of patients with GC, including amino acid metabolism, various signaling pathways, and immune cell infiltration, all of which may affect the survival or prognosis of patients with GC; however, the specific mechanisms and functions need to be further explored.

In this study, we used a risk model to score differentially expressed genes in overall, training set, and testing set samples, dividing them into high- and low-risk groups. Survival, ROC, and risk analyses were conducted for each group. The results showed that the high-risk group had a poorer prognosis than the low-risk group in all groups, and the result trend was consistent, further demonstrating the reliability of the model.

Through column line chart analysis, we revealed that APOD, PLS3, age, sex, and N stage represent independent risk factors affecting patient prognosis, all of which are risk factors for GC prognosis. Through column line chart analysis, we observed that the survival rates of patients at 1, 3, and 5 years gradually decreased, with rates of 0.806, 0.527, and 0.39, respectively; this is consistent with the trend of 1-, 3-, and 5-year survival rates in previous studies on GC, further confirming the reliability of the prognostic model [95]. Additionally, we found that APOD represents an independent prognostic factor for GC in this model (P < 0.001). Previous studies on APOD have found that it may be involved in the construction of multiple GC prognostic and immune prediction models[96-103], which may be related to GC prognosis. In this study, we further analyzed the protein encoded by APOD in the HPA network database through immunohistochemical analysis and found that its protein expression level in GC tissues was significantly higher than that in adjacent normal tissues, further indicating significant differences in APOD between GC tissues and adjacent normal tissues. Overall, our results suggest that APOD may play an important role in the occurrence and development of GC, while its expression level may be related to the prognosis of patients with GC, further suggesting that APOD represents a potential therapeutic target for GC.

We also found that the genes constituting the GC prognosis model were related to various immune cells, indicating that the DRGs may affect the immunity of patients with GC. The heatmap of the correlation between the model genes and immune cells in this study showed a significant positive correlation between disulfidptosis PLS3 and resting mast cells (P < 0.001). Indeed, previous studies have found a correlation between resting mast cells and GC[104,105], and it has been suggested that *PLS3*[106] may also be related to GC. Through the analysis of TME differences in the prognosis model, we found differences in the Stromal Score and ESTIMATE Score in the high- and low-risk groups, with both scores found to be upregulated in the high-risk group, indicating that the risk score of the prognosis model is related to the TME of GC. Through the analysis of the relationship between the risk score of the prognosis model and TMB, MSI, and stem cell correlation, we found that the risk score of the prognosis model was correlated with TMB, MSI, and RNAss. These results further indicate that the DRGs may be related to the immunity or immune therapy targets of TMB, MSI, and RNAss in patients with GC, which may affect the immune therapy effect and prognosis of patients with GC. Among them, MSI, an

Zaishideng® WJCO | https://www.wjgnet.com



Figure 9 Further analysis of prognostic models to screen potential therapeutic targets. A: Presents a column line chart; B: Shows a calibration curve; C: Presents a heat map of the correlation between model genes and immune cells; D:The survival curve of *APOD* in gastric cancer was significantly different between high and low risk groups (P < 0.05); E: The survival curve of *PLS3* in gastric cancer was shown between high and low risk groups, and the results suggested that the difference was not significant (P > 0.05).

Raishideng® WJCO | https://www.wjgnet.com






ż

Risk score

ż

Risk score

ż

4

4





Figure 10 The correlation between immune cells and risk scores is analyzed. A: There was a positive correlation between B cells naive and risk score; B: The result shows that macrophages M0 is negatively correlated with risk score; C: The results showed that macrophages M1 was positively correlated with risk score; D: The results showed that macrophages M2 was positively correlated with risk score; C: There was a negative correlation between mast cells activated and risk score; F: The results showed that macrophages M2 was positively correlated with risk score; G: There was a negative correlation between monocytes and risk score; H: There was a negative correlation between natural killer cells activated and risk score; I: There was a negative correlation between plasma cells and risk score; J: There was a positive correlation between T cells CD4 naive and risk score; K: It showed that T cells follicular helper was negatively correlated with risk score; L: There was a positive correlation between T cells gamma delta and risk score; M: There was a positive correlation and risk score.

Caishideng® WJCO | https://www.wjgnet.com





Baishideng® WJCO https://www.wjgnet.com



DOI: 10.5306/wjco.v14.i10.373 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2023.

Figure 11 The correlation between the prognostic scoring model and tumor microenvironment, microsatellite instability, and RNAss, as well as drug sensitivity analysis, is presented. A: Shows the tumor microenvironment score for high and low-risk groups; B and C: Present waterfall plots of mutations for high and low-risk groups; D: Analyzes the differences in tumor mutation burden between high and low-risk groups; E: Shows the relationship between tumor mutation burden and risk score; F and G: Present microsatellite instability analysis for high and low-risk groups; H: Analyzes the correlation between stem cells and risk score; I and J: Present drug sensitivity analysis for drugs such as Bosutinib and Bryostatin.

immune therapy target, has been found to affect the treatment and prognosis of patients with GC in previous studies[107-111], while the significant correlation between the GC risk prediction model established in this study and MSI indicates that MSI-targeted treatment may be meaningful for the treatment and prognosis of patients with GC. This further indicates the correlation between disulfidptosis and the immunity or immune therapy targets of patients with GC.

The results of our drug sensitivity analysis revealed that 89 drugs, including Bosutinib and Bryostatin, were significantly correlated with the sensitivity of GC treatment. Previous studies have found that Bryostatin can enhance the effect of paclitaxel in the treatment of GC[112], while others have found that Bosutinib may inhibit the migration of GC cells[113]. These results suggest that Bosutinib may have therapeutic effects on GC. The high sensitivity of Bosutinib and Bryostatin to GC found in this study suggests that they may be useful drugs for the treatment of GC. Therefore, the 89 drugs represented by Bosutinib in this study may be potential drugs for the treatment of GC.

CONCLUSION

In conclusion, our findings suggest that the DRGs and their submolecules may have an impact on immunity, immunotherapy targets, signaling pathways, and drug sensitivity in patients with GC. DRGs, including PDLIM1, FLNA, MYH10, MYL6, and DSTN, may be related to the prognosis of GC. Six genes, namely, PLS3, GRP, APOD, SGCE, COL8A1, and VAMP7, constituted a prognostic model of GC associated with DRG. APOD may be a potential target for the treatment of



Zaishidena® WJCO | https://www.wjgnet.com

GC, while 89 drugs, including Bosutinib and Bryostatin, may be potential drugs for the treatment of GC.



DOI: 10.5306/wjco.v14.i10.373 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2023.

Figure 12 The immunohistochemical analysis of the APOD gene based on human protein atlas is presented. A: Tumor tissue; B: Normal tissue. T: Tumor tissue; B: Normal tissue.

ARTICLE HIGHLIGHTS

Research background

Gastric cancer (GC) is one of the most common malignant tumors, although its pathogenesis remains unclear.

Research motivation

For the first time, in the current study, we constructed a new GC prognostic model based on the sub-group analysis of disulfidptosis-related genes (DRGs) and explored treatment targets and sensitive drugs.

Research objectives

The aims of this study were to explore a new GC prognostic model based on the sub-group analysis of DRGs and explore treatment targets and sensitive drugs.

Research methods

In this study, a bioinformatics strategy was used to extract GC-related data from The Cancer Genome Atlas and Gene Expression Omnibus databases, while R software (version 4.2.1) was used for correlation analysis.

Research results

Through the above analysis, we found that the didisulfidptosis-related gene may be related to the prognosis of GC. Six genes, namely, PLS3, GRP, APOD, SGCE, COL8A1, and VAMP7, constitute a predictive model for GC prognosis. APOD is a potential therapeutic target. Bosutinib and other drugs are suitable for the treatment of GC.

Research conclusions

The results of this study indicate that didisulfidptosis is related to the prognosis and treatment of GC. Additionally, APOD can be used as a potential therapeutic target for GC.

Research perspectives

Six genes, namely, PLS3, GRP, APOD, SGCE, COL8A1, and VAMP7, constitute a predictive model for GC prognosis. APOD is a potential therapeutic target for treating GC. Bosutinib and other drugs are suitable for the treatment of GC, although this requires further confirmation through molecular biology and clinical experiments.

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Li Q contributed to this work; Yin LK and Li Q prepared for the figures and tables; and all authors have approved the final manuscript.

Institutional review board statement: The data supporting the results of this study are available from Gene Expression Omnibus database (GSE84433andGSE26253) and the expression data, clinical data, mutation data, and copy data related to gastric cancer from The Cancer Genome Atlas database.

Conflict-of-interest statement: The authors deny any conflict of interest.

Data sharing statement: No additional data are available.



Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: China

ORCID number: Qian Li 0009-0006-9250-0521; Long-Kuan Yin 0000-0001-5974-5443.

S-Editor: Qu XL L-Editor: A P-Editor: Zhang XD

REFERENCES

- Li Y, Hu X, Lin R, Zhou G, Zhao L, Zhao D, Zhang Y, Li W, Ma P, Ren H, Liao X, Niu P, Wang T, Zhang X, Wang W, Gao R, Li Q, Church 1 G, He J, Chen Y. Single-cell landscape reveals active cell subtypes and their interaction in the tumor microenvironment of gastric cancer. Theranostics 2022; 12: 3818-3833 [PMID: 35664061 DOI: 10.7150/thno.71833]
- 2 Chang X, Ge X, Zhang Y, Xue X. The current management and biomarkers of immunotherapy in advanced gastric cancer. Medicine (Baltimore) 2022; 101: e29304 [PMID: 35623069 DOI: 10.1097/MD.00000000029304]
- 3 Zhang Y, Yu J. The role of MRI in the diagnosis and treatment of gastric cancer. Diagn Interv Radiol 2020; 26: 176-182 [PMID: 32209504 DOI: 10.5152/dir.2019.19375]
- Smyth EC, Nilsson M, Grabsch HI, van Grieken NC, Lordick F. Gastric cancer. Lancet 2020; 396: 635-648 [PMID: 32861308 DOI: 4 10.1016/S0140-6736(20)31288-5]
- Machlowska J, Baj J, Sitarz M, Maciejewski R, Sitarz R. Gastric Cancer: Epidemiology, Risk Factors, Classification, Genomic Characteristics 5 and Treatment Strategies. Int J Mol Sci 2020; 21 [PMID: 32512697 DOI: 10.3390/ijms21114012]
- Zhao Q, Cao L, Guan L, Bie L, Wang S, Xie B, Chen X, Shen X, Cao F. Immunotherapy for gastric cancer: dilemmas and prospect. Brief 6 Funct Genomics 2019; 18: 107-112 [PMID: 30388190 DOI: 10.1093/bfgp/ely019]
- 7 Wu SL, Zhang Y, Fu Y, Li J, Wang JS. Gastric cancer incidence, mortality and burden in adolescents and young adults: a time-trend analysis and comparison among China, South Korea, Japan and the USA. BMJ Open 2022; 12: e061038 [PMID: 35863834 DOI: 10.1136/bmjopen-2022-061038]
- Yang X, Zhang T, Zhang H, Sang S, Chen H, Zuo X. Temporal trend of gastric cancer burden along with its risk factors in China from 1990 to 8 2019, and projections until 2030: comparison with Japan, South Korea, and Mongolia. Biomark Res 2021; 9: 84 [PMID: 34784961 DOI: 10.1186/s40364-021-00340-6]
- Gao M, Yin H, Fei ZW. Clinical application of microRNA in gastric cancer in Eastern Asian area. World J Gastroenterol 2013; 19: 2019-2027 9 [PMID: 23599620 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v19.i13.2019]
- Tang D, Liu S, Shen H, Deng G, Zeng S. Extracellular Vesicles Promote the Formation of Pre-Metastasis Niche in Gastric Cancer. Front 10 Immunol 2022; 13: 813015 [PMID: 35173726 DOI: 10.3389/fimmu.2022.813015]
- Gu X, Zhang Y, Huang Y, Ju S. Comprehensive Evaluation of Serum tRF-17-WS7K092 as a Promising Biomarker for the Diagnosis of 11 Gastric Cancer. J Oncol 2022; 2022: 8438726 [PMID: 36245992 DOI: 10.1155/2022/8438726]
- 12 Titov SE, Anishchenko VV, Poloz TL, Veryaskina YA, Arkhipova AA, Ustinov SN. [Differential diagnostics of gastric cancer and precancerous changes of the gastric mucosa using analysis of expression of six microRNAS.]. Klin Lab Diagn 2020; 65: 131-136 [PMID: 32159312 DOI: 10.18821/0869-2084-2020-65-2-131-136]
- Tong H, Wang Y, Li Y, Liu S, Chi C, Liu D, Guo L, Li E, Wang C. Volatile organic metabolites identify patients with gastric carcinoma, 13 gastric ulcer, or gastritis and control patients. Cancer Cell Int 2017; 17: 108 [PMID: 29200968 DOI: 10.1186/s12935-017-0475-x]
- Zhao Y, Zhou T, Li A, Yao H, He F, Wang L, Si J. A potential role of collagens expression in distinguishing between premalignant and 14 malignant lesions in stomach. Anat Rec (Hoboken) 2009; 292: 692-700 [PMID: 19306436 DOI: 10.1002/ar.20874]
- Qi M, Liu D, Wang H, Bianba C, Ji W. Correlation of Single Nucleotide Gene Polymorphisms and Gastric Cancer Based on Magnetic 15 Nanoparticles. J Nanosci Nanotechnol 2021; 21: 928-934 [PMID: 33183426 DOI: 10.1166/jnn.2021.18628]
- Jiang L, Gong X, Liao W, Lv N, Yan R. Molecular targeted treatment and drug delivery system for gastric cancer. J Cancer Res Clin Oncol 16 2021; **147**: 973-986 [PMID: 33550445 DOI: 10.1007/s00432-021-03520-x]
- Jiang H, Hu K, Xia Y, Liang L, Zhu X. Long Noncoding RNA KLF3-AS1 Acts as an Endogenous RNA of miR-223 to Attenuate Gastric 17 Cancer Progression and Chemoresistance. Front Oncol 2021; 11: 704339 [PMID: 34745937 DOI: 10.3389/fonc.2021.704339]
- Guo XM, Zhao HY, Shi ZY, Wang Y, Jin ML. [Application and Progress of Convolutional Neural Network-based Pathological Diagnosis of 18 Gastric Cancer]. Sichuan Da Xue Xue Bao Yi Xue Ban 2021; 52: 166-169 [PMID: 33829686 DOI: 10.12182/20210360501]
- Chen R, Yang M, Huang W, Wang B. Cascades between miRNAs, IncRNAs and the NF-kB signaling pathway in gastric cancer (Review). Exp 19 Ther Med 2021; 22: 769 [PMID: 34055068 DOI: 10.3892/etm.2021.10201]
- Chen J, Liu Z, Gao G, Mo Y, Zhou H, Huang W, Wu L, He X, Ding J, Luo C, Long H, Feng J, Sun Y, Guan X. Efficacy of circulating 20 microRNA-130b and blood routine parameters in the early diagnosis of gastric cancer. Oncol Lett 2021; 22: 725 [PMID: 34429765 DOI: 10.3892/ol.2021.12986
- 21 Wang H, Li J. A systematic review and meta-analysis protocol of clinical characteristics and prognostic significance of mammalian target of rapamycin for gastric cancer patients. Medicine (Baltimore) 2020; 99: e21138 [PMID: 32769866 DOI: 10.1097/MD.00000000021138]
- Shafabakhsh R, Yousefi B, Asemi Z, Nikfar B, Mansournia MA, Hallajzadeh J. Chitosan: A compound for drug delivery system in gastric 22 cancer-a review. Carbohydr Polym 2020; 242: 116403 [PMID: 32564837 DOI: 10.1016/j.carbpol.2020.116403]
- 23 Tan Z. Recent Advances in the Surgical Treatment of Advanced Gastric Cancer: A Review. Med Sci Monit 2019; 25: 3537-3541 [PMID:



31080234 DOI: 10.12659/MSM.916475]

- Zou WB, Yang F, Li ZS. [How to improve the diagnosis rate of early gastric cancer in China]. Zhejiang Da Xue Xue Bao Yi Xue Ban 2015; 44: 24 9-14 [PMID: 25851969 DOI: 10.3785/j.issn.1008-9292.2015.01.002]
- Mu YP, Sun WJ, Lu CW, Su XL. MicroRNAs May Serve as Emerging Molecular Biomarkers for Diagnosis and Prognostic Assessment or as 25 Targets for Therapy in Gastric Cancer. Asian Pac J Cancer Prev 2015; 16: 4813-4820 [PMID: 26163596 DOI: 10.7314/apjcp.2015.16.12.4813]
- Zheng G, Xiong Y, Xu W, Wang Y, Chen F, Wang Z, Yan Z. A two-microRNA signature as a potential biomarker for early gastric cancer. 26 Oncol Lett 2014; 7: 679-684 [PMID: 24527072 DOI: 10.3892/ol.2014.1797]
- Xiang Z, Zhou X, Mranda GM, Xue Y, Wang Y, Wei T, Liu J, Ding Y. Identification of the ferroptosis-related ceRNA network related to 27 prognosis and tumor immunity for gastric cancer. Aging (Albany NY) 2022; 14: 5768-5782 [PMID: 35835721 DOI: 10.18632/aging.204176]
- 28 White JR, Banks M. Identifying the pre-malignant stomach: from guidelines to practice. Transl Gastroenterol Hepatol 2022; 7: 8 [PMID: 35243117 DOI: 10.21037/tgh.2020.03.03]
- 29 Sukri A, Hanafiah A, Kosai NR. The Roles of Immune Cells in Gastric Cancer: Anti-Cancer or Pro-Cancer? (Basel) 2022; 14 [PMID: 36010915 DOI: 10.3390/cancers14163922]
- Niu X, Ren L, Hu A, Zhang S, Qi H. Identification of Potential Diagnostic and Prognostic Biomarkers for Gastric Cancer Based on 30 Bioinformatic Analysis. Front Genet 2022; 13: 862105 [PMID: 35368700 DOI: 10.3389/fgene.2022.862105]
- Koopaie M, Ghafourian M, Manifar S, Younespour S, Davoudi M, Kolahdooz S, Shirkhoda M. Evaluation of CSTB and DMBT1 expression 31 in saliva of gastric cancer patients and controls. BMC Cancer 2022; 22: 473 [PMID: 35488257 DOI: 10.1186/s12885-022-09570-9]
- 32 Hassen G, Kasar A, Jain N, Berry S, Dave J, Zouetr M, Priyanka Ganapathiraju VLN, Kurapati T, Oshai S, Saad M, Pathan J, Kamat S, Tirupathi R, Patel UK, Rana RK. Programmed Death-Ligand 1 (PD-L1) Positivity and Factors Associated with Poor Prognosis in Patients with Gastric Cancer: An Umbrella Meta-Analysis. Cureus 2022; 14: e23845 [PMID: 35530821 DOI: 10.7759/cureus.23845]
- 33 Waddingham W, Nieuwenburg SAV, Carlson S, Rodriguez-Justo M, Spaander M, Kuipers EJ, Jansen M, Graham DG, Banks M. Recent advances in the detection and management of early gastric cancer and its precursors. Frontline Gastroenterol 2021; 12: 322-331 [PMID: 34249318 DOI: 10.1136/flgastro-2018-101089]
- Feng H, Liu X. Interaction between ACOT7 and LncRNA NMRAL2P via Methylation Regulates Gastric Cancer Progression. Yonsei Med J 34 2020; 61: 471-481 [PMID: 32469171 DOI: 10.3349/ymj.2020.61.6.471]
- Canale M, Casadei-Gardini A, Ulivi P, Arechederra M, Berasain C, Lollini PL, Fernández-Barrena MG, Avila MA. Epigenetic Mechanisms in 35 Gastric Cancer: Potential New Therapeutic Opportunities. Int J Mol Sci 2020; 21 [PMID: 32752096 DOI: 10.3390/ijms21155500]
- Negovan A, Iancu M, Fülöp E, Bănescu C. Helicobacter pylori and cytokine gene variants as predictors of premalignant gastric lesions. World 36 J Gastroenterol 2019; 25: 4105-4124 [PMID: 31435167 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v25.i30.4105]
- Gu X, Zhang Q, Zhang W, Zhu L. Curcumin inhibits liver metastasis of gastric cancer through reducing circulating tumor cells. Aging (Albany 37 NY) 2019; 11: 1501-1509 [PMID: 30844765 DOI: 10.18632/aging.101848]
- Cen D, Huang H, Yang L, Guo K, Zhang J. Long noncoding RNA STXBP5-AS1 inhibits cell proliferation, migration, and invasion through 38 inhibiting the PI3K/AKT signaling pathway in gastric cancer cells. Onco Targets Ther 2019; 12: 1929-1936 [PMID: 30881044 DOI: 10.2147/OTT.S194463]
- Banks M, Graham D, Jansen M, Gotoda T, Coda S, di Pietro M, Uedo N, Bhandari P, Pritchard DM, Kuipers EJ, Rodriguez-Justo M, Novelli 39 MR, Ragunath K, Shepherd N, Dinis-Ribeiro M. British Society of Gastroenterology guidelines on the diagnosis and management of patients at risk of gastric adenocarcinoma. Gut 2019; 68: 1545-1575 [PMID: 31278206 DOI: 10.1136/gutjnl-2018-318126]
- 40 Yang J, Bo L, Han T, Ding D, Nie M, Yin K. Pathway- and clinical-factor-based risk model predicts the prognosis of patients with gastric cancer. Mol Med Rep 2018; 17: 6345-6356 [PMID: 29532879 DOI: 10.3892/mmr.2018.8722]
- Zhang Z, Wu H, Chong W, Shang L, Jing C, Li L. Liquid biopsy in gastric cancer: predictive and prognostic biomarkers. Cell Death Dis 2022; 41 13: 903 [PMID: 36302755 DOI: 10.1038/s41419-022-05350-2]
- Jin X, Liu Z, Yang D, Yin K, Chang X. Recent Progress and Future Perspectives of Immunotherapy in Advanced Gastric Cancer. Front 42 Immunol 2022; 13: 948647 [PMID: 35844558 DOI: 10.3389/fimmu.2022.948647]
- Ajani JA, D'Amico TA, Bentrem DJ, Chao J, Cooke D, Corvera C, Das P, Enzinger PC, Enzler T, Fanta P, Farjah F, Gerdes H, Gibson MK, 43 Hochwald S, Hofstetter WL, Ilson DH, Keswani RN, Kim S, Kleinberg LR, Klempner SJ, Lacy J, Ly QP, Matkowskyj KA, McNamara M, Mulcahy MF, Outlaw D, Park H, Perry KA, Pimiento J, Poultsides GA, Reznik S, Roses RE, Strong VE, Su S, Wang HL, Wiesner G, Willett CG, Yakoub D, Yoon H, McMillian N, Pluchino LA. Gastric Cancer, Version 2.2022, NCCN Clinical Practice Guidelines in Oncology. J Natl Compr Canc Netw 2022; 20: 167-192 [PMID: 35130500 DOI: 10.6004/jnccn.2022.0008]
- Necula L, Matei L, Dragu D, Neagu AI, Mambet C, Nedeianu S, Bleotu C, Diaconu CC, Chivu-Economescu M. Recent advances in gastric 44 cancer early diagnosis. World J Gastroenterol 2019; 25: 2029-2044 [PMID: 31114131 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v25.i17.2029]
- Coutzac C, Pernot S, Chaput N, Zaanan A. Immunotherapy in advanced gastric cancer, is it the future? Crit Rev Oncol Hematol 2019; 133: 25-45 32 [PMID: 30661655 DOI: 10.1016/j.critrevonc.2018.10.007]
- 46 Ratti M, Lampis A, Hahne JC, Passalacqua R, Valeri N. Microsatellite instability in gastric cancer: molecular bases, clinical perspectives, and new treatment approaches. Cell Mol Life Sci 2018; 75: 4151-4162 [PMID: 30173350 DOI: 10.1007/s00018-018-2906-9]
- Alessandrini L, Manchi M, De Re V, Dolcetti R, Canzonieri V. Proposed Molecular and miRNA Classification of Gastric Cancer. Int J Mol 47 Sci 2018; 19 [PMID: 29882766 DOI: 10.3390/ijms19061683]
- Massarrat S, Stolte M. Development of gastric cancer and its prevention. Arch Iran Med 2014; 17: 514-520 [PMID: 24979566] 48
- Song S, Shu P. Expression of ferroptosis-related gene correlates with immune microenvironment and predicts prognosis in gastric cancer. Sci 49 Rep 2022; 12: 8785 [PMID: 35610340 DOI: 10.1038/s41598-022-12800-6]
- Ouyang S, Li H, Lou L, Huang Q, Zhang Z, Mo J, Li M, Lu J, Zhu K, Chu Y, Ding W, Zhu J, Lin Z, Zhong L, Wang J, Yue P, Turkson J, Liu 50 P, Wang Y, Zhang X. Inhibition of STAT3-ferroptosis negative regulatory axis suppresses tumor growth and alleviates chemoresistance in gastric cancer. Redox Biol 2022; 52: 102317 [PMID: 35483272 DOI: 10.1016/j.redox.2022.102317]
- Yao F, Zhan Y, Pu Z, Lu Y, Chen J, Deng J, Wu Z, Chen B, Tian K, Ni Y, Mou L. LncRNAs Target Ferroptosis-Related Genes and Impair 51 Activation of CD4(+) T Cell in Gastric Cancer. Front Cell Dev Biol 2021; 9: 797339 [PMID: 34966745 DOI: 10.3389/fcell.2021.797339]
- Xiao S, Liu X, Yuan L, Wang F. A Ferroptosis-Related lncRNAs Signature Predicts Prognosis and Therapeutic Response of Gastric Cancer. 52 Front Cell Dev Biol 2021; 9: 736682 [PMID: 34926441 DOI: 10.3389/fcell.2021.736682]
- 53 Huo J, Wu L, Zang Y. Eight-gene prognostic signature associated with hypoxia and ferroptosis for gastric cancer with general applicability.



Epigenomics 2021; 13: 875-890 [PMID: 33942671 DOI: 10.2217/epi-2020-0411]

- Chen W, Feng Z, Huang J, Fu P, Xiong J, Cao Y, Liu Y, Tu Y, Li Z, Jie Z, Xiao T. Identification of Ferroptosis-Related Long Noncoding 54 RNA and Construction of a Novel Prognostic Signature for Gastric Cancer. Dis Markers 2021; 2021: 7724997 [PMID: 34394774 DOI: 10.1155/2021/7724997
- Wang J, Qin D, Tao Z, Wang B, Xie Y, Wang Y, Li B, Cao J, Qiao X, Zhong S, Hu X. Identification of cuproptosis-related subtypes, 55 construction of a prognosis model, and tumor microenvironment landscape in gastric cancer. Front Immunol 2022; 13: 1056932 [PMID: 36479114 DOI: 10.3389/fimmu.2022.1056932]
- Song X, Hou L, Zhao Y, Guan Q, Li Z. Metal-dependent programmed cell death-related lncRNA prognostic signatures and natural drug 56 sensitivity prediction for gastric cancer. Front Pharmacol 2022; 13: 1039499 [PMID: 36339625 DOI: 10.3389/fphar.2022.1039499]
- Nie H, Wang H, Zhang M, Ning Y, Chen X, Zhang Z, Hu X, Zhao Q, Chen P, Fang J, Wang F. Comprehensive analysis of cuproptosis-related 57 genes in prognosis, tumor microenvironment infiltration, and immunotherapy response in gastric cancer. J Cancer Res Clin Oncol 2023; 149: 5453-5468 [PMID: 36462036 DOI: 10.1007/s00432-022-04474-4]
- Huang J, Chen M, Pei W, Xu Z, Ning J, Chen C. Distinct tumor microenvironment landscapes in gastric cancer classified by cuproptosis-58 related lncRNAs. J Cancer 2022; 13: 3687-3700 [PMID: 36606199 DOI: 10.7150/jca.79640]
- Liu X, Nie L, Zhang Y, Yan Y, Wang C, Colic M, Olszewski K, Horbath A, Chen X, Lei G, Mao C, Wu S, Zhuang L, Poyurovsky MV, James 59 You M, Hart T, Billadeau DD, Chen J, Gan B. Actin cytoskeleton vulnerability to disulfide stress mediates disulfidptosis. Nat Cell Biol 2023; 25: 404-414 [PMID: 36747082 DOI: 10.1038/s41556-023-01091-2]
- 60 Tomczak K, Czerwińska P, Wiznerowicz M. The Cancer Genome Atlas (TCGA): an immeasurable source of knowledge. Contemp Oncol (Pozn) 2015; 19: A68-A77 [PMID: 25691825 DOI: 10.5114/wo.2014.47136]
- Barrett T, Wilhite SE, Ledoux P, Evangelista C, Kim IF, Tomashevsky M, Marshall KA, Phillippy KH, Sherman PM, Holko M, Yefanov A, 61 Lee H, Zhang N, Robertson CL, Serova N, Davis S, Soboleva A. NCBI GEO: archive for functional genomics data sets--update. Nucleic Acids Res 2013; 41: D991-D995 [PMID: 23193258 DOI: 10.1093/nar/gks1193]
- Addeo A, Friedlaender A, Banna GL, Weiss GJ. TMB or not TMB as a biomarker: That is the question. Crit Rev Oncol Hematol 2021; 163: 62 103374 [PMID: 34087341 DOI: 10.1016/j.critrevonc.2021.103374]
- Liu L, Bai X, Wang J, Tang XR, Wu DH, Du SS, Du XJ, Zhang YW, Zhu HB, Fang Y, Guo ZQ, Zeng Q, Guo XJ, Liu Z, Dong ZY. 63 Combination of TMB and CNA Stratifies Prognostic and Predictive Responses to Immunotherapy Across Metastatic Cancer. Clin Cancer Res 2019; 25: 7413-7423 [PMID: 31515453 DOI: 10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-19-0558]
- Gene Ontology Consortium. Gene Ontology Consortium: going forward. Nucleic Acids Res 2015; 43: D1049-D1056 [PMID: 25428369 DOI: 64 10.1093/nar/gku1179]
- Kanehisa M, Goto S. KEGG: kyoto encyclopedia of genes and genomes. Nucleic Acids Res 2000; 28: 27-30 [PMID: 10592173 DOI: 65 10.1093/nar/28.1.27
- Tao W, Li Y, Zhu M, Li C, Li P. LncRNA NORAD Promotes Proliferation And Inhibits Apoptosis Of Gastric Cancer By Regulating miR-214/ 66 Akt/mTOR Axis. Onco Targets Ther 2019; 12: 8841-8851 [PMID: 31802897 DOI: 10.2147/OTT.S216862]
- Sung H, Hu N, Yang HH, Giffen CA, Zhu B, Song L, Su H, Wang C, Parisi DM, Goldstein AM, Taylor PR, Hyland PL. Association of high-67 evidence gastric cancer susceptibility loci and somatic gene expression levels with survival. Carcinogenesis 2017; 38: 1119-1128 [PMID: 29028942 DOI: 10.1093/carcin/bgx090]
- Tan Y, Li Y, Zhu H, Wu X, Mei K, Li P, Yang Q. miR-187/PDLIM1 Gets Involved in Gastric Cancer Progression and Cisplatin Sensitivity of 68 Cisplatin by Mediating the Hippo-YAP Signaling Pathway. J Oncol 2022; 2022: 5456016 [PMID: 36164345 DOI: 10.1155/2022/5456016]
- Sun GG, Sheng SH, Jing SW, Hu WN. An antiproliferative gene FLNA regulates migration and invasion of gastric carcinoma cell in vitro and 69 its clinical significance. Tumour Biol 2014; 35: 2641-2648 [PMID: 24241900 DOI: 10.1007/s13277-013-1347-1]
- Liu L, Chen C, Liu P, Li J, Pang Z, Zhu J, Lin Z, Zhou H, Xie Y, Lan T, Chen ZS, Zeng Z, Fang W. MYH10 Combines with MYH9 to Recruit 70 USP45 by Deubiquitinating Snail and Promotes Serous Ovarian Cancer Carcinogenesis, Progression, and Cisplatin Resistance. Adv Sci (Weinh) 2023; 10: e2203423 [PMID: 36929633 DOI: 10.1002/advs.202203423]
- 71 Yu J, Liang QY, Wang J, Cheng Y, Wang S, Poon TC, Go MY, Tao Q, Chang Z, Sung JJ. Zinc-finger protein 331, a novel putative tumor suppressor, suppresses growth and invasiveness of gastric cancer. Oncogene 2013; 32: 307-317 [PMID: 22370639 DOI: 10.1038/onc.2012.54]
- Vierthaler M, Sun Q, Wang Y, Steinfass T, Poelchen J, Hielscher T, Novak D, Umansky V, Utikal J. ADCK2 Knockdown Affects the 72 Migration of Melanoma Cells via MYL6. Cancers (Basel) 2022; 14 [PMID: 35205819 DOI: 10.3390/cancers14041071]
- Kato S, Shiozaki A, Kudou M, Shimizu H, Kosuga T, Ohashi T, Arita T, Konishi H, Komatsu S, Kubota T, Fujiwara H, Okamoto K, 73 Kishimoto M, Konishi E, Otsuji E. TRPV2 Promotes Cell Migration and Invasion in Gastric Cancer via the Transforming Growth Factor-β Signaling Pathway. Ann Surg Oncol 2022; 29: 2944-2956 [PMID: 34855064 DOI: 10.1245/s10434-021-11132-5]
- 74 Jiang H, Ma P, Duan Z, Liu Y, Shen S, Mi Y, Fan D. Ginsenoside Rh4 Suppresses Metastasis of Gastric Cancer via SIX1-Dependent TGF-B/ Smad2/3 Signaling Pathway. Nutrients 2022; 14 [PMID: 35458126 DOI: 10.3390/nu14081564]
- Zhang X, Wu J. LINC00665 promotes cell proliferation, invasion, and metastasis by activating the TGF-β pathway in gastric cancer. Pathol 75 Res Pract 2021; 224: 153492 [PMID: 34091388 DOI: 10.1016/j.prp.2021.153492]
- Xiong R, Yin T, Gao JL, Yuan YF. HOXD9 Activates the TGF-β/Smad Signaling Pathway to Promote Gastric Cancer. Onco Targets Ther 76 2020; 13: 2163-2172 [PMID: 32210582 DOI: 10.2147/OTT.S234829]
- Xiong R, Gao JL, Yin T. G3BP1 activates the TGF-β/Smad signaling pathway to promote gastric cancer. Onco Targets Ther 2019; 12: 7149-77 7156 [PMID: 31564899 DOI: 10.2147/OTT.S213728]
- Tao L, Yu H, Liang R, Jia R, Wang J, Jiang K, Wang Z. Rev-erba inhibits proliferation by reducing glycolytic flux and pentose phosphate 78 pathway in human gastric cancer cells. Oncogenesis 2019; 8: 57 [PMID: 31591390 DOI: 10.1038/s41389-019-0168-5]
- 79 Xia S, Ji L, Tang L, Zhang L, Zhang X, Tang Q, Feng Z, Lu L. Proteasome Subunit Alpha Type 7 Promotes Proliferation and Metastasis of Gastric Cancer Through MAPK Signaling Pathway. Dig Dis Sci 2022; 67: 880-891 [PMID: 33721161 DOI: 10.1007/s10620-021-06903-9]
- Feng X, Song Z, Huang Q, Jia J, Zhang L, Zhu M, Qian J. AIM2 Promotes Gastric Cancer Cell Proliferation via the MAPK Signaling 80 Pathway. J Healthc Eng 2022; 2022: 8756844 [PMID: 35432843 DOI: 10.1155/2022/8756844]
- Xu W, Zhou B, Wang J, Tang L, Hu Q, Chen H, Zheng J, Yan F. tRNA-Derived Fragment tRF-Glu-TTC-027 Regulates the Progression of 81 Gastric Carcinoma via MAPK Signaling Pathway. Front Oncol 2021; 11: 733763 [PMID: 34497772 DOI: 10.3389/fonc.2021.733763]
- Wu S, Chen M, Huang J, Zhang F, Lv Z, Jia Y, Cui YZ, Sun LZ, Wang Y, Tang Y, Verhoeft KR, Li Y, Qin Y, Lin X, Guan XY, Lam KO. 82 ORAI2 Promotes Gastric Cancer Tumorigenicity and Metastasis through PI3K/Akt Signaling and MAPK-Dependent Focal Adhesion



Disassembly. Cancer Res 2021; 81: 986-1000 [PMID: 33310726 DOI: 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-20-0049]

- Wang JF, Zhao K, Chen YY, Qiu Y, Zhu JH, Li BP, Wang Z, Chen JQ. NKCC1 promotes proliferation, invasion and migration in human 83 gastric cancer cells via activation of the MAPK-JNK/EMT signaling pathway. J Cancer 2021; 12: 253-263 [PMID: 33391422 DOI: 10.7150/jca.49709]
- Zhang Q, Wang X, Cao S, Sun Y, He X, Jiang B, Yu Y, Duan J, Qiu F, Kang N. Berberine represses human gastric cancer cell growth in vitro 84 and in vivo by inducing cytostatic autophagy via inhibition of MAPK/mTOR/p70S6K and Akt signaling pathways. Biomed Pharmacother 2020; 128: 110245 [PMID: 32454290 DOI: 10.1016/j.biopha.2020.110245]
- Xu B, Li S, Fang Y, Zou Y, Song D, Zhang S, Cai Y. Proprotein Convertase Subtilisin/Kexin Type 9 Promotes Gastric Cancer Metastasis and 85 Suppresses Apoptosis by Facilitating MAPK Signaling Pathway Through HSP70 Up-Regulation. Front Oncol 2020; 10: 609663 [PMID: 33489919 DOI: 10.3389/fonc.2020.609663]
- 86 Xiang Z, Li J, Song S, Wang J, Cai W, Hu W, Ji J, Zhu Z, Zang L, Yan R, Yu Y. A positive feedback between IDO1 metabolite and COL12A1 via MAPK pathway to promote gastric cancer metastasis. J Exp Clin Cancer Res 2019; 38: 314 [PMID: 31315643 DOI: 10.1186/s13046-019-1318-5]
- Du F, Sun L, Chu Y, Li T, Lei C, Wang X, Jiang M, Min Y, Lu Y, Zhao X, Nie Y, Fan D. DDIT4 promotes gastric cancer proliferation and 87 tumorigenesis through the p53 and MAPK pathways. Cancer Commun (Lond) 2018; 38: 45 [PMID: 29976242 DOI: 10.1186/s40880-018-0315-y]
- Peng Y, Xu Y, Zhang X, Deng S, Yuan Y, Luo X, Hossain MT, Zhu X, Du K, Hu F, Chen Y, Chang S, Feng X, Fan X, Ashktorab H, Smoot 88 D, Meltzer SJ, Hou G, Wei Y, Li S, Qin Y, Jin Z. A novel protein AXIN1-295aa encoded by circAXIN1 activates the Wnt/β-catenin signaling pathway to promote gastric cancer progression. Mol Cancer 2021; 20: 158 [PMID: 34863211 DOI: 10.1186/s12943-021-01457-w]
- Liu H, Fredimoses M, Niu P, Liu T, Qiao Y, Tian X, Chen X, Kim DJ, Li X, Liu K, Dong Z. EPRS/GluRS promotes gastric cancer 89 development via WNT/GSK-3β/β-catenin signaling pathway. Gastric Cancer 2021; 24: 1021-1036 [PMID: 33740160 DOI: 10.1007/s10120-021-01180-x
- Li H, Zhao J, Sun J, Tian C, Jiang Q, Ding C, Gan Q, Shu P, Wang X, Qin J, Sun Y. Demethylation of the SFRP4 Promoter Drives Gastric 90 Cancer Progression via the Wnt Pathway. Mol Cancer Res 2021; 19: 1454-1464 [PMID: 34016745 DOI: 10.1158/1541-7786.MCR-20-0933]
- Guo Q, Xu J, Huang Z, Yao Q, Chen F, Liu H, Zhang Z, Lin J. ADMA mediates gastric cancer cell migration and invasion via Wnt/β-catenin 91 signaling pathway. Clin Transl Oncol 2021; 23: 325-334 [PMID: 32607811 DOI: 10.1007/s12094-020-02422-7]
- Tian S, Peng P, Li J, Deng H, Zhan N, Zeng Z, Dong W. SERPINH1 regulates EMT and gastric cancer metastasis via the Wnt/β-catenin 92 signaling pathway. Aging (Albany NY) 2020; 12: 3574-3593 [PMID: 32091407 DOI: 10.18632/aging.102831]
- 93 Yue B, Liu C, Sun H, Liu M, Song C, Cui R, Qiu S, Zhong M. A Positive Feed-Forward Loop between LncRNA-CYTOR and Wnt/β-Catenin Signaling Promotes Metastasis of Colon Cancer. Mol Ther 2018; 26: 1287-1298 [PMID: 29606502 DOI: 10.1016/j.ymthe.2018.02.024]
- 94 Yang XZ, Cheng TT, He QJ, Lei ZY, Chi J, Tang Z, Liao QX, Zhang H, Zeng LS, Cui SZ. LINC01133 as ceRNA inhibits gastric cancer progression by sponging miR-106a-3p to regulate APC expression and the Wnt/β-catenin pathway. Mol Cancer 2018; 17: 126 [PMID: 30134915 DOI: 10.1186/s12943-018-0874-1]
- Xiaobin C, Zhaojun X, Tao L, Tianzeng D, Xuemei H, Fan Z, Chunyin H, Jianqiang H, Chen L. Analysis of Related Risk Factors and 95 Prognostic Factors of Gastric Cancer with Bone Metastasis: A SEER-Based Study. J Immunol Res 2022; 2022: 3251051 [PMID: 35211630] DOI: 10.1155/2022/32510511
- Song L, Wang S, Li Q, Lu Y, Yang R, Feng X. Identification and Validation of a m5C RNA Modification-Related Gene Signature for 96 Predicting Prognosis and Immunotherapeutic Efficiency of Gastric Cancer. J Oncol 2023; 2023: 9931419 [PMID: 36936373 DOI: 10.1155/2023/9931419]
- Khan M, Lin J, Wang B, Chen C, Huang Z, Tian Y, Yuan Y, Bu J. A novel necroptosis-related gene index for predicting prognosis and a cold 97 tumor immune microenvironment in stomach adenocarcinoma. Front Immunol 2022; 13: 968165 [PMID: 36389725 DOI: 10.3389/fimmu.2022.968165]
- Huo J, Guan G, Cai J, Wu L. Integrated analysis of 1804 samples of six centers to construct and validate a robust immune-related prognostic 98 signature associated with stromal cell abundance in tumor microenvironment for gastric cancer. World J Surg Oncol 2022; 20: 4 [PMID: 34983559 DOI: 10.1186/s12957-021-02485-y]
- Dong R, Chen S, Lu F, Zheng N, Peng G, Li Y, Yang P, Wen H, Qiu Q, Wang Y, Wu H, Liu M. Models for Predicting Response to 99 Immunotherapy and Prognosis in Patients with Gastric Cancer: DNA Damage Response Genes. Biomed Res Int 2022; 2022: 4909544 [PMID: 36578802 DOI: 10.1155/2022/4909544]
- Sun Q, Guo D, Li S, Xu Y, Jiang M, Li Y, Duan H, Zhuo W, Liu W, Zhu S, Wang L, Zhou T. Combining gene expression signature with 100 clinical features for survival stratification of gastric cancer. Genomics 2021; 113: 2683-2694 [PMID: 34129933 DOI: 10.1016/j.ygeno.2021.06.018]
- 101 Huo J, Wu L, Zang Y. Construction and Validation of a Universal Applicable Prognostic Signature for Gastric Cancer Based on Seven Immune-Related Gene Correlated With Tumor Associated Macrophages. Front Oncol 2021; 11: 635324 [PMID: 34178625 DOI: 10.3389/fonc.2021.635324]
- 102 Guo X, Liang X, Wang Y, Cheng A, Zhang H, Qin C, Wang Z. Significance of Tumor Mutation Burden Combined With Immune Infiltrates in the Progression and Prognosis of Advanced Gastric Cancer. Front Genet 2021; 12: 642608 [PMID: 34306002 DOI: 10.3389/fgene.2021.642608]
- Hu C, Zhou Y, Liu C, Kang Y. A novel scoring system for gastric cancer risk assessment based on the expression of three CLIP4 DNA 103 methylation-associated genes. Int J Oncol 2018; 53: 633-643 [PMID: 29901187 DOI: 10.3892/ijo.2018.4433]
- Huang J, Song J, Li X, Liu S, Huang W, Shen Z, Cheng Y, Kou S, Gao Z, Tian Y, Hu J. Analysis and prognostic significance of tumour 104 immune infiltrates and immune microenvironment of m6A-related lncRNAs in patients with gastric cancer. BMC Med Genomics 2022; 15: 164 [PMID: 35879790 DOI: 10.1186/s12920-022-01318-5]
- Zhao Y, Hu S, Zhang J, Cai Z, Wang S, Liu M, Dai J, Gao Y. Glucoside xylosyltransferase 2 as a diagnostic and prognostic marker in gastric 105 cancer via comprehensive analysis. Bioengineered 2021; 12: 5641-5654 [PMID: 34506251 DOI: 10.1080/21655979.2021.1967067]
- Cao L, Wang S, Zhang Y, Wong KC, Nakatsu G, Wang X, Wong S, Ji J, Yu J. Zinc-finger protein 471 suppresses gastric cancer through 106 transcriptionally repressing downstream oncogenic PLS3 and TFAP2A. Oncogene 2018; 37: 3601-3616 [PMID: 29610526 DOI: 10.1038/s41388-018-0220-5
- Yang Y, Shi Z, Bai R, Hu W. Heterogeneity of MSI-H gastric cancer identifies a subtype with worse survival. J Med Genet 2021; 58: 12-19 107 [PMID: 32170001 DOI: 10.1136/jmedgenet-2019-106609]



- Pietrantonio F, Randon G, Di Bartolomeo M, Luciani A, Chao J, Smyth EC, Petrelli F. Predictive role of microsatellite instability for PD-1 108 blockade in patients with advanced gastric cancer: a meta-analysis of randomized clinical trials. ESMO Open 2021; 6: 100036 [PMID: 33460964 DOI: 10.1016/j.esmoop.2020.100036]
- Kwon M, An M, Klempner SJ, Lee H, Kim KM, Sa JK, Cho HJ, Hong JY, Lee T, Min YW, Kim TJ, Min BH, Park WY, Kang WK, Kim KT, 109 Kim ST, Lee J. Determinants of Response and Intrinsic Resistance to PD-1 Blockade in Microsatellite Instability-High Gastric Cancer. Cancer Discov 2021; 11: 2168-2185 [PMID: 33846173 DOI: 10.1158/2159-8290.CD-21-0219]
- Chao J, Fuchs CS, Shitara K, Tabernero J, Muro K, Van Cutsem E, Bang YJ, De Vita F, Landers G, Yen CJ, Chau I, Elme A, Lee J, 110 Özgüroglu M, Catenacci D, Yoon HH, Chen E, Adelberg D, Shih CS, Shah S, Bhagia P, Wainberg ZA. Assessment of Pembrolizumab Therapy for the Treatment of Microsatellite Instability-High Gastric or Gastroesophageal Junction Cancer Among Patients in the KEYNOTE-059, KEYNOTE-061, and KEYNOTE-062 Clinical Trials. JAMA Oncol 2021; 7: 895-902 [PMID: 33792646 DOI: 10.1001/jamaoncol.2021.0275]
- Pietrantonio F, Miceli R, Raimondi A, Kim YW, Kang WK, Langley RE, Choi YY, Kim KM, Nankivell MG, Morano F, Wotherspoon A, 111 Valeri N, Kook MC, An JY, Grabsch HI, Fucà G, Noh SH, Sohn TS, Kim S, Di Bartolomeo M, Cunningham D, Lee J, Cheong JH, Smyth EC. Individual Patient Data Meta-Analysis of the Value of Microsatellite Instability As a Biomarker in Gastric Cancer. J Clin Oncol 2019; 37: 3392-3400 [PMID: 31513484 DOI: 10.1200/JCO.19.01124]
- Ajani JA, Jiang Y, Faust J, Chang BB, Ho L, Yao JC, Rousey S, Dakhil S, Cherny RC, Craig C, Bleyer A. A multi-center phase II study of sequential paclitaxel and bryostatin-1 (NSC 339555) in patients with untreated, advanced gastric or gastroesophageal junction adenocarcinoma. Invest New Drugs 2006; 24: 353-357 [PMID: 16683077 DOI: 10.1007/s10637-006-6452-1]
- Tseng LL, Cheng HH, Yeh TS, Huang SC, Syu YY, Chuu CP, Yuh CH, Kung HJ, Wang WC. Targeting the histone demethylase PHF8-113 mediated PKCα-Src-PTEN axis in HER2-negative gastric cancer. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2020; 117: 24859-24866 [PMID: 32958674 DOI: 10.1073/pnas.1919766117]



World Journal of Clinical Oncology

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Clin Oncol 2023 October 24; 14(10): 400-408

DOI: 10.5306/wjco.v14.i10.400

Retrospective Study

ISSN 2218-4333 (online)

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

Treatment of patients with multiple brain metastases by isolated radiosurgery: Toxicity and survival

André Vinícius de Camargo, Marcos Duarte de Mattos, Murilo Kenji Kawasaki, Danilo Nascimento Salviano Gomes, Allisson Bruno Barcelos Borges, Vinicius de Lima Vazquez, Raphael L C Araujo

Specialty type: Oncology

Provenance and peer review: Invited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): B, B Grade C (Good): 0 Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): E

P-Reviewer: Bergsma H, Netherlands; Kupeli S, Turkey; Tang H, China

Received: June 27, 2023 Peer-review started: June 27, 2023 First decision: August 10, 2023 Revised: September 1, 2023 Accepted: September 22, 2023 Article in press: September 22, 2023 Published online: October 24, 2023



André Vinícius de Camargo, Marcos Duarte de Mattos, Murilo Kenji Kawasaki, Danilo Nascimento Salviano Gomes, Department of Radiotherapy, Barretos Cancer Hospital, São Paulo, Barretos 14784-400, Brazil

Allisson Bruno Barcelos Borges, Department of Radiation Therapy, Hospital DF Star Rede D'Or, Brasília 70390-140, Brazil

Vinicius de Lima Vazquez, Department of Surgery, Barretos Cancer Hospital, São Paulo, Barretos 14784-400, Brazil

Raphael L C Araujo, Department of Surgery, Universidade Federal de São Paulo, São Paulo 04024-002, Brazil

Raphael L C Araujo, IEP, Barretos Cancer Hospital, São Paulo, Barretos 14784-400, Brazil

Corresponding author: Raphael L C Araujo, MD, PhD, Adjunct Professor, Surgical Oncologist, Department of Surgery, Universidade Federal de São Paulo, No. 715 Napoleão de Barros Street, São Paulo 04024-002, Brazil. raphaellcaraujo@gmail.com

Abstract

BACKGROUND

Radiosurgery for multiple brain metastases has been more reported recently without using whole-brain radiotherapy. Nevertheless, the sparsity of the data still claims more information about toxicity and survival and their association with both dosimetric and geometric aspects of this treatment.

AIM

To assess the toxicity and survival outcome of radiosurgery in patients with multiple (four or more lesions) brain metastases.

METHODS

In a single institution, data were collected retrospectively from patients who underwent radiosurgery to treat brain metastases from diverse primary sites. Patients with 4-21 brain metastases were treated with a single fraction with a dose of 18 Gy or 20 Gy. The clinical variables collected were relevant to toxicity, survival, treatment response, planning, and dosimetric variables. The Spearman's rank correlation coefficients, Mann-Whitney test, Kruskal-Wallis test, and Log-



rank test were used according to the type of variable and outcomes.

RESULTS

From August 2017 to February 2020, 55 patients were evaluated. Headache was the most common complaint (38.2%). The median overall survival (OS) for patients with karnofsky performance status (KPS) > 70 was 8.9 mo, and this was 3.6 mo for those with KPS \leq 70 (*P* = 0.047). Patients with treated lesions had a median progression-free survival of 7.6 mo. There were no differences in OS (19.7 vs 9.5 mo) or progression-free survival (10.6 vs 6.3 mo) based on prior irradiation. There was no correlation found between reported toxicities and planning, dosimetric, and geometric variables, implying that no additional significant toxicity risks appear to be added to the treatment of multiple (four or more) lesions.

CONCLUSION

No associations were found between the evaluated toxicities and the planning dosimetric parameters, and no differences in survival rates were detected based on previous treatment status.

Key Words: Radiosurgery; Brain metastases; Radiotherapy; Survival; Toxicity; Cancer

©The Author(s) 2023. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: Toxicity and survival outcome of radiosurgery in patients with multiple brain metastases (≥ 4) were evaluated. A total of 55 patients were evaluated; headache was the most common complaint, but no associations were found between the evaluated toxicities and the planning and dosimetric parameters. The median overall survival found was 10 mo and the survival of the group that did not undergo irradiation before radiosurgery was 9.5 mo. The results are equivalent to those found by authors who evaluated patients with up to four lesions. Our data demonstrate the safe use of isolated stereotactic radiosurgery to treat patients with four or more brain metastases.

Citation: de Camargo AV, de Mattos MD, Kawasaki MK, Gomes DNS, Borges ABB, Vazquez VL, Araujo RLC. Treatment of patients with multiple brain metastases by isolated radiosurgery: Toxicity and survival. World J Clin Oncol 2023; 14(10): 400-408 URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/2218-4333/full/v14/i10/400.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.5306/wjco.v14.i10.400

INTRODUCTION

It is estimated that 19.3 million new cancer cases and 10 million deaths occurred in 2020. Breast (11.7%) and lung (11.4%) cancers are among the most common cancer cases, causing 2.5 million deaths (24.9% of all cancer deaths)[1]. Besides being the most prevalent in the population, they are the most prevalent cancer types that evolve into brain metastasis due to their favorable microenvironment for brain metastases development^[2,3].

The main radiotherapy technique used in brain metastasis is stereotactic radiosurgery (SRS) performed in a linear accelerator (LA). Thus, it is necessary to determine whether the treatment of multiple brain metastases by isolated radiotherapy is safe and non-inferior to the treatment of one or few lesions, regarding toxicity and survival[4-7] and if previous treatment, such as whole brain radiotherapy (WBRT), is beneficial before radiosurgery [8,9]. Moreover, to determine which therapy is appropriate for each patient's prognosis, it is also important to estimate the survival rate of patients with brain metastasis through prognostic factors such as Karnofsky performance status (KPS), diagnosis-specific graded prognostic assessment (DS-GPA), score index for radiosurgery (SIR), and recursive partitioning analyses (RPA), to determine which therapy is adequate for the prognosis of each patient[10-14].

This work aimed to evaluate the toxicity of isolated radiosurgery in patients with multiple brain metastases (≥ 4 lesions). In addition, overall survival and progression-free survival were evaluated, and survival was correlated with the prognostic index.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Retrospective data were collected from 55 patients who underwent radiosurgery at Barretos Cancer Hospital from August 2017 to February 2020. Patients who presented with 4-21 brain metastases delineated with the aid of magnetic resonance (MR) were treated in a single fraction with a dose of 18 Gy or 20 Gy. Patients who met the inclusion criteria were included regardless of previous systemic and primary local treatment since all of them received radiation therapy for four or more brain lesions in palliative manners, and the main outcomes were either local or systemic toxicity. A frameless immobilization system was used for simulation and treatment. Simulation computed tomography with a slice thickness of 1.25 mm was used for all plannings.



All lesions were treated on a Varian TrueBeam® ™ STX Varian Medical Systems LA with high-definition mulitleaf (120leaf) collimator and planned with an Eclipse® treatment planning system (Varian Medical System Inc, version 13.6). The calculation algorithm used was the anisotropic analytical algorithm with a 1.25 mm calculation grid and heterogeneity correction. VMAT (RapidArc®, Varian Medical System, Inc.) treatment technique was used for all cases with a planning target volume (PTV) margin of 1 mm from the gross target volume contour. Before treatment, a cone-beam computed tomography scan was performed. Planning was carried out by the Department of Radiation Oncology with many physicists and radiation oncologists in who followed the institutional protocol of dose constraints in the organs at risk and of coverage of targets.

The following toxicities were collected: Headache, convulsion, focal deficit, drop in the level of consciousness, fatigue, nausea or vomiting, and mental confusion. They were based on the Common Terminology Criteria for Adverse Events. The patient's first complaint after radiosurgery was selected.

Prognostic factors were also collected: Initial KPS and that at the first follow-up after radiosurgery, DS-GPA, SIR, and RPA. In addition, age, gender, and the International Classification of Disease of the primary tumor were also surveyed.

Dosimetric variables included were V5Gy, V8Gy, V10Gy, V12Gy, V14Gy, conformity index (CI), heterogeneity index (HI), dmax, and 50% isodose CI (CI_R50). The VxGy represents the volume of the "x" Gy dose that the normal brain minus PTV received. The CI was calculated by the ratio between the volume of the prescription isodose and the volume of the PTVs: $V_{\text{presc. isodose}}/V_{\text{PTVs.}}$. The HI was calculated as $(D_{2\%}-D_{98\%})/D_{50\%}$ [15]. Dmax is the maximum point dose of the plan and the CI_R50 is the ratio between the volume of the 50% isodose line and the volume of the PTVs.

The geometric variables collected were the number of lesions, total target volumes, the smallest and largest target volumes, and the distance between the isocenter and the most distant lesion. The distance between the isocenter and the most distant lesion was determined using the coordinates of the lesion center and its respective isocenter. The calculation was according to equation 1. In cases where there was more than one isocenter, the distance was measured between the isocenter and the most distant lesion that its arcs was treated, as demonstrated in the Supplementary material.

Technical variables included were the total number of arcs, coplanar or non-coplanar arcs, number of non-coplanar arcs if used, and number of isocenters. The correlations between the dosimetric, geometric, and technical variables collected for this work were previously published by our group[16].

We reported the response in treated lesions as complete response, partial response, stable disease, progressive disease, or radionecrosis. Complete response indicated complete remission of all lesions; partial response indicated that some lesions entered complete remission, while others remained stable; stable disease indicated that all lesions remained the same size; progressive disease indicated that at least one of the lesions enlarged in size; and radionecrosis indicated that at least one lesion went through necrosis due to radiation. Information on the location of new lesions was also reported as either parenchymal or meningeal.

The initial date of treatment was used for estimating the overall and progression-free survival rates and for the outcomes, respectively, the date of death or the date of the last information obtained in the medical records after the treatment, and the date of the MR in which the progression of the treated lesions was detected or the date of the MR in which the appearance of new lesions was detected were used. Survival rates were calculated based on the data of 53 patients with assessable clinical records.

In this study, radiosurgery treatment of multiple brain metastasis (≥ 4) delivered in a isolated manner and at a single dose was referred to as radiosurgery. Whenever the patient underwent radiosurgery in more than one course of treatment, we would consider the first radiosurgery with four or more lesions. To evaluate if the previous treatment influenced survival rates, patients were divided into two groups: No previous irradiation (NP) and irradiation before radiosurgery (P).

Comparisons of toxicities between categories or between different groups of patients were made using chi-square tests or Fisher exact tests, and Mann-Whitney tests for continuous variables, and the relation between prognostic factors and age was evaluated using Mann-Whitney or Kruskal-Wallis tests. The results are presented as proportions or median and interquartile when appropriate. Spearman's correlation coefficient was used to determine if there was a correlation between toxicities and dosimetric and geometric variables. KPS comparison was made using a marginal homogeneity test. Survival was estimated by the Kaplan-Meier method and the curves of each category were compared using the Logrank test. Statistical relevance was considered if P < 0.05. Data were collected and managed using the research electronic data capture platform[17] and analyzed using the software SSPS[®] (v. 20).

RESULTS

The descriptive characteristics of groups NP and P are displayed in Table 1. Briefly, the most prescribed dosage was 18 Gy (83.6%), and 67.3% of patients were female. Of the 55 patients who underwent radiosurgery, 32 (58.2%) declared feeling some toxicity, with headaches (38.2%) being the most frequent. Incidence rates for each toxicity are shown in Table 2

The number of reported cases of toxicity as a function of time after treatment is shown in Table 3. It was observed that the highest incidence (40.6%) occurred between the first and third month after treatment. To deal with the heterogeneity of patients who had nervous system irradiation more than once, they were divided into four groups: (1) Patients with ≥ 4 lesions who underwent radiosurgery only; (2) patients with previous either WBRT or SRS with less than four lesions or fractionated stereotactic radiotherapy (SRT); (3) patients that underwent irradiation after radiosurgery and reported side effects after the second irradiation; and (4) patients that were irradiated before and after radiosurgery and reported some toxicities after the last irradiation.

Table 1 Descriptive characteristics of 55 patients treated by radiosurgery for multiple brain metastases (%)						
Characteristic	NP (<i>n</i> = 35)	P (n = 20)	<i>P</i> value			
Age at treatment (yr) ¹	62 (51-67)	53 (42-58)	0.032			
Age (yr)			0.162			
< 55	15 (42.9)	13 (65)				
≥ 55	20 (57.1)	7 (35)				
Gender			0.391			
Female	22 (62.9)	15 (75)				
Male	13 (37.1)	5 (25)				
Number of lesions ¹	5 (4-7)	5 (4-7)	0.89			
Target volumes ¹	5.4 (2.2-9.9)	2.9 (1.63-4.3)	0.08			
Primary site			0.85			
Lung	16 (45.7)	7 (35)				
Breast	8 (22.9)	7 (35)				
Melanoma	8 (22.9)	6 (30)				
Others	3 (8.6)	0				
KPS	<i>n</i> = 34	<i>n</i> = 20	0.194			
≤70	6 (17.6)	7 (35)				
> 70	28 (82.4)	13 (65)				
DS-GPA	<i>n</i> = 31	<i>n</i> = 20	0.7			
0-1	11 (35.5)	8 (40)				
1.5-2	14 (45.2)	7 (35)				
2.5-3	4 (12.9)	2 (10)				
3-4	2 (6.5)	3 (15)				
RPA	<i>n</i> = 34	<i>n</i> = 20	0.751			
Class 1	2 (5.9)	1 (5)				
Class 2	28 (82.4)	15 (75)				
Class 3	4 (11.8)	4 (20)				
SIR ¹	<i>n</i> = 34	<i>n</i> = 20	0.104			
	4 (4-6)	5 (4-6.5)				
Prescription dose (Gy)			0.133			
20	8 (22.9)	1 (5)				
18	27 (77.1)	19 (95)				

¹Median and interquartile range (p25-p75).

P < 0.05 was considered significant. P: Previous irradiation before radiosurgery; NP: No previous irradiation; KPS: Karnofsky performance status; DS-GPA: Diagnosis-specific graded prognostic assessment; RPA: Recursive partitioning analyses; SIR: Score index for radiosurgery.

The proportion of patients per technique that had one irradiation before SRS of multiple lesions was ten for WBRT, seven for SRS with less than four lesions, and eight for SRT. Five patients did two previous irradiations before treating multiple brain metastases (> 4 lesions) by SRS. The proportion of patients in each group that reported toxicity was 17 of 18 patients (94.4%) in group 1; 7 of 11 (12.7%) in group 2; 3 of 17 (17.6%) in group 3; and 5 of 9 (55.6%) in group 4.

The incidence of toxicities in each patient group is presented in Table 4. Despite the higher incidence in group 1, no statistical relevance was found between the four groups regarding the seven toxicities. There was also no difference in the toxicities among the different categories of DS-GPA, RPA, and SIR.

Regarding the response of treated lesions and the emergence of new lesions, there were no differences observed between the P and NP groups (P = 0.643 and P = 0.412, respectively). A single patient had a complete response, 17 had partial responses, seven were stable, 15 had progression, and six presented radionecrosis (half in each group).

Baisbidena® WJCO | https://www.wjgnet.com

de Camargo AV et al. Toxicity of radiosurgery for brain metastases

Table 2 Incidence of toxicities						
Toxicity	<i>n</i> of patients	Percentage (%)				
Headache	21	38.2				
Convulsion	4	7.3				
Focal deficit	5	9.1				
Drop in level of consciousness	3	5.5				
Fatigue	8	14.5				
Nausea or vomiting	6	10.9				
Mental confusion	1	1.8				

Table 3 Number of reported cases of toxicity per period after treatment					
Period (mo)	<i>n</i> of patients	Percentage			
<i>t</i> < 1	4	12.5			
1≤ <i>t</i> < 3	13	40.6			
3≤ <i>t</i> <6	6	18.8			
$6 \le t \le 9$	6	18.8			
9 ≤ <i>t</i> < 12	2	6.2			
<i>t</i> ≥12	1	3.1			

Table 4 Incidence of toxicity in each group of patients, n (%)						
	Group 1	Group 2	Group 3	Group 4		
Headache	10 (58.8)	4 (57.1)	2 (66.7)	5 (100)		
Convulsion	1 (5.9)	1 (14.3)	1 (33.3)	1 (20)		
Focal deficit	3 (17.6)	1 (14.3)		1 (20)		
Drop in level of consciousness	2 (11.8)		1 (33.3)			
Fatigue	6 (35.3)	1 (14.3)	1 (33.3)			
Nausea or vomiting	5 (29.4)	1 (14.3)				
Mental confusion	1 (5.9)					
Total	28	8	5	7		

Despite the higher number of patients that presented new lesions in group NP (18) compared to group P (11), there were no differences between the two groups. The number of patients with new lesions was 29, and 17 patients did not develop new lesions. According to location, new parenchymal lesions (26) were more frequent than meningeal ones (3).

Comparing the initial KPS with that evaluated in the first consult after treatment, a relevant difference was observed between them (P = 0.033). The percentage of patients whose KPS decreased after treatment was 39.6%, and 60.4% of patients improved or maintained their KPS.

No statistical correlation was observed between dosimetric and geometric variables and toxicities. The descriptive statistics of dosimetric, geometric, and technical variables have previously been published by our group[16].

The average overall survival (OS) was 13.3 mo, and the median was 10 mo. The life expectancy over time can be observed in Figure 1. It is noteworthy that the survival rate at 12 mo was 42%. Of 53 patients, 78% died, and of those, only 10 patients (18.9%) were due to neurological causes.

No differences were observed in the OS rates between groups NP and P. The median survival in group NP was 9.5 mo, and in group P it was 19.7 mo (P = 0.110). Considering patients with KPS > 70 and KPS < 70, a difference was observed in OS (P = 0.047) (Figure 1B). The median survival of the group with KPS > 70 was 8.9 mo, and in the group with KPS < 70 it was 3.6 mo. No differences were observed in the survival of DS-GPA (P = 0.547), RPA (P = 0.113), and SIR categories 0 to 4 and 5 to 10 (*P* = 0.586).

The OS of patients was categorized into two groups for each variable for analysis. No difference between them was found: Number of lesions (P = 0.840), n < 6 (10.5 mo) and $n \ge 6$ (9.3 mo); volume of targets (P = 0.786), v < 5 cc (10.5 mo)

Baishidena® WJCO | https://www.wjgnet.com



Figure 1 Kaplan-Meyer curves for overall survival of 53 patients treated by radiosurgery for multiple brain metastases. A: Overall survival (OS); B: OS according to Karnofsky performance status (KPS) > 70 and KPS ≤ 70.

and $v \ge 5$ cc (9.5 mo); V12Gy ≤ 10 cc (11.1 mo) and V12Gy > 10 cc (9.6 mo) (P = 0.693); CI_R50 ≤ 8 (13.2 mo) and CI_R50 > 10 cc (9.6 mo) (P = 0.693); CI_R50 ≤ 8 (13.2 mo) and CI_R50 > 10 cc (9.6 mo) (P = 0.693); CI_R50 ≤ 8 (13.2 mo) and CI_R50 > 10 cc (9.6 mo) (P = 0.693); CI_R50 ≤ 8 (13.2 mo) and CI_R50 > 10 cc (9.6 mo) (P = 0.693); CI_R50 ≤ 8 (13.2 mo) and CI_R50 ≥ 8 (13.2 mo) (P = 0.693); CI_R50 ≤ 8 (13. 8 (9.6 mo) (P = 0.655).

The median progression-free survival of patients with treated lesions (PFSL) was 7.6 mo. No differences (P = 0.293) were found between groups NP and P. The median PFSL of group NP was 6.3 mo, and in group P it was 10.6 mo. The curves for the PFSL of both groups are displayed in Figure 2A. The median survival free from the appearance of new lesions was 6 mo. No difference was observed between groups NP and P (P = 0.188). The median for group NP was 4.5 mo, and for group P it was 8.9 mo. The curves of survival free from the appearance of new lesions in both groups are displayed in Figure 2B.

DISCUSSION

It was observed that in group 1, a higher proportion (94.4%) of patients reported grievances and a higher number of different toxicities. Nevertheless, no difference was observed between groups when comparing their toxicity incidence. Besides, the toxicities reported varied regarding their start point. One of the patients reported a grievance a year after treatment, thus rendering it difficult to classify it as a side effect of radiosurgery.

Analyzing the responses of treated lesions, six patients developed radionecrosis. As discussed by Blonigen et al[18], V10Gy and V12Gy can be predictors of radionecrosis. The median of V10Gy and V12Gy of those six patients was 27.8 cc (9.7-45.5 cc) and 17.6 cc (6.2-27.4 cc), respectively (only a single patient had the dosage of 20Gy as prescription).

The median OS found by Chang et al [8] was 9.2 mo and the median survival of patients treated only by SRS was 15.2 mo. Aoyama *et al*[9] obtained a median OS of 8 mo on the arm of patients treated only by SRS. Brown *et al*[19] found a median OS of 13.5 mo and a median survival of 10.4 mo for patients treated only by SRS.

Sahgal et al^[20] found a median OS of 10 mo for the group that only received SRS. The median time to local failure and development of new lesions was 6.6 mo and 4.7 mo, respectively. This last result matches the PFSL and the development of new lesions in this study. The four aforementioned studies compared patients who underwent SRS alone with patients treated by SRS + WBRT.

Scorsetti et al^[21] observed a median OS of 16.2 mo and a 12-mo survival rate of 65.3% in the group of patients who underwent only SRS with an LA. They also indicated that 27 of the 130 patients (20.8%) included in that study presented symptomatic radionecrosis. The incidence obtained in that study was 10.9%.

Differently from the studies mentioned before, in which treated patients had up to four lesions, the current study evaluated patients with 4 to 21 lesions and, despite the underestimated OS (group P began treatment of metastasis before the studied SRS), it was observed that survival values are similar to studies with up to four lesions, especially when analyzing the global survival of all patients, and the survival of patients without previous irradiation, whose comparison is possible with the aforementioned studies.

Among the prognostic indexes, despite the predictive power of survival from DS-GPA, RPA, and SIR[11-14,22] being better than KPS for patients with brain metastasis, only KPS showed a difference in OS (P = 0.047) between patients with KPS > 70 and KPS \leq 70. This likely occurred due to KPS considering only the clinical condition of patients, whereas other indexes also consider specific parameters of patients with brain metastasis that were not discretized in the analysis, such as the primary site of disease, number of lesions, and systemic diseases, among others.

Regarding the number of patients whose KPS decreased, it is important to note that metastatic patients have systemic diseases that worsen the clinical outcome. Therefore, we cannot contribute the decline of KPS to SRS, which is corrob-

de Camargo AV et al. Toxicity of radiosurgery for brain metastases



Figure 2 Kaplan-Meyer curves for progression-free survival. A: Progression-free survival (PFS) of 34 patients with treated lesions who did not undergo previous irradiation (NP group) and 19 patients who underwent prior irradiation (P group); B: PFS addressing the appearance of new lesions in both NP and P groups.

orated by the low death number due to neurological causes.

According to dosimetric, geometric, and technical variables, the lack of correlation with toxicities does not imply they do not impact each other, especially considering dosimetric variables used for planning approval. It is known that the volume of targets, number of lesions, distance between lesions, and the isocenter impact these plan evaluation indexes [16, 23-25]. What can be observed is that the indication of isolated radiosurgery for multiple brain metastases was safe, considering that the technique achieved dosimetric values good enough not to cause collateral effects.

This study has limitations inherent to the retrospective cohort model where selection and information biases cannot be discarded. There were patients subjected to multiple irradiation techniques before the SRS in this study, and many of the patients were also under systemic treatment, which may interfere with the clinical results. In addition, all of them received some or many kinds of local and systemic treatment for many types of tumors, since in our institution the radiosurgery for four or more lesions was reserved for local control in a palliative manner and usually failed for previous treatments. Regarding the toxicities, precise graduation was not possible to obtain and therefore, they were not differentiated. Although our study had some missing data for clinical variables, they represent less than 4%, which seems acceptable for a retrospective study [26]. If factors were significantly associated with outcomes in univariate analysis, and they were not as demonstrated in Table 1, they would be entered into a multivariate analysis, but it was not possible.

The planning was performed by different personnel, with distinct dose prescriptions and, in some patients with one or more lesions (more significant volumes), planned with three fractions but, even in these cases, there were also four or more lesions treated with a single dose. Considering the prescription, we tested the difference between the doses of 18 and 20 Gy regarding geometric, dosimetric, and technical variables, and no differences were observed.

CONCLUSION

Our data demonstrate the safe use of isolated SRS to treat patients with four or more brain metastases, with no significant association between dosimetric, geometric, or clinical parameters and the related toxicities.

ARTICLE HIGHLIGHTS

Research background

Radiosurgery for multiple brain metastases has been more reported recently without using whole-brain radiotherapy, but mainly for oligometastatic scenarios (up to 3-4 lesions). Nevertheless, the sparsity of the data still claims more information about toxicity and survival and their association with both dosimetric and geometric aspects of this treatment, especially for the presence of more lesions or in patients with previous irradiation.

Research motivation

To evaluate the toxicity of treatment offered for patients with four or more lesions.

Research objectives

To assess associations of toxicity and survival outcome of stereotactic radiosurgery (SRS) among patients with four or more brain lesions with or without previous brain irradiation.



Research methods

Retrospective cohort.

Research results

Neither difference in toxicity nor survival was detected when comparing patients who underwent SRS for four or more brain lesions with or without previous brain irradiation.

Research conclusions

This retrospective study did not detect differences in toxicity for this population with or without previous irradiation, suggesting that the use of SRS for four or more brain lesions with or without previous brain irradiation is safe.

Research perspectives

This study claims for more data in larger studies in a prospective manner to better address this question.

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: de Camargo AV, Borges ABB, Vazquez VL, and Araujo RLC contributed to conceptualization; de Camargo AV, de Mattos MD, Kawasaki MK, Gomes DNS, and Borges ABB contributed to data collection; de Camargo AV and Araujo RLC contributed to data analysis; all authors have read and approved the final manuscript.

Institutional review board statement: This study was reviewed and approved by the Ethics Committee of the Barretos Cancer Hospital.

Informed consent statement: All study participants or their legal guardian provided informed written consent about personal and medical data collection prior to study enrolment.

Conflict-of-interest statement: We have no financial relationships to disclose.

Data sharing statement: No additional data are available.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: Brazil

ORCID number: André Vinícius de Camargo 0000-0001-7153-6724; Marcos Duarte de Mattos 0000-0002-5069-8051; Murilo Kenji Kawasaki 0000-0001-5151-5221; Danilo Nascimento Salviano Gomes 0000-0002-7909-0728; Allisson Bruno Barcelos Borges 0000-0003-3868-4420; Vinicius de Lima Vazquez 0000-0002-0325-5514; Raphael L C Araujo 0000-0002-7834-5944.

S-Editor: Qu XL L-Editor: Wang TQ P-Editor: Cai YX

REFERENCES

- Bray F, Ferlay J, Soerjomataram I, Siegel RL, Torre LA, Jemal A. Global cancer statistics 2018: GLOBOCAN estimates of incidence and 1 mortality worldwide for 36 cancers in 185 countries. CA Cancer J Clin 2018; 68: 394-424 [PMID: 30207593 DOI: 10.3322/caac.21492]
- 2 Huh HD, Sub Y, Oh J, Kim YE, Lee JY, Kim HR, Lee S, Lee H, Pak S, Amos SE, Vahala D, Park JH, Shin JE, Park SY, Kim HS, Roh YH, Lee HW, Guan KL, Choi YS, Jeong J, Choi J, Roe JS, Gee HY, Park HW. Reprogramming anchorage dependency by adherent-to-suspension transition promotes metastatic dissemination. Mol Cancer 2023; 22: 63 [PMID: 36991428 DOI: 10.1186/s12943-023-01753-7]
- Zou Y, Ye F, Kong Y, Hu X, Deng X, Xie J, Song C, Ou X, Wu S, Wu L, Xie Y, Tian W, Tang Y, Wong CW, Chen ZS, Xie X, Tang H. The 3 Single-Cell Landscape of Intratumoral Heterogeneity and The Immunosuppressive Microenvironment in Liver and Brain Metastases of Breast Cancer. Adv Sci (Weinh) 2023; 10: e2203699 [PMID: 36529697 DOI: 10.1002/advs.202203699]
- Yamamoto M, Serizawa T, Shuto T, Akabane A, Higuchi Y, Kawagishi J, Yamanaka K, Sato Y, Jokura H, Yomo S, Nagano O, Kenai H, 4 Moriki A, Suzuki S, Kida Y, Iwai Y, Hayashi M, Onishi H, Gondo M, Sato M, Akimitsu T, Kubo K, Kikuchi Y, Shibasaki T, Goto T, Takanashi M, Mori Y, Takakura K, Saeki N, Kunieda E, Aoyama H, Momoshima S, Tsuchiya K. Stereotactic radiosurgery for patients with multiple brain metastases (JLGK0901): a multi-institutional prospective observational study. Lancet Oncol 2014; 15: 387-395 [PMID: 24621620 DOI: 10.1016/S1470-2045(14)70061-0]
- 5 Yamamoto M, Kawabe T, Sato Y, Higuchi Y, Nariai T, Watanabe S, Kasuya H. Stereotactic radiosurgery for patients with multiple brain metastases: a case-matched study comparing treatment results for patients with 2-9 versus 10 or more tumors. J Neurosurg 2014; 121 Suppl: 16-25 [PMID: 25434933 DOI: 10.3171/2014.8.GKS141421]
- Minniti G, Clarke E, Lanzetta G, Osti MF, Trasimeni G, Bozzao A, Romano A, Enrici RM. Stereotactic radiosurgery for brain metastases: 6 analysis of outcome and risk of brain radionecrosis. Radiat Oncol 2011; 6: 48 [PMID: 21575163 DOI: 10.1186/1748-717X-6-48]



- Fokas E, Henzel M, Surber G, Kleinert G, Hamm K, Engenhart-Cabillic R. Stereotactic radiosurgery and fractionated stereotactic 7 radiotherapy: comparison of efficacy and toxicity in 260 patients with brain metastases. J Neurooncol 2012; 109: 91-98 [PMID: 22528795 DOI: 10.1007/s11060-012-0868-6]
- Chang EL, Wefel JS, Hess KR, Allen PK, Lang FF, Kornguth DG, Arbuckle RB, Swint JM, Shiu AS, Maor MH, Meyers CA. Neurocognition 8 in patients with brain metastases treated with radiosurgery or radiosurgery plus whole-brain irradiation: a randomised controlled trial. Lancet Oncol 2009; 10: 1037-1044 [PMID: 19801201 DOI: 10.1016/S1470-2045(09)70263-3]
- Aoyama H, Shirato H, Tago M, Nakagawa K, Toyoda T, Hatano K, Kenjyo M, Oya N, Hirota S, Shioura H, Kunieda E, Inomata T, Hayakawa 9 K, Katoh N, Kobashi G. Stereotactic radiosurgery plus whole-brain radiation therapy vs stereotactic radiosurgery alone for treatment of brain metastases: a randomized controlled trial. JAMA 2006; 295: 2483-2491 [PMID: 16757720 DOI: 10.1001/jama.295.21.2483]
- Reali A, Allis S, Girardi A, Verna R, Bianco L, Redda MG. Is Karnofsky Performance Status Correlate with Better Overall Survival in 10 Palliative Conformal Whole Brain Radiotherapy? Our Experience. Indian J Palliat Care 2015; 21: 311-316 [PMID: 26600700 DOI: 10.4103/0973-1075.164891]
- Sperduto PW, Kased N, Roberge D, Xu Z, Shanley R, Luo X, Sneed PK, Chao ST, Weil RJ, Suh J, Bhatt A, Jensen AW, Brown PD, Shih 11 HA, Kirkpatrick J, Gaspar LE, Fiveash JB, Chiang V, Knisely JP, Sperduto CM, Lin N, Mehta M. Summary report on the graded prognostic assessment: an accurate and facile diagnosis-specific tool to estimate survival for patients with brain metastases. J Clin Oncol 2012; 30: 419-425 [PMID: 22203767 DOI: 10.1200/JCO.2011.38.0527]
- 12 Nagtegaal SHJ, Claes A, Suijkerbuijk KPM, Schramel FMNH, Snijders TJ, Verhoeff JJC. Comparing survival predicted by the diagnosisspecific Graded Prognostic Assessment (DS-GPA) to actual survival in patients with 1-10 brain metastases treated with stereotactic radiosurgery. Radiother Oncol 2019; 138: 173-179 [PMID: 31302392 DOI: 10.1016/j.radonc.2019.06.033]
- Weltman E, Brandt RA, Hanriot RM, Luz FP, Chen MJ, Cruz JC, Wajsbrot DB, Nadalin W. Validating the SIR: a better prognostic score 13 index for patients with brain metastases treated with stereotactic radiosurgery. Int. J. Radiat. Oncol5: S268-S269 [DOI: 10.1016/j.ijrobp.2005.07.460]
- Gaspar L, Scott C, Rotman M, Asbell S, Phillips T, Wasserman T, McKenna WG, Byhardt R. Recursive partitioning analysis (RPA) of 14 prognostic factors in three Radiation Therapy Oncology Group (RTOG) brain metastases trials. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys 1997; 37: 745-751 [PMID: 9128946 DOI: 10.1016/S0360-3016(96)00619-0]
- International Commission on Radiation Units and Measurements (ICRU). Feb 16, 2021. [cited 16 February 2021]. Available from: 15 https://icru.org/testing/reports/prescribing-recording-and-reporting-intensitymodulated-photon-beam-therapy-imrt-icru-report-83
- de Camargo AV, Cao M, da Silva DDCSA, de Araújo RLC. Evaluation of the correlation between dosimetric, geometric, and technical 16 parameters of radiosurgery planning for multiple brain metastases. J Appl Clin Med Phys 2021; 22: 83-92 [PMID: 34212482 DOI: 10.1002/acm2.13326]
- 17 Harris PA, Taylor R, Thielke R, Payne J, Gonzalez N, Conde JG. Research electronic data capture (REDCap) -- a metadata-driven methodology and workflow process for providing translational research informatics support. J Biomed Inform 2009; 42: 377-381 [PMID: 18929686 DOI: 10.1016/j.jbi.2008.08.010]
- Blonigen BJ, Steinmetz RD, Levin L, Lamba MA, Warnick RE, Breneman JC. Irradiated volume as a predictor of brain radionecrosis after 18 linear accelerator stereotactic radiosurgery. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys 2010; 77: 996-1001 [PMID: 19783374 DOI: 10.1016/j.ijrobp.2009.06.006]
- Brown PD, Jaeckle K, Ballman KV, Farace E, Cerhan JH, Anderson SK, Carrero XW, Barker FG 2nd, Deming R, Burri SH, Ménard C, Chung 19 C, Stieber VW, Pollock BE, Galanis E, Buckner JC, Asher AL. Effect of Radiosurgery Alone vs Radiosurgery With Whole Brain Radiation Therapy on Cognitive Function in Patients With 1 to 3 Brain Metastases: A Randomized Clinical Trial. JAMA 2016; 316: 401-409 [PMID: 27458945 DOI: 10.1001/jama.2016.9839]
- Sahgal A, Aoyama H, Kocher M, Neupane B, Collette S, Tago M, Shaw P, Beyene J, Chang EL. Phase 3 trials of stereotactic radiosurgery 20 with or without whole-brain radiation therapy for 1 to 4 brain metastases: individual patient data meta-analysis. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys 2015; 91: 710-717 [PMID: 25752382 DOI: 10.1016/j.ijrobp.2014.10.024]
- 21 Scorsetti M, Navarria P, Cozzi L, Clerici E, Bellu L, Franceschini D, Marzo AM, Franzese C, Torri V, Reggiori G, Lobefalo F, Raspagliesi L, Attuati L, Pessina F, Franzini A, Picozzi P, Tomatis S. Radiosurgery of limited brain metastases from primary solid tumor: results of the randomized phase III trial (NCT02355613) comparing treatments executed with a specialized or a C-arm linac-based platform. Radiat Oncol 2023; 18: 28 [PMID: 36750848 DOI: 10.1186/s13014-023-02216-5]
- Nieder C, Andratschke NH, Geinitz H, Grosu AL. Diagnosis-specific graded prognostic assessment score is valid in patients with brain 22 metastases treated in routine clinical practice in two European countries. Med Sci Monit 2012; 18: CR450-CR455 [PMID: 22739735 DOI: 10.12659/MSM.883213]
- Narayanasamy G, Smith A, Van Meter E, McGarry R, Molloy JA. Total target volume is a better predictor of whole brain dose from gamma 23 stereotactic radiosurgery than the number, shape, or location of the lesions. Med Phys 2013; 40: 091714 [PMID: 24007147 DOI: 10.1118/1.4818825
- Roper J, Chanyavanich V, Betzel G, Switchenko J, Dhabaan A. Single-Isocenter Multiple-Target Stereotactic Radiosurgery: Risk of 24 Compromised Coverage. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys 2015; 93: 540-546 [PMID: 26460996 DOI: 10.1016/j.ijrobp.2015.07.2262]
- Selvan KT, Padma G, Revathy MK, Nambi Raj NA, Senthilnathan K, Babu PR. Dosimetric Effect of Rotational Setup Errors in Single-25 Isocenter Volumetric-Modulated Arc Therapy of Multiple Brain Metastases. J Med Phys 2019; 44: 84-90 [PMID: 31359925 DOI: 10.4103/jmp.JMP 103 18
- Slim K, Nini E, Forestier D, Kwiatkowski F, Panis Y, Chipponi J. Methodological index for non-randomized studies (minors): development 26 and validation of a new instrument. ANZ J Surg 2003; 73: 712-716 [PMID: 12956787 DOI: 10.1046/j.1445-2197.2003.02748.x]

W J C O World Journal of Clinical Oncology

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Clin Oncol 2023 October 24; 14(10): 409-419

DOI: 10.5306/wico.v14.i10.409

ISSN 2218-4333 (online)

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

Observational Study Classification of patients with metastatic colorectal cancer into consensus molecular subtypes into real-world: A pilot study

Jaime González-Montero, Mauricio Burotto, Guillermo Valenzuela, Debora Mateluna, Florencia Buen-Abad, Jessica Toro, Olga Barajas, Katherine Marcelain

Specialty type: Oncology

Provenance and peer review:

Invited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): 0 Grade C (Good): C, C Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Gu GL, China; Li L, China

Received: July 25, 2023 Peer-review started: July 25, 2023 First decision: September 13, 2023 Revised: September 24, 2023 Accepted: October 8, 2023 Article in press: October 8, 2023 Published online: October 24, 2023



Jaime González-Montero, Mauricio Burotto, Bradford Hill Clinical Research Center, Santiago 8420383, Chile

Jaime González-Montero, Guillermo Valenzuela, Debora Mateluna, Florencia Buen-Abad, Jessica Toro, Olga Barajas, Katherine Marcelain, Basic and Clinical Oncology Department, University of Chile, Santiago 8380453, Chile

Corresponding author: Jaime González-Montero, MD, PhD, Assistant Professor, Basic and Clinical Oncology Department, University of Chile. Bradford Hill Clinical Research Center. Independencia 1027, Casilla 70058, Santiago 8380453, Chile. jagonzalez@ug.uchile.cl

Abstract

BACKGROUND

Colorectal cancer is a complex disease with high mortality rates. Over time, the treatment of metastatic colorectal cancer (mCRC) has gradually improved due to the development of modern chemotherapy and targeted therapy regimens. However, due to the inherent heterogeneity of this condition, identifying reliable predictive biomarkers for targeted therapies remains challenging. A recent promising classification system – the consensus molecular subtype (CMS) system - offers the potential to categorize mCRC patients based on their unique biological and molecular characteristics. Four distinct CMS categories have been defined: immune (CMS1), canonical (CMS2), metabolic (CMS3), and mesenchymal (CMS4). Nevertheless, there is currently no standardized protocol for accurately classifying patients into CMS categories. To address this challenge, reverse transcription polymerase chain reaction (RT-qPCR) and next-generation genomic sequencing (NGS) techniques may hold promise for precisely classifying mCRC patients into their CMSs.

AIM

To investigate if mCRC patients can be classified into CMS categories using a standardized molecular biology workflow.

METHODS

This observational study was conducted at the University of Chile Clinical Hospital and included patients with unresectable mCRC who were undergoing systemic treatment with chemotherapy and/or targeted therapy. Molecular



biology techniques were employed to analyse primary tumour samples from these patients. RT-qPCR was utilized to assess the expression of genes associated with fibrosis (TGF- β and β -catenin) and cell growth pathways (c-MYC). NGS using a 25-gene panel (TumorSec) was performed to identify specific genomic mutations. The patients were then classified into one of the four CMS categories according to the clinical consensus of a Tumour Board. Informed consent was obtained from all the patients prior to their participation in this study. All techniques were conducted at University of Chile.

RESULTS

Twenty-six patients were studied with the techniques and then evaluated by the Tumour Board to determine the specific CMS. Among them, 23% (n = 6), 19% (n = 5), 31% (n = 8), and 19% (n = 5) were classified as CMS1, CMS2, CMS3, and CMS4, respectively. Additionally, 8% of patients (n = 2) could not be classified into any of the four CMS categories. The median overall survival of the total sample was 28 mo, and for CMS1, CMS2, CMS3 and CMS4 it was 11, 20, 30 and 45 mo respectively, with no statistically significant differences between groups.

CONCLUSION

A molecular biology workflow and clinical consensus analysis can be used to accurately classify mCRC patients. This classification process, which divides patients into the four CMS categories, holds significant potential for improving research strategies and targeted therapies tailored to the specific characteristics of mCRC.

Key Words: Metastatic colorectal cancer; Targeted therapy; Consensus molecular subtypes; Personalized medicine

©The Author(s) 2023. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: Colorectal cancer is molecularly heterogeneous. Consensus molecular subtype classification sheds light on its biology, potentially guiding targeted therapy selection. However, an optimal consensus molecular subtype classification mechanism remains elusive. This workflow, which combines reverse transcription polymerase chain reaction and next-generation sequencing, introduces a novel approach for molecular patient classification. We aim to use these techniques to improve the precision of tumour subtyping.

Citation: González-Montero J, Burotto M, Valenzuela G, Mateluna D, Buen-Abad F, Toro J, Barajas O, Marcelain K. Classification of patients with metastatic colorectal cancer into consensus molecular subtypes into real-world: A pilot study. *World J Clin Oncol* 2023; 14(10): 409-419

URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/2218-4333/full/v14/i10/409.htm **DOI:** https://dx.doi.org/10.5306/wjco.v14.i10.409

INTRODUCTION

Colorectal cancer (CRC) exhibits high incidence and mortality rates. At the time of diagnosis, approximately 25% of patients already present with metastatic disease, while 50% of those initially diagnosed with localized stages later develop disseminated disease[1]. Recent years have seen significant advancements in systemic therapies for metastatic colorectal cancer (mCRC) patients, including diverse combination chemotherapy regimens, targeted therapy, immuno-therapy, and multi-kinase inhibitors[2]. Despite these improvements, patients' responses remain variable and unpredictable due to the molecular heterogeneity of this disease. Thus, it is imperative to identify specific mutations for a personalized treatment approach[3].

Numerous efforts have attempted to identify distinct molecular mCRC phenotypes. In 2015, bioinformatic studies revealed a promising classification system with four consensus molecular subtypes (CMS)[4]. This classification system has gained widespread clinical acceptance and is currently guiding various ongoing clinical trials[5]. The four CMS are as follows: CMS1, or immune subtype, primarily affects young patients and exhibits rapid progression and resistance to conventional therapies. This subtype may benefit from aggressive chemotherapy and, potentially, immunotherapy. CMS2, or canonical subtype, is characterized by mutations in specific pathways linked to cellular metabolism. CMS3, or metabolic subtype, is characterized by mutations in pathways responsible for cellular metabolism, with a high prevalence of *KRAS* pathway mutations. Finally, CMS4, or mesenchymal subtype, is associated with mutations in fibrogenesis and epithelial-mesenchymal transition pathways, leading to a poor prognosis and a higher incidence of metastasis[5]. To date, there is no established methodology for effectively classifying patients into CMS categories. However, given that each CMS is linked to distinct patterns of mutations and gene expression, it is plausible that a molecular biology workflow designed to identify specific mutations could help accurately classify patients into different CMS groups[6]. Therefore, the objective of this study was to establish a workflow for assigning mCRC patients to CMS categories using reverse transcription-quantitative polymerase chain reaction (RT-qPCR) and next-generation sequencing (NGS) techniques.

Zaishidena® WJCO | https://www.wjgnet.com

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Study design and participants

In this observational study conducted between 2020 and 2023, we analyzed primary tumor tissue samples from mCRC patients who were receiving systemic treatment at the University of Chile Clinical Hospital. Colon or rectal tissue samples were collected through colonoscopy or surgical procedures. The samples were processed and stored according to protocols established by the Biobank of Tissues and Fluids at the University of Chile (http://biobanco.uchile.cl/). Both formalin-fixed paraffin-embedded (FFPE) tissue biopsies and fresh neoplastic tissue (frozen without fixation) were examined.

The inclusion criteria for this study were as follows: Patients diagnosed with unresectable mCRC (colon or rectal cancer) confirmed through histological diagnosis. Undergoing treatment at the University of Chile Clinical Hospital. Receiving systemic therapy in accordance with international clinical guidelines (National Comprehensive Cancer Network^[7] and European Society of Medical Oncology^[8]. Treatment regimens included chemotherapy (FOLFOX, CAPOX, or FOLFIRI) and targeted therapy (bevacizumab, aflibercept, cetuximab, panitumumab, regorafenib, and TAS102). Chemotherapy and targeted therapy regimens were selected by the physicians on a case-by-case basis.

The exclusion criteria for this study were as follows: Patients who underwent the removal of metastases (metastasectomy) before enrollment. Any comorbidity leading to a life expectancy of less than six months. Inability to maintain clinical follow-up.

RT-qPCR

The expression of TGF- β , β -catenin, and c-MYC was investigated as follows: RNA was extracted from FFPE tissue using the RecoverAll[™] Total Nucleic Acid Isolation Kit for FFPE (Invitrogen). Subsequently, the concentration of each RNA sample was determined using the Quant-iTTM RiboGreenTM RNA Reagent Kit (Invitrogen) on a Cytation 3 instrument (BioTek). RNA (1000) ng was then used to prepare cDNA with the AffinityScript qPCR cDNA Synthesis Kit (Agilent) according to the manufacturer's instructions. Amplifications by qPCR (real-time PCR) was conducted in triplicate using the Brilliant II SYBR Green qPCR Master Mix kit (Agilent) on an Eco Real-time PCR System (Illumina). The following cycling conditions were used: an initial denaturation step at 95°C for 10 min, then 40 cycles of amplification (each cycle is 10 s at 95°C, 30 s at 60°C and 15s at 72°C). A melting curve for each primer ensured amplification of a single product. Finally, six FFPE non-tumour tissue samples treated in the same manner as the FFPE tumour tissues from each patient were included as controls. The relative expression was calculated using the $\Delta\Delta$ Ct method[9] and normalized using expression levels of reference genes: B2M, PPIA, and RPLP0. Table 1 presents a summary of the primers used to conduct the RT-qPCR experiments[10-15].

NGS

The presence of genomic mutations was assessed using a 25-gene panel (TumorSec) as described by our team[16]. The RecoverAll™ Total Nucleic Acid Isolation Kit for FFPE was utilized to extract genomic deoxyribonucleic acid (DNA) from FFPE samples. Briefly, samples were incubated with 1 mL of Histo-Clear at 50°C for 3 min to remove paraffin. The supernatant was then removed, followed by two ethanol washes, and the residual ethanol was evaporated using a SpeedVAC (Thermo Scientific). The samples were then incubated overnight in a digestion solution containing proteases. The next day, the samples were incubated at 80°C for 15 min and an isolation additive was added and centrifuged. Subsequently, the supernatant was transferred to a filter column and centrifuged to isolate the RNA, which was then treated with DNase. The column contained the DNA, which was subsequently treated with RNase. The DNA and RNA were washed with wash buffers and eluted in elution buffer in separate tubes.

Quantification and quality analysis: The purity and quantity of DNA and RNA were determined by measuring absorbance at 260/280 nm with the PicoGreen assay (Quant-iT[™] PicoGreen® dsDNA, Invitrogen) and the Quant-iT[™] RiboGreen™ RNA Reagent Kit, respectively, on a Cytation 3 instrument (Biotek). Additionally, DNA quality analysis was conducted by measuring fragment size with the HS Genomic DNA Analysis Kit (DNF-488) (Agilent) on a Fragment Analyzer instrument (Agilent). As the extraction of genomic DNA from FFPE samples often results in low yields and degradation ranging from more than 1000 bp to less than 200 bp, fragments less than 200 bp were not used for library preparation due to excessive degradation. To ensure adequate DNA quantity, a minimum of four, 6-µm FFPE sections per patient were used for sequencing. Moreover, each sample needed to contain more than 20% tumour content.

Library preparation: The KAPA HyperPlus Library Preparation Kit (Kapa Biosystems) was utilized to prepare DNA libraries. Library sizes and concentrations were verified for quality control purposes. The 260/280 nm ratio was measured with Cytation equipment and quantification was carried out using the Quant-iT[™] PicoGreen[™] dsDNA Assay Kit. Furthermore, library sizes were visualized using the HS NGS Analysis Kit in a Fragment Analyzer instrument.

NGS: NGS was conducted following a protocol previously published by our team[9]. For sequencing, an equimolar pool of libraries (4 nM) was prepared, diluted, and denatured to achieve a final concentration of 9.4-9.5 pM according to guidelines in the "MiSeq System Denature and Dilute Libraries Guide" (Illumina). Paired-end sequencing (300 cycles) was performed using the Illumina MiSeq System (MiSeq Reagent Kits v2). Finally, bioinformatics analysis was conducted.

Classification of patients into CMS categories

Given the absence of a singular marker that differentiates each of the four CMS categories on its own, we developed a comprehensive protocol involving analysis by a Tumour Board consisting of experts in Molecular and Medical Oncology.



Table 1 Primers employed for reverse transcription-quantitative polymerase chain reaction experiments to determine the expression of
β-catenin, c-Myc and TFG- $β$, and the genes used as reference genes

Name	Primer	Sequence	Product Lenght	Ref.
TGF-β	Forward	5'- TACCTGAACCCGTGTTGCTCTC-3'	122	[10]
	Reverse	5'- GTTGCTGAGGTATCGCCAGGA-3'		
β-catenin	Forward	5'- CACAAGCAGAGTGCTGAAGGTG-3'	146	[11]
	Reverse	5'- GATTCCTGAGAGTCCAAAGACAG-3'		
c-MYC	Forward	5'-GCCACGTCTCCACACATCAG-3'	132	[12]
	Reverse	5'-TGGTGCATTTTCGGTTGTTG-3'		
B2M	Forward	5'-GTGCTCGCGCTACTCTCT-3'	150	[13]
	Reverse	5'-GTCAACTTCAATGTCGGAT-3'		
PPIA	Forward	5'-GCAAATGCTGGACCCAACACAAAT-3'	174	[14]
	Reverse	5'-AATGGTGATCTTCTTGCTGGTCTTG-3'		
RPLP0	Forward	5'-GCAATGTTGCCAGTGTCTG-3'	142	[15]
	Reverse	5'-GCCTTGACCTTTTCAGCAA-3'		

Each case was individually assessed and the CMS was determined based on the criteria defined by Guinney et al[4]. The Tumour Board relied on patients' clinical characteristics, mismatch repair (MMR) expression, and RT-qPCR and NGS results. Each patient's CMS was determined by consensus among all committee members. Patients for whom a CMS consensus could not be reached were considered unclassifiable.

The Tumour Board employed the following criteria to classify each patient into one of the four CMS categories. It is important to note that none of these elements individually serve as a specific CMS marker; instead, classifications were based on the combination of multiple elements and reached through tumour board consensus. CMS1: presence of BRAF mutation; MMR protein deficiency; low TGF-β, β-catenin, and c-MYC mRNA expression; and absence of APC or KRAS mutations. CMS2 and CMS3: presence of APC mutation; absence of BRAF mutation (with a predominance of KRAS mutations in CMS3); MMR-proficient; low TGF-β and β-catenin mRNA expression; and high c-MYC mRNA expression. CMS4: MMR-proficient; high expression of TGF- β and β -catenin mRNA; low expression of c-MYC mRNA; and presence of non-categorical mutations identified through NGS[6].

Ethics

All procedures conducted in this study were in full compliance with the ethical standards set by the Institutional and National Research Committee, as well as the principles outlined in the 1964 Declaration of Helsinki and its subsequent amendments. Ethical approval for this study was obtained from the Ethics Committee of the University of Chile Clinical Hospital and Faculty of Medicine prior to beginning the research. Informed written consent was obtained from all patients before their participation in the trial.

Statistics

Results are presented as the number and percentage of total patients included in this study. To determine the appropriate sample size, we considered the estimated prevalence of each mCRC CMS. According to previous work[4], the expected prevalence of each CMS is approximately 20%-25%. A sample size of 25 patients was deemed sufficient to analyze the prevalence and distribution of the different CMS categories. Indeed, prior research has utilized sample sizes of 20-30 patients; thus, a sample size of 25 patients is consistent with the literature. For the overall survival analysis of the studied patients, log-rank test was conducted using GraphPad Prism 10.0 software.

RESULTS

Between 2020 and 2023, a total of 26 patients with unresectable mCRC undergoing systemic treatment at the University of Chile Clinical Hospital were included in this study. Table 2 presents the demographic and clinical characteristics of the patients, including age, gender, primary tumour site, and the presence or absence of MMR proteins. Each patient is identified with a number from 1-26.

Molecular studies

Table 2 illustrates the results of an RT-qPCR-based gene expression analysis of TGF- β , β -catenin, and c-MYC in each of the patients studied. It is observed that the expression of these three genes is heterogeneous among patients. Table 3 provides a comprehensive overview of the mutations identified with the 25-gene TumorSec panel. The most frequently observed



Table 2 Clinical characteristics, overall survival, and reverse transcription-quantitative polymerase chain reaction results of the n = 26 patients included in the final analysis

Patient number	Age	Gender	Site of primary cancer	Overall survival (mo)	Miss-match repair proteins expression	β-catenin expression (RT- qPCR) (relative expression with respect to reference gene average)	c-MYC expression (RT-qPCR) (relative expression with respect to reference gene average)	TGF-β expression (RT-qPCR) (relative expression with respect to reference gene average)	CMS
1	69	Male	Sigmoid	5	Proficient	0.185	2.864	0.201	CMS2
2	85	Female	Right colon	31	Proficient	0.100	0.352	0.169	CMS1
3	68	Female	Rectal and sigmoid	12	Proficient	0.042	0.384	0.076	CMS3
4	57	Male	Rectal and sigmoid	34	Proficient	2.684	18.817	9.778	CMS3
5	45	Female	Transverse	40	Proficient	1.812	19.445	5.231	CMS2
6	62	Male	Rectum	28	Proficient	0.010	4.401	0.973	CMS3
7	54	Male	Rectum	20	Proficient	0.301	3.234	1.433	CMS2
8	55	Male	Sigmoid	53	Proficient	0.080	1.870	11.718	CMS4
9	73	Male	Sigmoid	62	Proficient	0.038	0.645	0.461	CMS1
10	79	Male	Rectum	40	Proficient	0.121	2.080	3.513	CMS3
11	56	Female	Right colon	29	Proficient	0.235	3.799	14.700	CMS4
12	66	Female	Right colon	10	Proficient	0.351	6.004	76.116	CMS4
13	53	Male	Sigmoid	52	Proficient	0.233	3.863	2.688	CMS4
14	75	Male	Sigmoid	35	Proficient	0.089	0.760	0.205	CMS3
15	63	Male	Right colon	32	Proficient	0.089	0.760	0.466	CMS3
16	48	Female	Sigmoid	28	Proficient	0.038	1.110	0.498	CMS3
17	53	Female	Rectum	20	Proficient	0.084	1.124	0.801	Not classi- fiable
18	71	Female	Right colon	12	Proficient	0.083	1.540	0.897	CMS1
19	61	Female	Sigmoid	45	Proficient	0.106	9.208	6.820	CMS4
20	71	Male	Rectum	10	Proficient	0.013	0.855	0.065	CMS3
21	49	Female	Sigmoid	6	Deficient	0.063	2.968	1.871	CMS1
22	74	Male	Right colon	11	Deficient	0.047	0.552	0.249	CMS1
23	65	Female	Rectum	39	Proficient	0.059	0.828	0.084	Not classi- fiable
24	59	Female	Sigmoid	8	Proficient	0.045	1.324	0.152	CMS2
25	54	Male	Sigmoid	5	Deficient	0.036	0.543	0.127	CMS1
26	69	Male	Sigmoid	22	Proficient	0.192	5.025	2.654	CMS2

Each patient is individually identified in the first column on the left with a sequential number ranging from 1 to 26. Additionally, the consensus molecular subtype assigned based on the Tumour Board analysis is provided. RT-qPCR: reverse transcription-quantitative polymerase chain reaction; TGF-β: Transforming growth factor beta; CMS: consensus molecular subtype.

mutations were in KRAS, TP53 and ARID1A. All observed mutations were single nucleotide variants (SNVs) and two patients possessed deletions.

Classification of patients into CMS categories

Out of the 26 patients analyzed, a specific CMS could be identified for 24 patients (92%) by clinical consensus by the Tumour Board. Two patients (8%) were found to be unclassifiable. Figure 1 illustrates the distribution of patients across



Table 3 Mutations identified in the <i>n</i> = 26 patients included in the final analysis through massive genomic sequencing using the TumorSec panel					
Patient number	Mutation	Mutation variant classification	Affected protein	Variant type	
1	TSC2	Missense	p.R1729C	SNV	
	TP53	Missense	p.R175H	SNV	
2	KRAS	Missense	p.G12C	SNV	
3	KRAS	Missense	p.G12V	SNV	
	TP53	Missense	p.R175H	SNV	
4	KRAS	Missense	p.Q61H	SNV	
	РІК3СА	Missense	p.E545G	SNV	
5	TP53	Missense	p.P152L	SNV	
6	KRAS	Missense	p.G12D	SNV	
7	BRCA2	Missense	p.K584E	SNV	
	ARID1A	Nonsense	p.Q1584	SNV	
8	KRAS	Missense	p.N116H	SNV	
	TP53	Missense	p.R175H	SNV	
	РІК3СА	Missense	p.H1047R	SNV	
	BRAF	Missense	p.N581Y	SNV	
9	BRCA2	Frameshift (deletion)	p.N863Ifs11	SNV	
	ARID1A	Frameshift (deletion)	p.P1326Rfs155	SNV	
	РІК3СА	Missense	p.H1047R	SNV	
10	PTEN	Nonsense	p.Y225	SNV	
	KRAS	Missense	p.G12C	SNV	
	TP53	Frameshift (insertion)	p.Q317Pfs20	SNV	
11	KRAS	Missense	p.Q61H	SNV	
12	KRAS	Missense	p.G12D	SNV	
	TP53	Missense	p.R280K	SNV	
13	TP53	Missense	p.R273H	SNV	
14	KRAS	Missense	p.G12D	SNV	
	TP53	Missense	p.P278L	SNV	
15	KRAS	Missense	p.K117N	SNV	
	TP53	Missense	p.R282W	SNV	
16	KRAS	Missense	p.G12D	SNV	
	TP53	Frameshift (deletion)	p.S260Qfs3	Deletion	
17	KRAS	Missense	p.Q61L	SNV	
	BRCA2	Missense	p.S3147Y	SNV	
	TP53	Missense	p.R249G	SNV	
18	KRAS	Missense	p.G12C	SNV	
	ARID1A	Frameshift (deletion)	p.Q611Hfs7	Deletion	
19	TP53	Missense	p.Y220C	SNV	
20	KRAS	Missense	p.A59G	SNV	
	KRAS	Missense	p G12D	SNV	



TP53

Missense

SNV

p.H214R

21	NRAS	Missense	p.Q61R	SNV
	ARID1A	Frameshift (deletion)	p.K1072Nfs21	SNV
22	TP53	Missense	p.R273C	SNV
23	TP53	Nonsense	p.E51	SNV
	ARID1A	Frameshift (deletion)	p.Q372Sfs19	SNV
24	TP53	Missense	p.R248W	SNV
	PIK3CA	Missense	p.E545K	SNV
25	PTEN	Nonsense	p.Q149	SNV
	KRAS	Missense	p.G13D	SNV
	TSC2	Missense	p.R1713C	SNV
	TP53	Missense	p.R273C	SNV
	TP53	Missense	p.R158H	SNV
	ARID1A	Nonsense	p.R1335	SNV
26	BRCA2	Missense	p.E3002K	SNV
	TP53	Missense	p.C176Y	SNV

SNV: Single nucleotide variant.



DOI: 10.5306/wjco.v14.i10.409 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2023.

Figure 1 Proportion of patients in each consensus molecular subtype after analysis by the Tumour Board among the 26 patients included on the final analysis. A specific consensus molecular subtype (CMS) was successfully identified in 24 out of the 26 patients. CMS1 n = 6. CMS2 n = 5. CMS3 n = 8. CMS4 n = 5. Not classifiable n = 2. Each patient underwent an individual assessment by the Tumour Board, and a consensus was reached to determine their molecular subtype. Classification was based on clinical and histological characteristics, as well as the results of RT-qPCR (β-catenin, c-MYC and TGF- β) and NGS (TumorSec panel). CMS: Consensus molecular subtypes.

the four CMS categories. Specifically, 23% (n = 6), 19% (n = 5), 31% (n = 8), and 19% (n = 5) were classified as CMS1, CMS2, CMS3 and CMS4, respectively. Remarkably, the percentage of patients classified into each CMS category closely aligns with findings reported by Guinney *et al*[4]. The median overall survival of the total sample was 28 mo (Figure 2A), and for CMS1, CMS2, CMS3 and CMS4 it was 11, 20, 30 and 45 mo respectively, with no statistically significant differences between groups (Figure 2B).

DISCUSSION

The objective of the workflow outlined in this manuscript was to develop an RT-qPCR- and NGS-based method by which to classify mCRC patients into CMS categories. Our results demonstrate that it is possible to classify mCRC patients into a



Baishidena® WJCO | https://www.wjgnet.com



Figure 2 Classification of patients into consensus molecular subtype categories. A: Kaplan-Meier Curve with overall survival (OS) of the n = 26 patients included on the final analysis. mOS = 28 mo; B: Kaplan-Meier curve which shows OS of patients based on their molecular subtype classification. The median overall survival times were 11, 20, 30, and 45 mo for CMS1, CMS2, CMS3, and CMS4, respectively. There were no statistically significant differences observed among the studied groups (P = 0.0968).

specific CMS in approximately 90% of the cases.

To date, there are no validated tools from prospective studies for classifying patients into the four CMS categories. Although genomic platforms such as ColotypeR[17] and CMSCaller[18] have been utilized, they have not significantly impacted clinical practice. Our findings present an alternative protocol for patient classification, leveraging a 25-gene panel (TumorSec) and a three-gene RT-qPCR panel (TGF- β , β -catenin, and c-MYC). The selected genes play vital roles in the epithelial-mesenchymal transition, particularly TGF- β and β -catenin, which are specific to CMS4 (fibrotic)[19]. Additionally, c-MYC was chosen due to its utility for identifying CMS2 (metabolic)[20]. However, distinguishing between CMS2 and CMS3 remains challenging as they share genetic signatures and patterns of gene expression.

The relevance of classifying mCRC patients into CMS categories must be contextualized. Thus far, the selection of targeted therapies and the design of clinical studies have primarily relied on the identification of *KRAS*, *NRAS*, and *BRAF* mutations and MMR expression analyses[7-8]. However, incorporating knowledge of the CMS categories can offer significant advantages in both aspects. First, it can enhance the selection of targeted therapies, enabling a more personalized approach. Additionally, a better understanding of the CMS categories can lead to improved clinical study design, allowing for more tailored and effective treatments for patients with specific CMS profiles[6]. For instance, CMS1, characterized by high lymphocytic infiltration and a worse prognosis, may benefit from aggressive therapeutic strategies such as combination triplet chemotherapy (FOLFOXIRI) and anti-angiogenic agents[21]. Monodrug immunotherapy could also be beneficial for these patients given their high frequency of microsatellite instability-high tumours as demonstrated in the KEYNOTE177 study[22]. Considering the high prevalence of *BRAF* mutations, future studies should examine the efficacy of BRAF inhibitors for these patients[23]. CMS2 and CMS3 share significant features and may respond to similar agents. For example, they may show sensitivity to anti-EGFR therapy, especially in CMS2 cases[24]. However, CMS3 patients frequently develop *KRAS* mutations, primarily in exon 2, leading to constitutive activation of the mitogen-associated protein kinase pathway, associated with a poorer prognosis and response to standard treatment[25]. CMS4,



which carries the worst prognosis, calls for the development of new strategies targeting the epithelial-mesenchymal transition or the TGF-β pathway. CMS4 tumours also show better response to irinotecan-based treatments or antiangiogenic agents such as bevacizumab^[26].

It is important to note that the classification of CMS can also predict the prognosis of patients with mCRC[4]. While this study documented the overall survival of patients, there were no significant differences between groups, likely due to the low number of patients in each CMS category. Therefore, it cannot be established whether patients with different CMSs have different prognoses.

The principal innovation of this exploratory study lies in the establishment of a protocol for the classification of mCRC patients into CMS through RT-qPCR (TGF-β, β-catenin, and c-MYC) and a 25-gene NGS panel (TumorSec). Our results demonstrates that this combined approach has the potential to classify patients with mCRC into one of the four CMS categories in over 90% of cases. As there is currently no gold-standard for conducting this clinical-molecular classification, this approach may represent a significant advancement in the development of an optimal technique that could become the standard for these purposes. In the future, it is important to further explore CMS categories and incorporate this knowledge into clinical practice. While this protocol proposes a CMS classification scheme, prospective and large-scale studies are imperative to assessing whether this methodology truly influences therapeutic decisions for patients[5] and for validating the clinical utility of CMS categories[6].

CONCLUSION

In conclusion, we successfully classified mCRC patients into CMS categories using an RT-qPCR and NGS-based workflow. This approach opens avenues for tailoring therapies according to CMS subtypes, potentially leading to improved patient outcomes.

ARTICLE HIGHLIGHTS

Research background

Colorectal cancer is a heterogeneous disease; therefore, it is crucial to progress towards a molecular consensus classification in order to predict prognosis and therapy response.

Research motivation

The primary motivation is to progress towards a consensus molecular classification of metastatic colorectal cancer patients, to better guide targeted therapy.

Research objectives

The aim of this study is to classify a sample of metastatic colorectal cancer patients into consensus molecular subtypes using a reverse transcription -quantitative polymerase chain reaction polymerase chain reaction (RT-qPCR) and nextgeneration genomic sequencing (NGS) protocol.

Research methods

Patients with unresectable metastatic colorectal cancer who were undergoing systemic treatment with chemotherapy and/or targeted therapy. Molecular biology techniques were employed to analyse primary tumour samples from these patients. RT-qPCR was utilized to assess the expression of genes associated with fibrosis (TGF-β and β-catenin) and cell growth pathways. NGS using a 25-gene panel (TumorSec) was performed to identify specific genomic mutations. The patients were then classified into one of the four CMS categories according to the clinical consensus of a Tumour Board.

Research results

n = 26 metastatic colorectal cancer patients analyzed. 23% (n = 6), 19% (n = 5), 31% (n = 8), and 19% (n = 5) were classified as CMS1, CMS2, CMS3, and CMS4, respectively. Additionally, 8% of patients (n = 2) could not be classified into any of the four CMS categories.

Research conclusions

It is possible to classify patients with metastatic colorectal cancer into consensus molecular subtypes through RT-qPCR and NGS techniques.

Research perspectives

Prospective studies are needed to determine if this classification is useful and if it has an impact on predicting the survival of patients with metastatic colorectal cancer.



FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: González-Montero J led the study, wrote the manuscript, and created the figures and tables; González-Montero J, Burotto M, and Barajas O led the molecular classification of the patients; Valenzuela G, Toro J, and Marcelain K performed molecular biology procedures; Barajas O, Mateluna D, and Buen-Abad F recruited the patients.

Supported by Agencia Nacional de Investigación y Desarrollo de Chile, Fondo Nacional de Investigación en Salud (FONIS), No. SA20I0059.

Institutional review board statement: The study was reviewed and approved by the Medical Oncology Supervisor of Bradford Hill Clinical Research Center.

Informed consent statement: All study participants, or their legal guardian, provided informed written consent prior to study enrollment

Conflict-of-interest statement: All the authors declare have not conflict of interest to declare.

Data sharing statement: No additional data are available.

STROBE statement: The authors have read the STROBE Statement – checklist of items, and the manuscript was prepared and revised according to the STROBE Statement - checklist of items.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: Chile

ORCID number: Jaime González-Montero 0000-0003-0324-2948; Mauricio Burotto 0000-0002-7150-4033; Guillermo Valenzuela 0000-0002-8711-729X; Debora Mateluna 0009-0006-9030-7146; Florencia Buen-Abad 0009-0003-5914-6725; Jessica Toro 0000-0002-7813-1380; Olga Barajas 0000-0002-3013-2106; Katherine Marcelain 0000-0003-4018-6623.

S-Editor: Liu JH L-Editor: A P-Editor: Zhang XD

REFERENCES

- Sung H, Ferlay J, Siegel RL, Laversanne M, Soerjomataram I, Jemal A, Bray F. Global Cancer Statistics 2020: GLOBOCAN Estimates of 1 Incidence and Mortality Worldwide for 36 Cancers in 185 Countries. CA Cancer J Clin 2021; 71: 209-249 [PMID: 33538338 DOI: 10.3322/caac.21660]
- Alese OB, Wu C, Chapin WJ, Ulanja MB, Zheng-Lin B, Amankwah M, Eads J. Update on Emerging Therapies for Advanced Colorectal 2 Cancer. Am Soc Clin Oncol Educ Book 2023; 43: e389574 [PMID: 37155942 DOI: 10.1200/EDBK 389574]
- Sagaert X, Vanstapel A, Verbeek S. Tumor Heterogeneity in Colorectal Cancer: What Do We Know So Far? Pathobiology 2018; 85: 72-84 3 [PMID: 29414818 DOI: 10.1159/000486721]
- Guinney J, Dienstmann R, Wang X, de Reyniès A, Schlicker A, Soneson C, Marisa L, Roepman P, Nyamundanda G, Angelino P, Bot BM, 4 Morris JS, Simon IM, Gerster S, Fessler E, De Sousa E Melo F, Missiaglia E, Ramay H, Barras D, Homicsko K, Maru D, Manyam GC, Broom B, Boige V, Perez-Villamil B, Laderas T, Salazar R, Gray JW, Hanahan D, Tabernero J, Bernards R, Friend SH, Laurent-Puig P, Medema JP, Sadanandam A, Wessels L, Delorenzi M, Kopetz S, Vermeulen L, Tejpar S. The consensus molecular subtypes of colorectal cancer. Nat Med 2015; 21: 1350-1356 [PMID: 26457759 DOI: 10.1038/nm.3967]
- Ten Hoorn S, de Back TR, Sommeijer DW, Vermeulen L. Clinical Value of Consensus Molecular Subtypes in Colorectal Cancer: A 5 Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. J Natl Cancer Inst 2022; 114: 503-516 [PMID: 34077519 DOI: 10.1093/jnci/djab106]
- Valenzuela G, Canepa J, Simonetti C, Solo de Zaldívar L, Marcelain K, González-Montero J. Consensus molecular subtypes of colorectal 6 cancer in clinical practice: A translational approach. World J Clin Oncol 2021; 12: 1000-1008 [PMID: 34909395 DOI: 10.5306/wjco.v12.i11.1000]
- Benson AB, Venook AP, Al-Hawary MM, Cederquist L, Chen YJ, Ciombor KK, Cohen S, Cooper HS, Deming D, Engstrom PF, Garrido-7 Laguna I, Grem JL, Grothey A, Hochster HS, Hoffe S, Hunt S, Kamel A, Kirilcuk N, Krishnamurthi S, Messersmith WA, Meyerhardt J, Miller ED, Mulcahy MF, Murphy JD, Nurkin S, Saltz L, Sharma S, Shibata D, Skibber JM, Sofocleous CT, Stoffel EM, Stotsky-Himelfarb E, Willett CG, Wuthrick E, Gregory KM, Freedman-Cass DA. NCCN Guidelines Insights: Colon Cancer, Version 2.2018. J Natl Compr Canc Netw 2018; 16: 359-369 [PMID: 29632055 DOI: 10.6004/jnccn.2018.0021]
- Van Cutsem E, Cervantes A, Adam R, Sobrero A, Van Krieken JH, Aderka D, Aranda Aguilar E, Bardelli A, Benson A, Bodoky G, Ciardiello 8 F, D'Hoore A, Diaz-Rubio E, Douillard JY, Ducreux M, Falcone A, Grothey A, Gruenberger T, Haustermans K, Heinemann V, Hoff P, Köhne CH, Labianca R, Laurent-Puig P, Ma B, Maughan T, Muro K, Normanno N, Österlund P, Oyen WJ, Papamichael D, Pentheroudakis G, Pfeiffer P, Price TJ, Punt C, Ricke J, Roth A, Salazar R, Scheithauer W, Schmoll HJ, Tabernero J, Taïeb J, Tejpar S, Wasan H, Yoshino T, Zaanan A, Arnold D. ESMO consensus guidelines for the management of patients with metastatic colorectal cancer. Ann Oncol 2016; 27: 1386-1422 [PMID: 27380959 DOI: 10.1093/annonc/mdw235]



- Livak KJ, Schmittgen TD. Analysis of relative gene expression data using real-time quantitative PCR and the 2(-Delta Delta C(T)) Method. 9 Methods 2001; 25: 402-408 [PMID: 11846609 DOI: 10.1006/meth.2001.1262]
- 10 Salmani A, Mohammadi M, Farid Hosseini R, Tavakol Afshari J, Fouladvand A, Dehnavi S, Khoshkhooi M, Jabbari Azad F. A significant increase in expression of FOXP3 and IL-17 genes in patients with allergic rhinitis underwent accelerated rush immunotherapy. Iran J Basic Med Sci 2019; 22: 989-996 [PMID: 31807241 DOI: 10.22038/ijbms.2019.32979.7878]
- Fan L, Shen H, Huang H, Yang R, Yao L. Impairment of Wnt/β-catenin signaling in blood cells of patients with severe cavitary pulmonary 11 tuberculosis. PLoS One 2017; 12: e0172549 [PMID: 28333932 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0172549]
- Yu S, Yang Q, Yang JH, Du Z, Zhang G. Identification of suitable reference genes for investigating gene expression in human gallbladder 12 carcinoma using reverse transcription quantitative polymerase chain reaction. Mol Med Rep 2015; 11: 2967-2974 [PMID: 25434674 DOI: 10.3892/mmr.2014.3008]
- 13 Kheirelseid EA, Chang KH, Newell J, Kerin MJ, Miller N. Identification of endogenous control genes for normalisation of real-time quantitative PCR data in colorectal cancer. BMC Mol Biol 2010; 11: 12 [PMID: 20122155 DOI: 10.1186/1471-2199-11-12]
- Dydensborg AB, Herring E, Auclair J, Tremblay E, Beaulieu JF. Normalizing genes for quantitative RT-PCR in differentiating human 14 intestinal epithelial cells and adenocarcinomas of the colon. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 2006; 290: G1067-G1074 [PMID: 16399877 DOI: 10.1152/ajpgi.00234.2005]
- 15 Varela T, Laizé V, Conceição N, Caldeira P, Marreiros A, Guerreiro H, Cancela ML. Expression of DUSP4 transcript variants as a potential biomarker for colorectal cancer. Biomark Med 2020; 14: 639-650 [PMID: 32613839 DOI: 10.2217/bmm-2019-0369]
- 16 Salvo M, González-Feliú E, Toro J, Gallegos I, Maureira I, Miranda-González N, Barajas O, Bustamante E, Ahumada M, Colombo A, Armisén R, Villamán C, Ibañez C, Bravo ML, Sanhueza V, Spencer ML, de Toro G, Morales E, Bizama C, García P, Carrasco AM, Gutiérrez L, Bermejo JL, Verdugo RA, Marcelain K. Validation of an NGS Panel Designed for Detection of Actionable Mutations in Tumors Common in Latin America. J Pers Med 2021; 11 [PMID: 34575676 DOI: 10.3390/jpm11090899]
- Buechler SA, Badve SS, Gokmen-Polar Y, Herring E, Ludwig K, Hummon A. ColotypeR: A tool to classify colon cancers by consensus 17 molecular subtype and subtype-specific risk of recurrence. J Clin Oncol 2018; 36 Suppl 4: 632-632
- Eide PW, Bruun J, Lothe RA, Sveen A. CMScaller: an R package for consensus molecular subtyping of colorectal cancer pre-clinical models. 18 *Sci Rep* 2017; 7: 16618 [PMID: 29192179 DOI: 10.1038/s41598-017-16747-x]
- Najdi R, Holcombe RF, Waterman ML. Wnt signaling and colon carcinogenesis: beyond APC. J Carcinog 2011; 10: 5 [PMID: 21483657 19 DOI: 10.4103/1477-3163.78111]
- Sadanandam A, Wang X, de Sousa E Melo F, Gray JW, Vermeulen L, Hanahan D, Medema JP. Reconciliation of classification systems 20 defining molecular subtypes of colorectal cancer: interrelationships and clinical implications. Cell Cycle 2014; 13: 353-357 [PMID: 24406433 DOI: 10.4161/cc.27769]
- Cremolini C, Antoniotti C, Lonardi S, Bergamo F, Cortesi E, Tomasello G, Moretto R, Ronzoni M, Racca P, Loupakis F, Zaniboni A, Tonini 21 G, Buonadonna A, Marmorino F, Allegrini G, Granetto C, Masi G, Zagonel V, Sensi E, Fontanini G, Boni L, Falcone A. Primary tumor sidedness and benefit from FOLFOXIRI plus bevacizumab as initial therapy for metastatic colorectal cancer. Retrospective analysis of the TRIBE trial by GONO. Ann Oncol 2018; 29: 1528-1534 [PMID: 29873679 DOI: 10.1093/annonc/mdy140]
- André T, Shiu KK, Kim TW, Jensen BV, Jensen LH, Punt C, Smith D, Garcia-Carbonero R, Benavides M, Gibbs P, de la Fouchardiere C, 22 Rivera F, Elez E, Bendell J, Le DT, Yoshino T, Van Cutsem E, Yang P, Farooqui MZH, Marinello P, Diaz LA Jr; KEYNOTE-177 Investigators. Pembrolizumab in Microsatellite-Instability-High Advanced Colorectal Cancer. N Engl J Med 2020; 383: 2207-2218 [PMID: 33264544 DOI: 10.1056/NEJMoa2017699]
- Molina-Cerrillo J, San Román M, Pozas J, Alonso-Gordoa T, Pozas M, Conde E, Rosas M, Grande E, García-Bermejo ML, Carrato A. BRAF 23 Mutated Colorectal Cancer: New Treatment Approaches. Cancers (Basel) 2020; 12 [PMID: 32545884 DOI: 10.3390/cancers12061571]
- Ten Hoorn S, Sommeijer DW, Elliott F, Fisher D, de Back TR, Trinh A, Koens L, Maughan T, Seligmann J, Seymour MT, Quirke P, Adams 24 R, Richman SD, Punt CJA, Vermeulen L. Molecular subtype-specific efficacy of anti-EGFR therapy in colorectal cancer is dependent on the chemotherapy backbone. Br J Cancer 2021; 125: 1080-1088 [PMID: 34253874 DOI: 10.1038/s41416-021-01477-9]
- Lal N, White BS, Goussous G, Pickles O, Mason MJ, Beggs AD, Taniere P, Willcox BE, Guinney J, Middleton GW. KRAS Mutation and 25 Consensus Molecular Subtypes 2 and 3 Are Independently Associated with Reduced Immune Infiltration and Reactivity in Colorectal Cancer. Clin Cancer Res 2018; 24: 224-233 [PMID: 29061646 DOI: 10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-17-1090]
- Peters NA, Constantinides A, Ubink I, van Kuik J, Bloemendal HJ, van Dodewaard JM, Brink MA, Schwartz TP, Lolkema MPJK, Lacle MM, 26 Moons LM, Geesing J, van Grevenstein WMU, Roodhart JML, Koopman M, Elias SG, Borel Rinkes IHM, Kranenburg O. Consensus molecular subtype 4 (CMS4)-targeted therapy in primary colon cancer: A proof-of-concept study. Front Oncol 2022; 12: 969855 [PMID: 36147916 DOI: 10.3389/fonc.2022.969855]



WJC0

World Journal of Woriu jon... Clinical Oncology

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Clin Oncol 2023 October 24; 14(10): 420-439

DOI: 10.5306/wico.v14.i10.420

ISSN 2218-4333 (online)

SCIENTOMETRICS

What should be the future direction of development in the field of prostate cancer with lung metastasis?

Zhi-Guang Huang, Yi Chen, Tong Wu, Bin-Tong Yin, Xiao Feng, Sheng-Hua Li, Dong-Ming Li, Gang Chen, Ji-Wen Cheng, Juan He

Specialty type: Oncology

Provenance and peer review:

Unsolicited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): B Grade C (Good): C Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Fu L, China; Shalaby MN, Egypt

Received: August 14, 2023 Peer-review started: August 14, 2023

First decision: August 24, 2023 Revised: September 12, 2023 Accepted: September 25, 2023 Article in press: September 25, 2023 Published online: October 24, 2023



Zhi-Guang Huang, Yi Chen, Tong Wu, Bin-Tong Yin, Dong-Ming Li, Gang Chen, Juan He, Department of Pathology, First Affiliated Hospital of Guangxi Medical University, Nanning 530021, Guangxi Zhuang Autonomous Region, China

Xiao Feng, Department of Radiology, First Affiliated Hospital of Guangxi Medical University, Nanning 530021, Guangxi Zhuang Autonomous Region, China

Sheng-Hua Li, Ji-Wen Cheng, Department of Urology, First Affiliated Hospital of Guangxi Medical University, Nanning 530021, Guangxi Zhuang Autonomous Region, China

Corresponding author: Juan He, MM, Doctor, Department of Pathology, First Affiliated Hospital of Guangxi Medical University, No. 6 Shuangyong Road, Nanning 530021, Guangxi Zhuang Autonomous Region, China. hejuan@stu.gxmu.edu.cn

Abstract

BACKGROUND

Since the start of the 21st century, prostate cancer with lung metastasis (PCLM) has accumulated significant scientific research output. However, a systematic knowledge framework for PCLM is still lacking.

AIM

To reconstruct the global knowledge system in the field of PCLM, sort out hot research directions, and provide reference for the clinical and mechanism research of PCLM.

METHODS

We retrieved 280 high-quality papers from the Web of Science Core Collection and conducted a bibliometric analysis of keywords, publication volume, and citation frequency. Additionally, we selected differentially expressed genes from global high-throughput datasets and performed enrichment analysis and proteinprotein interaction analysis to further summarize and explore the mechanisms of PCLM.

RESULTS

PCLM has received extensive attention over the past 22 years, but there is an uneven spatial distribution in PCLM research. In the clinical aspect, the treatment of PCLM is mainly based on chemotherapy and immunotherapy, while diagnosis relies on methods such as prostate-specific membrane antigen positron emission



tomography/computed tomography. In the basic research aspect, the focus is on cell adhesion molecules and signal transducer and activator of transcription 3, among others. Traditional treatments, such as chemotherapy, remain the mainstay of PCLM treatment, while novel approaches such as immunotherapy have limited effect-iveness in PCLM. This study reveals for the first time that pathways related to coronavirus disease 2019, cytokine-cytokine receptor interaction, and ribosome are closely associated with PCLM.

CONCLUSION

Future research should focus on exploring and enhancing mechanisms such as cytokine-cytokine receptor interaction and ribosome and improve existing mechanisms like cadherin binding and cell adhesion molecules.

Key Words: Prostate cancer; Lung metastasis; Chemotherapy; Immunotherapy; Bibliometric analysis; Enrichment analysis

©The Author(s) 2023. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: Discovering new insights into prostate cancer with lung metastasis (PCLM), this study presents a systematic analysis of 280 high-quality papers and global datasets. The uneven distribution of PCLM research is highlighted. Notably, this study uncovers the association of PCLM with pathways related to coronavirus disease 2019, cytokine-cytokine receptor interaction, and ribosomes. While traditional treatments remain crucial, novel approaches like immunotherapy show limited effectiveness. Future research should prioritize exploring mechanisms such as cytokine-cytokine receptor interaction and ribosomes while enhancing existing mechanisms like cell adhesion molecules. This study's innovative findings contribute to the advancement of PCLM research, stimulating further exploration and potential improvements in diagnosis and treatment strategies.

Citation: Huang ZG, Chen Y, Wu T, Yin BT, Feng X, Li SH, Li DM, Chen G, Cheng JW, He J. What should be the future direction of development in the field of prostate cancer with lung metastasis? *World J Clin Oncol* 2023; 14(10): 420-439 **URL:** https://www.wjgnet.com/2218-4333/full/v14/i10/420.htm **DOI:** https://dx.doi.org/10.5306/wjco.v14.i10.420

INTRODUCTION

Prostate cancer (PC) is the second most common cause of cancer-related fatalities[1]. Globally, there are more than 1.4 million new cases of PC and over 370000 deaths related to PC each year[2]. Due to the prostate's unique location and function in the male anatomy, the early diagnosis and treatment of PC face numerous challenges[3]. Consequently, many PC patients develop metastasis. Lung metastasis (LM) is a relatively common occurrence in PC, with over 10% of PC patients experiencing LM[4]. Patients with PC with LM (PCLM) often present symptoms such as difficulty breathing, persistent dry cough, chest tightness, hemoptysis, and pain, which significantly impact their overall health[5]. Moreover, PCLM often accompanies metastasis to other organs or tissues[6,7], which complicates the treatment process and increases patients' suffering, further reducing the chances of a cure. Currently, treatment options for PCLM such as radiation therapy, chemotherapy, and surgical resection impose significant physiological, psychological, and economic burdens on patients due to their complex treatment procedures and high-risk operations, and these treatment strategies have a limited ability to achieve a complete cure for PCLM[8-10]. Therefore, PCLM is a very harmful disease, regardless of the clinical characteristics of PCLM or the base number of patients.

Over the past 22 years, researchers have increasingly focused on the field of PCLM. With the development of PCLM, researchers have generated significant scientific output. However, as scientific output on PCLM has accumulated over the years, the knowledge structure of PCLM has become both disorganized and a hindrance to research efficiency[11,12]. Bibliometrics, a method that quantitatively analyzes and measures literature information using statistical methods and information technology has been widely applied in medical research with promising results[13-17]. Therefore, bibliometric analysis may provide a partial solution to the aforementioned challenges.

To comprehensively analyze and summarize the field of PCLM, this study retrieved relevant papers on PCLM from the Web of Science Core Collection (WOSCC) and conducted a bibliometric analysis of the citation references and keywords. Additionally, we conducted a preliminary exploration of potential biological behavior in the field of PCLM. This article aims to help researchers interested in the field of PCLM grasp the research trends in this field more accurately and quickly, and to deeply understand the related fields and technology development trends. We hope that this study can provide inspiration and assistance in the development and promotion of the research field of PCLM on a global scale.

Zaishideng® WJCO | https://www.wjgnet.com

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Collection of PCLM paper data

The data for PCLM papers were collected from the WOSCC (https://www.webofscience.com/). The search strategy used in this study was TS = (("prostat* cancer") OR ("prostat* carcinoma")) AND (("pulmonary metastas*") OR ("lung metastas*") OR ("metasta* tumor of lung") OR ("metasta* carcinoma of lung") OR ("metasta* lung carcinoma")).

The inclusion and exclusion criteria for PCLM papers in this study were as follows: (1) To avoid the impact of data fluctuation due to WOSCC updates and restrictions, only papers published between 2000 and 2022 were included; (2) To ensure analytical rigor, only research articles, review articles, and early access papers were included; (3) Due to restrictions of the relevant software, only English-language papers were included; and (4) Finally, after manual screening, papers that were not relevant to the topic were excluded. Therefore, 280 articles were included in this study (see Figure 1).

All the data for this study were downloaded from WOSCC in BibTeX format on May 2, 2023, with the recorded content being "full record" and "cited reference". The data collection work was conducted separately by two authors. Any discrepancies that arose between the two authors during this process were resolved through in-depth discussions involving both authors and other collaborators to reach a consensus.

Bibliometric analysis of PCLM paper data

We utilized R software (version 4.2.2) for advanced statistical calculations, visualization, and comprehensive bibliometric analysis. This included creating topic evolution maps and keyword temporal heat maps. Additionally, we employed VOSviewer software (version 1.6.18) to handle large amounts of data and create keyword clustering visualizations.

Exploration of molecular mechanisms in PCLM

We searched the Gene Expression Omnibus, the Cancer Genome Atlas, Sequence Read Archive, and ArrayExpress databases, to identify suitable human tissue datasets that included both PC and PCLM tissues. One dataset, GSE 74367, met our inclusion criteria, and we downloaded the corresponding data. Using R software, we extracted expression matrices from the dataset and identified differentially expressed genes (DEGs) specific to PCLM. The criteria for DEG selection were |logFC| > 1 and P-value < 0.05. Subsequently, we performed gene ontology and Kyoto Encyclopedia of Genes and Genomes analyses of the selected DEGs to gain preliminary insights into the potential molecular mechanisms of PCLM. Furthermore, we utilized STING (version 11.5) and Cytoscape (version 3.9.1) to construct protein-protein interaction networks for further analysis of PCLM mechanisms.

RESULTS

Spatial and temporal distribution and changes in PCLM knowledge volume

From a spatial dimension, Figure 2A illustrates the overall increasing trend in the publication and citation count of PCLM papers since 2000. However, the annual publication trends appear to be less stable. This does not indicate that the PCLM field has not received enough attention, but may be related to some bottlenecks encountered in the PCLM field. The steady increase in citation counts over the years further supports this statement. In terms of spatial distribution, Figure 2B reveals that developed countries have made significant contributions to the PCLM field, including the United States (130 papers), Japan (41 papers), Germany (27 papers), and Canada (20 papers), among others. This reflects the imbalance in the development of PCLM research across different regions. Encouragingly, emerging economies such as China and India are gaining importance and playing an increasingly significant role in the field.

Transition of hot topics in the PCLM field

Major hot directions in the PCLM field: Figure 3 illustrates that "expression", "metastasis", and "E-cadherin" are popular keywords in the PCLM field. We conducted a co-occurrence analysis using VOSviewer to identify the main hot directions in the PCLM field and provide an in-depth understanding of its knowledge composition. We selected 111 keywords with a frequency of occurrence greater than four times from the PCLM papers to construct a co-occurrence network. Based on Figure 4 and Supplementary Table 1, the network can be primarily divided into four clusters. Cluster 1: Basic research on tumor metastasis mechanisms (red portion in Figure 4A) includes keywords such as epithelialmesenchymal transition (EMT), E-cadherin, adhesion, and migration. Cluster 2: Clinical treatment and related research (green portion in Figure 4A) includes keywords such as therapy, surgery, radiotherapy, radical prostatectomy, gene therapy, immunotherapy, and chemotherapy. Cluster 3: Clinical diagnosis-related research [blue portion in Figure 4A includes keywords such as diagnosis, prostate-specific membrane antigen (PSMA), and positron emission tomography/ computed tomography (PET/CT)]. Cluster 4: Other basic research on PCLM (yellow portion in Figure 4A) includes keywords such as signal transducer and activator of transcription 3 (STAT3), microenvironment, androgen receptor (AR), mouse model, and angiogenesis. Surprisingly, recent hot topics, such as immunotherapy, are not emerging trends in this field, while phrases related to chemotherapy and targeted therapy, such as abiraterone acetate, docetaxel, cabazitaxel, and enzalutamide, are emerging keywords in this field (Figure 4B).

Evolution of hot topics in the PCLM field: Figures 5 and 6 demonstrate the evolution of hot topics in the PCLM field. In recent years, themes such as interleukin (IL)-12, gene therapy, and ganciclovir therapy have experienced a significant





Figure 1 Flowchart of data collection from papers on prostate cancer with lung metastasis.

decrease in attention. On the other hand, PET/CT and PSMA in the diagnostic domain, enzalutamide, abiraterone acetate, and cabazitaxel in the clinical treatment domain, and metabolism and BReast-CAncer susceptibility gene 2 (*BRCA2*) in the basic research domain have emerged as new hot topics. Meanwhile, immunohistochemistry, immuno-therapy, radiotherapy, migration, and angiogenesis have remained long-standing hot topics in the PCLM field. Additionally, it is surprising that terms related to bone metastasis, such as bone, bone metastasis, and bone scintigraphy, have appeared with a relatively high frequency in the PCLM field.

Development status of major research topics in PCLM

We constructed a thematic strategic coordinate map based on Keyword Plus (ID) and Author Keywords (DE) in the PCLM literature to determine the development status of major research topics. Figure 7 reflects the following themes in the field of PCLM: Motor themes, including chemotherapy, docetaxel, migration, and mitoxantrone, which are important and well-developed topics; niche themes, including *Ga-68-PSMA*, *STAT3*, and tumor-associated macrophages, which currently have low impact but need further strengthening; emerging or declining themes, including cisplatin, immuno-therapy, gene therapy, and *IL-12*; and basic themes, including PET/CT, radiotherapy, and radical prostatectomy, which are important but have not yet received significant development in the field.

Exploration of the biological behavior of PCLM

We collected 12729 DEGs from a global dataset and compared PC patients without LM (i.e., locally metastatic) and PC patients with LM. Among these DEGs, 6138 genes were upregulated, and 6591 genes were downregulated. Figure 8A, which presents the gene ontology functional annotations, shows that, in the biological process category, there are pathways such as regulation of the immune effector process and lymphocyte proliferation. The molecular function category has pathways such as focal adhesion, while in the cellular component category, cytokine activity and cadherin binding are prominent (Supplementary Table 2). Figure 8B, representing the Kyoto Encyclopedia of Genes and Genomes' functional annotations, reveals pathways such as cell adhesion molecules, neuroactive ligand-receptor interaction, salmonella infection, cytokine-cytokine receptor interaction, and the cAMP signaling pathway (Supplementary Table 3). It is worth noting that the findings related to cadherin binding and cell adhesion molecules align with the previous discussions, further confirming their promotional role in the development of LM in PC patients. To further investigate and explore the relevant pathways of PCLM, we applied the maximal clique centrality method to identify the top 20 key proteins from the cadherin binding and cell adhesion molecule pathways and construct a protein-protein interaction network. We found that cell adhesion molecules are closely associated with the immunoglobulin superfamily, such as CD8A, CD86, and ICAM1, as well as integrin family proteins, including ITGB1, ITGB2, and ITGAM (Figure 9A and Supplementary Table 4). On the other hand, cadherin binding shows close correlations with calcium-binding proteins from the cadherin family, such as CDH1, CDH5, and CDH11, as well as with catenin family proteins, such as CTNNA1 and CTNNB1 (Figure 9B and Supplementary Table 5).





DOI: 10.5306/wjco.v14.i10.420 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2023.

Figure 2 Distribution and change in time and space of knowledge volume in the prostate cancer with lung metastasis field. A: Annual publications and citations of papers on prostate cancer with lung metastasis (2000-2022); B: Thermal diagram of the time distribution of national/regional papers. The b values represent the ratio of the total number of papers published in a country from 2000 to a certain year to the total number of papers published in a country.

DISCUSSION

PCLM is typically characterized by the presence of multiple nodules or areas of increased density in the lungs[18,19]. Metastatic lesions in the lungs can affect respiratory function and cause symptoms such as shortness of breath and chest tightness[5,20]. They can also exacerbate pre-existing lung diseases in patients, leading to poor prognoses. Extensive research efforts have been dedicated to understanding the biological behavior of PCLM, which has contributed to the continuous development of clinical treatment strategies. In recent years, the explosive growth and widespread adoption of bioinformatics, particularly next-generation sequencing technologies and single-cell sequencing, have enabled

Raishideng® WJCO https://www.wjgnet.com



DOI: 10.5306/wjco.v14.i10.420 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2023.

Figure 3 Word clouds of high-frequency keywords in the papers on prostate cancer with lung metastasis. A: Keywords plus; B: Author's keywords.

researchers to delve into the molecular mechanisms of PCLM in depth, leading to unprecedented progress in the field. However, the accumulation of scientific output over the years has resulted in a chaotic knowledge landscape in the field of PCLM. Therefore, this study aimed to systematically reconstruct the global knowledge system of PCLM, providing a reference for the future development of PCLM.

Spatial and temporal distribution and changes in scientific output in the PCLM field

In recent years, more systematic and precise screening and treatment have significantly improved the prognosis of PC up to a point[21,22]. However, effective treatment of PCLM still faces significant challenges and requires further exploration and breakthroughs[23]. Moreover, the number of PCLM patients is very large globally[1,2,4], which is further driving the exploration of and research into PCLM by scholars worldwide. This is consistent with the expanding volume of PCLM knowledge over the years. However, the uneven distribution of scientific output in the field of PCLM across regions in the spatial dimension may be related to the social and scientific development capabilities of those regions[24]. This implies that the uneven country/region distribution of scientific output about PCLM in the spatial dimension may be related to two factors. First, developed countries and regions have invested more in healthcare resources and scientific research infrastructure. Second, they have a higher number of research institutes, laboratories, and researchers. In contrast, some developing countries or poor regions may face the challenges of limited funding and inadequate research conditions, resulting in a relative lag in scientific research. In this way, a contradiction has arisen between developing countries with limited medical technology but high PC morbidity and mortality and developed countries with advanced medical technology but reduced PC morbidity and mortality [25,26]. Therefore, developed countries should proactively

Zaishidena® WJCO | https://www.wjgnet.com


DOI: 10.5306/wjco.v14.i10.420 **Copyright** ©The Author(s) 2023.

Figure 4 Analysis of the co-occurrence of all keywords in the papers on prostate cancer with lung metastasis. A: Network visualization map; B: Overlay visualization map. The small circle represents the keyword. The area of the small circle represents the frequency of the keyword. The colors of the different areas represent their categories. The lines of the connecting circles represent keywords that appear in an article simultaneously.

conduct international exchanges and cooperation in the field of PCLM to promote the sharing of data, funds and equipment, technology and methods, and the establishment of international cooperation networks. Developing countries should increase their investment in PCLM-related research and actively seek transnational cooperation in the future. This will not only benefit the lives and health of the world's people but will also benefit the development of the field of PCLM by making full use of clinical resources and research due to the international cooperation network and the improvement of the technological level of developing countries. Additionally, it is exciting that, in recent years, some developing countries have been contributing more to research in the field of PCLM, which should further narrow the uneven spatial



Figure 5 Topic trend graph. A: Keywords plus; B: Author's keywords.

distribution of scientific output in PCLM.

Evaluation of hot research directions in the PCLM field

Researchers' continuous exploration and attention worldwide have propelled ongoing iterations and updates in the field of PCLM knowledge. These changes are primarily reflected in the aspects described next.

Clinical treatment directions in the PCLM field

In the early years, researchers such as Ren et al [27] utilized techniques like gene modification to enhance the expression of interferon-beta in mesenchymal stem cells in a mouse model of PCLM and found that tumor cell apoptosis increased and that natural killer cell activity, which is associated with anti-tumor activity, significantly increased. In addition, the invasion and metastasis suppressor gene RhoGDI2 was identified by DNA microarray technology, and after the reconsti-

Baishideng® WJCO | https://www.wjgnet.com



DOI: 10.5306/wjco.v14.i10.420 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2023.

Figure 6 Keyword time heat map. A: Keywords plus; B: Author's keywords. The values represent the ratio of the total frequency of the keyword from 2000 to a certain year to its total frequency; from top to bottom, the number of papers published by the country increased in turn.

Saisbideng® WJCO https://www.wjgnet.com



DOI: 10.5306/wjco.v14.i10.420 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2023.

Figure 7 Theme strategic coordinate map. A: Keywords plus; B: Author's keywords. PET/CT: Positron emission tomography/computed tomography; IL-12: Interleukin-12.

tution of *RhoGDI2* in metastatic cancer cells, it was found that LM was inhibited and the motility of cancer cells *in vitro* was reduced[28]. Therefore, interferon-beta and *RhoGDI2* are considered effective potential targets for gene therapy. Additionally, researchers combined *AdV-tk* gene therapy with radiotherapy and chemotherapy in a mouse model of PCLM and found a significant reduction in lung nodules and cancer cell colonization in the lungs[29]. However, studies have indicated that these gene therapies are challenging to deliver effectively to the tumor site, leading to inadequate gene delivery and resulting in various adverse outcomes[30]. Currently, no effective clinical trials have successfully addressed this challenge. As a result, gene therapy is currently considered a peripheral topic, and it is not surprising that its popularity in the PCLM field has declined significantly in recent years.

In this field, radiation therapy has always been an important and highly regarded topic. In recent years, some reports have shown promising results in the treatment of PCLM patients using 177Lu-PSMA radioligand therapy (Lu-PRLT)[31,

Raishideng® WJCO | https://www.wjgnet.com



Figure 8 Molecular pathway map of prostate cancer with lung metastasis. A: Bubble map of differentially expressed genes (DEGs) based on the gene ontology enrichment analysis; B: Bubble map of DEGs based on the Kyoto Encyclopedia of Genes and Genomes enrichment analysis. GO: Gene ontology; KEGG: Kyoto Encyclopedia of Genes and Genomes.



Figure 9 Protein-protein interaction network graph of the top 20 key proteins ranked by the maximal clique centrality method. A: Cell adhesion molecules; B: Cadherin binding.

32]. However, PCLM patients who are PSMA(-)/fluorescein Di-β-D-galactopyranoside (FDG)(+) may not benefit from Lu-PRLT[33]. Therefore, some researchers have combined biologically guided radiation therapy with Lu-PRLT for PSMA(-)/FDG(+) PCLM patients and found this combination therapy to be beneficial[33]. Moreover, there have been case reports suggesting that the combination of stereotactic body radiation therapy and androgen deprivation therapy (ADT) can confer benefits in terms of biochemical response and disease-free survival in PCLM patients[34]. However, recurrences after radiation therapy in the treatment of PCLM frequently occur[35]. Furthermore, guidelines define radiation therapy for PCLM as palliative treatment and do not recommend it as part of curative approaches[35].

Therefore, although radiation therapy has broad prospects, it is considered a significant but underdeveloped topic in the PCLM field due to the many challenges it currently faces.

Radical surgery, as a traditional topic, has been widely applied in clinical practice for PC. However, there is currently insufficient evidence from evidence-based medicine and international guidelines to clearly define the role of radical surgery in PCLM patients[36]. Thus, radical surgery is a significant but underdeveloped topic in the PCLM field. Studies have shown that performing radical prostatectomy in animal models of PCLM can significantly reduce the number of lung metastases[37]. Furthermore, research reports have indicated that when the criteria for resection are met, LM resection as the preferred choice for PCLM patients can avoid or delay the use of ADT and its adverse effects, significantly improving patient prognosis[35]. This also demonstrates the promising development prospects of radical surgery in the PCLM field.

Immunotherapy, as an emerging direction, has been a topic of long-standing interest in this field. In the field of immunotherapy for PC, treatment plans have limitations. One example is sipuleucel-T, the only United States Food and Drug Administration-approved immunotherapeutic agent for metastatic desmoplasia-resistant PC, but it is indicated for asymptomatic or minimally symptomatic patients only [38]. Immune resistance poses another challenge in PC treatment. Factors like low tumor mutation loads and the presence of immunosuppressive cells can disrupt the immune system and create an immunosuppressive tumor microenvironment, leading to reduced therapeutic efficacy [39]. Additionally, there can be adverse effects associated with immunosuppressant therapy. For instance, patients may experience immunerelated adverse events, such as ulceration of the lower lip[40]. Furthermore, the clinical utility of certain treatments has yet to be validated. For example, a study by Komaru et al[41] that is currently in the animal experimentation stage has a long way to go before its potential in clinical practice can be determined. In addition, there have been fewer studies on relatively well-established immunotherapies in the field of PCLM relative to other treatments. These may be due to the unclear mechanisms currently available, which do not provide a solid theoretical basis for the development of more effective immunotherapies. These are significant barriers to the widespread clinical application of immunotherapy in PCLM. However, in recent years, targeted and less toxic immunotherapies have shown better and sustained response rates compared to conventional therapies. Immunotherapy has the potential to cure malignant tumors, including metastatic melanoma, lung cancer, and others[42-45]. This also explains the broad prospects of immunotherapy, as it emerges as a relatively new and promising hotspot in the strategic landscape (Figure 7). For example, recent research reports have made clinical applications of oncolytic viruses, which can specifically replicate, proliferate, and destroy PCLM cells through the nanodrug packaging approach[46]. Additionally, researchers have designed a spatially drugloaded M1 macrophage system in which M1 macrophage accumulates significantly in LM lesions, effectively enhancing the infiltration of cytotoxic T cells into lung metastases and boosting local anti-tumor immunity[47]. If these approaches could be widely implemented in clinical practice, a complete cure for PCLM might be within reach. In summary, the exploration of immunotherapy in this field has been long and challenging. However, breakthroughs in new technologies and a deeper understanding of molecular mechanisms in recent years have accelerated the progress of PCLM immunotherapy.

Contrary to immunotherapy, chemotherapy is a relatively new topic in the field of PCLM, despite being a traditional subject. Currently, there are several main directions for chemotherapy, including docetaxel, cabazitaxel, and combination therapy. Docetaxel is a well-established chemotherapy drug that has been proven to significantly prolong the survival of PCLM patients[48-50]. However, most PCLM patients develop resistance to docetaxel, leading to disease progression[50]. As for cabazitaxel, a phase 2 clinical trial has shown that it can significantly alleviate or stabilize the condition of metastatic castration-resistant PC and has the advantages of better tolerance and lower toxicity[51]. Furthermore, one study designed a cabazitaxel nanoparticle carrier that can be inhaled by M2 macrophage vesicles and that, in experimental models, was able to more effectively enter tumor tissue and inhibit over 93% of LM occurrences[52]. Additionally, combining chemotherapy with targeted therapy or immunotherapy has shown promising efficacy against LM[53-55]. Chemotherapy is utilized in PCLM treatment, but it has limitations and challenges. One issue is resistance, such as the enhancement of doxorubicin resistance in PC by the TrkB protein[50]. Additionally, PC cells display inherent and acquired resistance to cisplatin, making it ineffective as a first-line chemotherapeutic agent for PC[56]. Most PC patients who undergo ADT eventually develop castration-resistant disease[57]. Chemotherapy also has adverse effects. For instance, potentially life-threatening events like neutropenia and febrile neutropenia can occur in patients with metastatic PC who receive doxorubicin-related chemotherapy [58]. Furthermore, ADT for PC increases the risk of cardiovascular and metabolic syndrome, which can lead to fatal outcomes [59]. Despite these treatment efforts, chemotherapy alone cannot fully cure PCLM. However, in the context of the limitations of other non-traditional treatments, chemotherapy has been widely adopted in clinical practice, and its efficacy has been clearly demonstrated, whether applied alone or in combination with other therapeutic means. Hence, it is not surprising that chemotherapy is recognized as a mature and important topic in this field.

In addition, in the field of targeted therapy, enzalutamide, a next-generation AR inhibitor, has been proven to significantly prolong the survival of patients with metastatic PC, despite the inevitable resistance mediated by SPP1 through the phosphatidylinositol-4,5-bisphosphate 3-kinase/protein kinase B (Akt) and extracellular regulated kinase 1/2 pathways or the reactivation and splice variants of the AR[60-62]. MiR-33b-3p inhibits metastasis by targeting DOCK4 in PC[63]. We could enhance miR-33b-3p expression to overcome the poor efficacy of proteasome inhibitors in metastatic PC in the future. It has also been reported that treatment with Lu-177-PSMA radioligand showed significant efficacy in PC patients and responded favorably to the treatment and regression of lung metastases after PSMA radioligand therapy (Lu-PRLT)[31]. High expression of C-C motif ligand 2 induced the production of carbon catabolite repression 4 (CCR4) in PC cells, which promotes migration and invasion of PC cells through enhanced Akt phosphorylation[64]. This study reveals CCR4 as a potential target for the treatment of PCLM. Putz et al [65] found that the cytokine signaling checkpoint CIS plays an important role in the occurrence of PC with LM and has a promising future in the treatment of PCLM.

Furthermore, in recent years, the emergence of abiraterone acetate has been confirmed by numerous studies to alleviate lung metastases and significantly prolong the survival of PCLM patients, and it has been regarded as a safe and effective treatment for many advanced PCLM patients [8,54,66,67].

In recent years, precision medicine has played an important role in a variety of diseases. In particular, tumors involve alterations in the biological behavior of multiple genes. The biological behaviors of various tumors are complex and diverse. Therefore, precision medicine with personalized treatment characteristics is a solution to the difficult problem of PCLM, which is hard to cure completely. One study reported that AR plays dual and opposite roles in vasculature encapsulating tumor clusters, emphasizing the complex function of AR and its importance in individualized cancer therapy[68]. This study provides new insights into the complex regulatory network of AR in metastatic tumors and lays the foundation for relevant precision medicine. It has also been reported that AuNSs@PDA-Ce6 nanoprobes significantly reduced tumor growth and inhibited LM, which has considerable potential for precise therapeutic diagnosis and metastasis inhibition[69]. In addition, Hlavac et al[70] revealed the characterization of prognostically distinct subgroups with precision medicine value by targeted sequencing of blood and archival samples from LM patients. However, regrettably, no mature precision medicine or personalized treatment for PCLM has been reported. In the future, precision medicine will also be an important endeavor in the field of PCLM.

Clinical diagnostic approaches in the field of PCLM

PSMA has been widely utilized in the PC screening. Many researchers have combined PSMA with PET/CT for clinical diagnosis. This includes the use of [99mTc]PSMA-T4 and 68Ga-PSMA-11, which have shown high efficacy in the diagnosis and detection of metastatic PC and recurrence, outperforming traditional imaging techniques [71-75]. However, there is still a notable false-negative rate in some patients[75]. Additionally, there are cases where lung metastases in PC patients are PSMA-negative, rendering PSMA-PET/CT unsuitable for detecting such patients[76]. Furthermore, 18Ffluorocholine PET/CT has shown higher specificity compared to traditional methods for staging PCLM patients, but its sensitivity still needs improvement^[77]. Therefore, although this approach has some influence in the field of PCLM, several issues still need to be further addressed and developed in the future.

Exploratory mechanisms in the field of PCLM

In recent years, with the advancement and widespread application of bioinformatics, particularly the progress in secondgeneration DNA sequencing and single-cell sequencing technologies, researchers have been able to identify key molecules in PCLM more thoroughly and comprehensively, elucidating additional pathway mechanisms. This has led to the emergence of new research hotspots in basic research.

In terms of organism metabolism, studies have found that Camkk2 not only mediates the metastasis and colonization of PC cells in the lungs, but also disrupts normal metabolism, such as glucose and lipids, leading to the occurrence of metabolic syndrome and other complications^[78]. It has also been reported that the regulation of glutamine metabolism can upregulate ARPC1A in PC cells, resulting in changes in the PC cell cytoskeleton and the cells' migration and invasion of the lungs [79]. Furthermore, the regulatory role of the positive feedback loop between tryptophan hydroxylase 1 and β catenin/ZBP-89 signaling, as well as the modulation of microribonucleic acids in acidosis mediated by the Warburg effect, can enhance the metastatic ability of PC cells[80,81]. These findings indicate a close relationship between organism metabolism and the metastatic behavior of PC cells. In recent years, numerous studies have shown that mutations in BRCA2, which possesses DNA repair functions, enhance the ability of PC cells to develop LM and other types of metastases[8,82,83]. However, these studies are based on sporadic cases, and it is necessary to conduct more comprehensive and systematic research for supplementary validation. Regarding STAT3, CCL5 secreted by M2 macrophages enriched in the PC tissue microenvironment can promote STAT3-dependent EMT, enhancing the resistance and metastatic ability of PC cells toward the lungs[84]. In addition, immune checkpoints can inhibit T lymphocyte immune responses through the EGFR/JAK1/STAT3 pathway, promoting PC progression and the occurrence of LM[85,86]. Encouragingly, based on the related mechanisms of STAT3, research has found that the traditional Chinese medicine CFF-1 can effectively inhibit LM, prolong survival, and improve the quality of life for patients[85]. In terms of AR, PC cell growth is androgen-dependent in vitro, and the level of androgens in the body is positively correlated with tumor size in vivo[87]. Studies have also revealed that cell cycle proteins interact with AR, regulate the promoters of vascular endothelial-derived growth factor and matrix metalloproteinase 2, and enhance their expression, thereby promoting PC progression and increasing metastatic capacity[88]. These findings regarding AR indirectly provide theoretical evidence for the development and improvement of new-generation targeted drugs, such as enzalutamide, an AR inhibitor. These examples highlight the importance of translating basic research findings to clinical applications and improving PCLM treatment.

In addition, some mechanisms of PC metastasis have become independent clusters (Figure 4), indicating that this direction is relatively mature and independent as a hotspot. Studies have reported that the downregulation of E-cadherin, a result of certain inducing factors, promotes the migration and invasion of PC cells[89]. It has also been found that silencing AKT1 downregulates epithelial-associated E-cadherin and upregulates mesenchymal-associated N-cadherin, promoting the occurrence of EMT closely related to PCLM[90]. Furthermore, some studies have indicated that decreased cell adhesion caused by C-terminal binding protein or metabolic acidosis-induced abnormal expression of microribonucleic acids enhances the metastatic ability of PC cells[81,91]. These findings suggest that abnormalities in cell-cell connections can enhance the likelihood of PC cell metastasis.

Finally, the presence of phrases such as "rats" suggests that many research results are still in the cellular, animal, and in vitro stages of experimentation and are still some distance from clinical translation. For example, the studies by Komaru et al[41], Pan et al[89], and Azhati et al[92] are still in the cellular, animal, and in vitro experimental stages and a long way from clinical practice. As mentioned above, PCLM scientific outputs represent countries/regions with a high



level of PCLM research but with fewer clinical case data due to the small number of PCLM patients, while countries/ regions with high PCLM morbidity and mortality have a relatively weak level of research on PCLM. This may also be a major obstacle to the translation of basic research results into clinical practice. For this reason, international collaboration and knowledge sharing are particularly important. In addition, basic research often involves complex cellular, molecular, and biological processes, which may lead to problems of instability and reproducibility of results. One strategy to address this challenge is to increase the reliability and reproducibility of results through multicenter studies, validation experiments, and mutual evaluation. Clinical translation requires significant financial and resource support. However, research funding is often limited, and industry needs to consider commercial viability. Strategies to address this challenge include seeking support from public and private funding, building partnerships, and exploring new sustainable financing models. Thus, the translation of basic research findings into clinical applications is urgent in the context of the limited effectiveness of contemporary treatment options. In conclusion, basic research on PCLM is important but underdeveloped at the present time.

In addition, bone metastasis is a prominent point in the field of PCLM. This is mainly because LM often coexists with bone metastasis and other metastatic lesions, while isolated PCLM is less common, accounting for approximately 20.4% of all PCLM cases[6,7]. This highlights the complexity and refractoriness of PCLM. Therefore, further exploration of the relevant mechanisms is necessary.

Summary and exploration of mechanisms in PCLM

The global state-of-the-art PCLM pathway map we have constructed suggests that LM in PC patients is likely closely related to abnormalities in pathways, such as cadherin binding and cell adhesion molecules. This is in line with existing reports and the information discussed herein. However, most of these studies have only associated adhesion or cadherin abnormalities with PC cell migration and invasion, and there is still a lack of mature research revealing their specific roles in *in vivo* metastasis. Nevertheless, the specific interactions between the immunoglobulin superfamily and the integrin family, as well as the mechanisms leading to abnormal cell adhesion, have been elucidated in other tumors[93]. The mechanisms by which members of the cadherin gene family regulate EMT and promote breast cancer metastasis have also been identified [94]. Therefore, the interactions we have identified among the immunoglobulin superfamily and the integrin, cadherin, and calcium-binding protein families in the cadherin binding and cell adhesion molecule pathways in PCLM may be directions that merit further exploration in the field of PCLM.

Additionally, mutual interactions between coronavirus [coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19)] and LM of other tumors have been reported [95-97]. Cytokine-cytokine receptor interaction and cytokine activity have been shown to be closely associated with enhanced invasion in distant metastasis of thyroid cancer, lymph node metastasis of gastric adenocarcinoma, and liver metastasis of colon cancer [98-100]. Furthermore, the ribosomal protein S6 kinase, which is closely related to EMT, invasion, and metastasis of tumor cells, has been proven to be an effective target for anticancer therapy [101]. These findings indicate that COVID-19, cytokine-cytokine receptor interaction, and ribosomal pathways are closely related to tumor metastasis and have broad clinical application value. However, the detailed roles of these pathways in PCLM have not been reported. Therefore, these directions are also among worthy future explorations required in the field of PCLM.

Limitations of this study and future work plans

Several limitations of this study deserve attention. First, although most data in this study were analyzed using computerbased analysis methods that are objective, efficient, and relatively accurate, occasional errors that are difficult to avoid and detect may have occurred. In the future, we should strengthen manual interventions to address this issue. Second, due to the limitations of the analysis tools, our bibliometric analysis included only detailed data from English papers that are available globally. Some high-quality, non-English papers may have been overlooked. In the future, we should improve our analytical methods to further analyze these papers. Third, the paper data in this study came only from WOSCC. In future, we should analyze data from multiple databases to complement and validate our results. Fourth, due to the poor timeliness of the data, some emerging hotspots may have been overlooked. In the future, we should update the data in a timely manner and improve the analysis methods to better capture emerging hotspots. Fifth, while we have gained new insights into the pathways involved in the biological behaviors of PCLM, they still lack in vivo and in vitro experimental verification. In the future, we should conduct further experimental validations related to these pathways.

CONCLUSION

In conclusion, with the continuous advancement of scientific technology in recent years, PCLM has received widespread attention. In this study, we conducted a bibliometric analysis to summarize the global knowledge system of PCLM over the past 22 years. This included clinical aspects based on chemotherapy and immunotherapy, diagnostic aspects based on PSMA-PET/CT, and basic aspects based on cell adhesion molecules and STAT3. Although current treatment approaches can improve the prognosis of PCLM patients to some extent, resistance to traditional therapies and the limitations of novel therapies still prevent the complete cure of PCLM. Furthermore, we identified the close association of COVID-19, cytokine-cytokine receptor interaction, and ribosome-related pathways with PCLM for the first time. Therefore, future research in the field of PCLM should focus on exploring and enhancing mechanisms such as cytokine-cytokine receptor interaction and ribosome-related pathways, and further improving existing mechanisms such as cadherin binding and cell adhesion molecules. This study establishes a robust theoretical foundation for the advancement and enhancement of novel therapeutic approaches with the potential to facilitate the full remission of PCLM as soon as possible.



ARTICLE HIGHLIGHTS

Research background

Over the past 22 years, researchers have increasingly focused on prostate cancer (PC) with lung metastasis (LM), generating significant scientific output, but the accumulated knowledge has become disorganized and hindered research efficiency.

Research motivation

With the increase of researchers' research enthusiasm in the field of PCLM over the years, scientific output has continued to increase, but there is no complete PCLM knowledge structure system. The purpose of this article is to establish a complete structural knowledge system and future development direction.

Research objectives

In order to further clarify the future development direction of PCLM, we reconstruct the global knowledge system in the field of PCLM. This research aims to help researchers interested in the field of PCLM grasp the research trends in this field more accurately and quickly, and to deeply understand the related fields and technology development trends. This study can provide inspiration and assistance in the development and promotion of the research field of PCLM on a global scale.

Research methods

The research gathered data on PCLM papers from Web of Science Core Collection (https://www.webofscience.com/) using a specific search strategy, resulting in 280 high-quality articles published between 2000 and 2022. Data was downloaded on May 2, 2023. We conducted a bibliometric analysis of keywords, publication volume, and citation frequency. Additionally, we selected differentially expressed genes from global high-throughput datasets and performed enrichment analysis and protein-protein interaction analysis to further summarize and explore the mechanisms of PCLM.

Research results

Over the past 22 years, PCLM has gained attention, with uneven research distribution. Clinically, chemotherapy and immunotherapy are primary treatments, while diagnosis relies on prostate-specific membrane antigen and positron emission tomography/computed tomography. Basic research focuses on cell adhesion molecules and signal transducer and activator of transcription 3. Traditional treatments like chemotherapy dominate, but novel approaches like immunotherapy show limited effectiveness. This research unveils the coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19)-related pathway's newfound associations with PCLM.

Research conclusions

Recent scientific advancements have drawn attention to PCLM. This 22-year bibliometric analysis covered clinical diagnostic, and basic aspects. Current treatment improves prognosis, but resistance and limitations persist. The study identified novel associations with COVID-19 and pathways, suggesting future research should explore these mechanisms. This research provides a foundation for advancing novel PCLM therapies.

Research perspectives

Future research should prioritize enhancing cytokine-cytokine receptor interactions and ribosomal mechanisms while improving existing cadherin binding and cell adhesion molecules.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We would like to thank "Guangxi Zhuang Autonomous Region Clinicopathology Diagnosis and Research Center" for providing technical support.

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Huang ZG, Chen Y, Feng X, Li SH, Li DM, Chen G, Cheng JW, and He J conceived and designed the research; Chen Y, Wu T, and Yin BT did the experiments, analyzed the data and made all the graphs; Huang ZG, Feng X, Li SH, Li DM, Chen G, Cheng JW, and He J revised the manuscript; and all authors have read and approve the final manuscript.

Supported by the Natural Science Foundation of Guangxi, China, No. 2020GXNSFBA238017; Guangxi Zhuang Autonomous Region Health Commission Self-financed Scientific Research Project, No. Z20200963.

Conflict-of-interest statement: All the authors report no relevant conflicts of interest for this article.

PRISMA 2009 Checklist statement: The authors have read the PRISMA 2009 Checklist, and the manuscript was prepared and revised according to the PRISMA 2009 Checklist.



Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: China

ORCID number: Gang Chen 0000-0003-2402-2987; Juan He 0000-0002-6485-1336.

S-Editor: Wang JJ L-Editor: A P-Editor: Cai YX

REFERENCES

- Ragavi R, Muthukumaran P, Nandagopal S, Ahirwar DK, Tomo S, Misra S, Guerriero G, Shukla KK. Epigenetics regulation of prostate 1 cancer: Biomarker and therapeutic potential. Urol Oncol 2023; 41: 340-353 [PMID: 37032230 DOI: 10.1016/j.urolonc.2023.03.005]
- Sung H, Ferlay J, Siegel RL, Laversanne M, Soerjomataram I, Jemal A, Bray F. Global Cancer Statistics 2020: GLOBOCAN Estimates of 2 Incidence and Mortality Worldwide for 36 Cancers in 185 Countries. CA Cancer J Clin 2021; 71: 209-249 [PMID: 33538338 DOI: 10.3322/caac.21660]
- Fan H, Li J, Manuel AM, Zhao Z. Enzalutamide-induced signatures revealed by epigenetic plasticity using single-cell multi-omics sequencing 3 in prostate cancer. Mol Ther Nucleic Acids 2023; 31: 648-661 [PMID: 36910711 DOI: 10.1016/j.omtn.2023.02.022]
- Shiota M, Terada N, Saito T, Yokomizo A, Kohei N, Goto T, Kawamura S, Hashimoto Y, Takahashi A, Kimura T, Tabata KI, Tomida R, 4 Hashimoto K, Sakurai T, Shimazui T, Sakamoto S, Kamiyama M, Tanaka N, Mitsuzuka K, Kato T, Narita S, Yasumoto H, Teraoka S, Kato M, Osawa T, Nagumo Y, Matsumoto H, Enokida H, Sugiyama T, Kuroiwa K, Inoue T, Mizowaki T, Kamoto T, Kojima T, Kitamura H, Sugimoto M, Nishiyama H, Eto M; Japanese Urological Oncology Group (JUOG). Differential prognostic factors in low- and high-burden de novo metastatic hormone-sensitive prostate cancer patients. Cancer Sci 2021; 112: 1524-1533 [PMID: 33159829 DOI: 10.1111/cas.14722]
- Yamazaki H, Iwasaki H, Masudo K, Toda S, Matsui A, Rino Y. Prognostic significance of lung metastasis-related finding in lenvatinib 5 treatment for differentiated thyroid cancer. Endocrine 2022; 78: 543-551 [PMID: 36070050 DOI: 10.1007/s12020-022-03183-9]
- Guo Y, Mao S, Zhang A, Wang R, Zhang Z, Zhang J, Wang L, Zhang W, Wu Y, Ye L, Yang B, Yao X. Prognostic Significance of Young Age 6 and Non-Bone Metastasis at Diagnosis in Patients with Metastatic Prostate Cancer: a SEER Population-Based Data Analysis. J Cancer 2019; 10: 556-567 [PMID: 30719152 DOI: 10.7150/jca.29481]
- Tarabaih M, Degheili JA, Nasser M. Isolated Solitary Lung Nodule in a Patient With Idiopathic Pulmonary Fibrosis and Concomitant Prostate 7 Cancer: A Challenging Diagnosis. Cureus 2021; 13: e14218 [PMID: 33948408 DOI: 10.7759/cureus.14218]
- 8 Izawa M, Kosaka T, Nakamura K, Oba J, Hishida T, Hongo H, Mikami S, Nishihara H, Oya M. Pulmonary metastasis secondary to abiraterone-resistant prostate cancer with homozygous deletions of BRCA2: First Japanese case. IJU Case Rep 2021; 4: 14-17 [PMID: 33426488 DOI: 10.1002/iju5.12224]
- Nakashima H, Takatsu T, Imai R. Radiation-induced osteosarcoma in the pubic bone after proton radiotherapy for prostate cancer: a case 9 report. J Rural Med 2022; 17: 94-100 [PMID: 35432636 DOI: 10.2185/jrm.2021-047]
- Ceylan KC, Bathan G, Kaya SO. Pulmonary metastases in urogenital cancers: Surgical treatment and outcomes. Cir Esp (Engl Ed) 2023; 101: 10 116-122 [PMID: 36774001 DOI: 10.1016/j.cireng.2021.11.025]
- 11 Hess W, Marggraf G, Reidemeister C. [Pulmonary artery rupture caused by a Swan-Ganz catheter during heart surgery. A successful therapeutic procedure]. Anaesthesist 1988; **37**: 446-449 [PMID: 3414956 DOI: 10.3389/fpsyg.2021.669000]
- Wu H, Cheng K, Guo Q, Yang W, Tong L, Wang Y, Sun Z. Mapping Knowledge Structure and Themes Trends of Osteoporosis in 12 Rheumatoid Arthritis: A Bibliometric Analysis. Front Med (Lausanne) 2021; 8: 787228 [PMID: 34888333 DOI: 10.3389/fmed.2021.787228]
- 13 Sholklapper TN, Ballon J, Sayegh AS, La Riva A, Perez LC, Huang S, Eppler M, Nelson G, Marchegiani G, Hinchliffe R, Gordini L, Furrer M, Brenner MJ, Dell-Kuster S, Biyani CS, Francis N, Kaafarani HMA, Siepe M, Winter D, Sosa JA, Bandello F, Siemens R, Walz J, Briganti A, Gratzke C, Abreu AL, Desai MM, Sotelo R, Agha R, Lillemoe KD, Wexner S, Collins GS, Gill I, Cacciamani GE. Bibliometric analysis of academic journal recommendations and requirements for surgical and anesthesiologic adverse events reporting. Int J Surg 2023; 109: 1489-1496 [PMID: 37132189 DOI: 10.1097/JS9.000000000000323]
- Porwal A, Al Moaleem MM, Adawi HA, Nandalur KR, Satpathy A, Mehta V, Cicciù M, Minervini G. Bibliographic analysis and evaluation 14 of the mesh keywords in the journal of prosthodontics: Implant, esthetic, and reconstructive dentistry. Technol Health Care 2023 [PMID: 37125591 DOI: 10.3233/THC-2302041
- Xiao H, Tang J, Zhang F, Liu L, Zhou J, Chen M, Li M, Wu X, Nie Y, Duan J. Global trends and performances in diabetic retinopathy studies: 15 A bibliometric analysis. Front Public Health 2023; 11: 1128008 [PMID: 37124794 DOI: 10.3389/fpubh.2023.1128008]
- 16 Ninkov A, Frank JR, Maggio LA. Bibliometrics: Methods for studying academic publishing. Perspect Med Educ 2022; 11: 173-176 [PMID: 34914027 DOI: 10.1007/s40037-021-00695-4]
- 17 Brown R. Health care for the indigent. J Natl Med Assoc 1986; 78: 359-360 [PMID: 3712474 DOI: 10.3389/fendo.2023.1109456]
- Große Hokamp N, Kobe C, Linzenich E, Maintz D, Drzezga A. Solitary PSMA-Positive Pulmonary Metastasis in Biochemical Relapse of 18 Prostate Cancer. Clin Nucl Med 2017; 42: 406-407 [PMID: 28195907 DOI: 10.1097/RLU.000000000001582]
- 19 Lubin DJ, Holden SB, Rettig MB, Reiter RE, King CR, Lee JM, Wallace DW, Calais J. Prostate Cancer Pulmonary Metastasis Presenting as a Ground-Glass Pulmonary Nodule on 68Ga-PSMA-11 PET/CT. Clin Nucl Med 2019; 44: e353-e356 [PMID: 30789399 DOI: 10.1097/RLU.00000000002499
- Liu H, Zhang GN, Luo M, Zhang XD, Fan Y, Peng CR. [Clinicopathological features and prognostic factors of patients with lung metastasis of 20 stage Ia~IIIb cervical cancer]. Zhonghua Zhong Liu Za Zhi 2023; 45: 340-347 [PMID: 37078216 DOI:



10.3760/cma.j.cn112152-20211230-00984]

- 21 Schade AE, Kuzmickas R, Rodriguez CL, Mattioli K, Enos M, Gardner A, Cichowski K. Combating castration-resistant prostate cancer by cotargeting the epigenetic regulators EZH2 and HDAC. PLoS Biol 2023; 21: e3002038 [PMID: 37104245 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pbio.3002038]
- Castro-Espin C, Agudo A. The Role of Diet in Prognosis among Cancer Survivors: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis of Dietary 22 Patterns and Diet Interventions. Nutrients 2022; 14 [PMID: 35057525 DOI: 10.3390/nu14020348]
- Chung I, Zhou K, Barrows C, Banyard J, Wilson A, Rummel N, Mizokami A, Basu S, Sengupta P, Shaikh B, Sengupta S, Bielenberg DR, 23 Zetter BR. Unbiased Phenotype-Based Screen Identifies Therapeutic Agents Selective for Metastatic Prostate Cancer. Front Oncol 2020; 10: 594141 [PMID: 33738243 DOI: 10.3389/fonc.2020.594141]
- Shi Y, Wei W, Li L, Wei Q, Jiang F, Xia G, Yu H. The global status of research in breast cancer liver metastasis: a bibliometric and visualized 24 analysis. Bioengineered 2021; 12: 12246-12262 [PMID: 34783637 DOI: 10.1080/21655979.2021.2006552]
- 25 Lin J, Zhuo Y, Zhang Y, Liu R, Zhong W. Molecular predictors of metastasis in patients with prostate cancer. Expert Rev Mol Diagn 2023; 23: 199-215 [PMID: 36860119 DOI: 10.1080/14737159.2023.2187289]
- 26 Bosland MC, Shittu OB, Ikpi EE, Akinloye O. Potential New Approaches for Prostate Cancer Management in Resource-Limited Countries in Africa. Ann Glob Health 2023; 89: 14 [PMID: 36843668 DOI: 10.5334/aogh.3994]
- 27 Ren C, Kumar S, Chanda D, Kallman L, Chen J, Mountz JD, Ponnazhagan S. Cancer gene therapy using mesenchymal stem cells expressing interferon-beta in a mouse prostate cancer lung metastasis model. Gene Ther 2008; 15: 1446-1453 [PMID: 18596829 DOI: 10.1038/gt.2008.101]
- 28 Gildea JJ, Seraj MJ, Oxford G, Harding MA, Hampton GM, Moskaluk CA, Frierson HF, Conaway MR, Theodorescu D. RhoGDI2 is an invasion and metastasis suppressor gene in human cancer. Cancer Res 2002; 62: 6418-6423 [PMID: 12438227]
- Chhikara M, Huang H, Vlachaki MT, Zhu X, Teh B, Chiu KJ, Woo S, Berner B, Smith EO, Oberg KC, Aguilar LK, Thompson TC, Butler 29 EB, Aguilar-Cordova E. Enhanced therapeutic effect of HSV-tk+GCV gene therapy and ionizing radiation for prostate cancer. Mol Ther 2001; 3: 536-542 [PMID: 11319915 DOI: 10.1006/mthe.2001.0298]
- Gao Y, Yao A, Zhang W, Lu S, Yu Y, Deng L, Yin A, Xia Y, Sun B, Wang X. Human mesenchymal stem cells overexpressing pigment 30 epithelium-derived factor inhibit hepatocellular carcinoma in nude mice. Oncogene 2010; 29: 2784-2794 [PMID: 20190814 DOI: 10.1038/onc.2010.38]
- 31 Zhang J, Kulkarni HR, Singh A, Baum RP. Complete Regression of Lung Metastases in a Patient With Metastatic Castration-Resistant Prostate Cancer Using 177Lu-PSMA Radioligand Therapy. Clin Nucl Med 2020; 45: e48-e50 [PMID: 31162261 DOI: 10.1097/RLU.000000000002655
- Kairemo K, Joensuu T. Lu-177-PSMA treatment for metastatic prostate cancer: case examples of major responses. Clin Transl Imaging 2018; 32 6: 223-237 [DOI: 10.1007/s40336-018-0274-y]
- 33 Gaudreault M, Chang D, Hardcastle N, Jackson P, Kron T, Hofman MS, Siva S. Combined biology-guided radiotherapy and Lutetium PSMA theranostics treatment in metastatic castrate-resistant prostate cancer. Front Oncol 2023; 13: 1134884 [PMID: 36994211 DOI: 10.3389/fonc.2023.1134884]
- Mosca A, Mantica G, Giavarra M, Perrone V, De Marchi L, Gennari A, Toncini C, Terrone C. Curative Lung Metastasectomy Without 34 Concomitant Androgen Deprivation Therapy in Oligometastatic Castration-resistant Prostate Cancer: A Case Report and Review of the Literature. Clin Genitourin Cancer 2020; 18: e295-e299 [PMID: 31917170 DOI: 10.1016/j.clgc.2019.11.018]
- Raveglia F, Rosso L, Nosotti M, Cardillo G, Maffeis G, Scarci M. Pulmonary metastasectomy in germ cell tumors and prostate cancer. J 35 Thorac Dis 2021; 13: 2661-2668 [PMID: 34012615 DOI: 10.21037/jtd.2020.04.51]
- Caristo JM, Tian DH, Yan TD. Pulmonary metastasectomy: a cross sectional survey. J Thorac Dis 2018; 10: 3757-3766 [PMID: 30069374 36 DOI: 10.21037/jtd.2018.05.45]
- Rebello RJ, Oing C, Knudsen KE, Loeb S, Johnson DC, Reiter RE, Gillessen S, Van der Kwast T, Bristow RG. Prostate cancer. Nat Rev Dis 37 Primers 2021; 7: 9 [PMID: 33542230 DOI: 10.1038/s41572-020-00243-0]
- McNeel DG, Bander NH, Beer TM, Drake CG, Fong L, Harrelson S, Kantoff PW, Madan RA, Oh WK, Peace DJ, Petrylak DP, Porterfield H, 38 Sartor O, Shore ND, Slovin SF, Stein MN, Vieweg J, Gulley JL. The Society for Immunotherapy of Cancer consensus statement on immunotherapy for the treatment of prostate carcinoma. J Immunother Cancer 2016; 4: 92 [PMID: 28031820 DOI: 10.1186/s40425-016-0198-x]
- Movassaghi M, Chung R, Anderson CB, Stein M, Saenger Y, Faiena I. Overcoming Immune Resistance in Prostate Cancer: Challenges and 39 Advances. Cancers (Basel) 2021; 13 [PMID: 34638243 DOI: 10.3390/cancers13194757]
- Kan S, Ren H, Gao Z, Dai E, Liu Y, Yang L, Cai Q. Lichenoid drug eruption on the lower lip caused by anti-PD-1 monoclonal antibody: a 40 case report and literature review. Immunotherapy 2021; 13: 1373-1378 [PMID: 34632814 DOI: 10.2217/imt-2021-0234]
- Komaru A, Ueda Y, Furuya A, Tanaka S, Yoshida K, Kato T, Kinoh H, Harada Y, Suzuki H, Inoue M, Hasegawa M, Ichikawa T, Yonemitsu 41 Y. Sustained and NK/CD4+ T cell-dependent efficient prevention of lung metastasis induced by dendritic cells harboring recombinant Sendai virus. J Immunol 2009; 183: 4211-4219 [PMID: 19734206 DOI: 10.4049/jimmunol.0803845]
- Ostrowski SM, Fisher DE. Biology of Melanoma. Hematol Oncol Clin North Am 2021; 35: 29-56 [PMID: 33759772 DOI: 42 10.1016/j.hoc.2020.08.010
- Kumar P, Brazel D, DeRogatis J, Valerin JBG, Whiteson K, Chow WA, Tinoco R, Moyers JT. The cure from within? a review of the 43 microbiome and diet in melanoma. Cancer Metastasis Rev 2022; 41: 261-280 [PMID: 35474500 DOI: 10.1007/s10555-022-10029-3]
- Chaft JE, Rimner A, Weder W, Azzoli CG, Kris MG, Cascone T. Evolution of systemic therapy for stages I-III non-metastatic non-small-cell 44 lung cancer. Nat Rev Clin Oncol 2021; 18: 547-557 [PMID: 33911215 DOI: 10.1038/s41571-021-00501-4]
- 45 de Scordilli M, Michelotti A, Bertoli E, De Carlo E, Del Conte A, Bearz A. Targeted Therapy and Immunotherapy in Early-Stage Non-Small Cell Lung Cancer: Current Evidence and Ongoing Trials. Int J Mol Sci 2022; 23 [PMID: 35806230 DOI: 10.3390/ijms23137222]
- 46 Iscaro A, Jones C, Forbes N, Mughal A, Howard FN, Janabi HA, Demiral S, Perrie Y, Essand M, Weglarz A, Cruz LJ, Lewis CE, Muthana M. Targeting circulating monocytes with CCL2-loaded liposomes armed with an oncolytic adenovirus. Nanomedicine 2022; 40: 102506 [PMID: 34875352 DOI: 10.1016/j.nano.2021.102506]
- Xu X, Wang Q, Qian X, Wu Y, Wang J, Li J, Li Y, Zhang Z. Spatial-Drug-Laden Protease-Activatable M1 Macrophage System Targets Lung 47 Metastasis and Potentiates Antitumor Immunity. ACS Nano 2023; 17: 5354-5372 [PMID: 36877635 DOI: 10.1021/acsnano.2c08834]
- 48 Halabi S, Kelly WK, Ma H, Zhou H, Solomon NC, Fizazi K, Tangen CM, Rosenthal M, Petrylak DP, Hussain M, Vogelzang NJ, Thompson IM, Chi KN, de Bono J, Armstrong AJ, Eisenberger MA, Fandi A, Li S, Araujo JC, Logothetis CJ, Quinn DI, Morris MJ, Higano CS, Tannock IF, Small EJ. Meta-Analysis Evaluating the Impact of Site of Metastasis on Overall Survival in Men With Castration-Resistant Prostate Cancer.



J Clin Oncol 2016; 34: 1652-1659 [PMID: 26951312 DOI: 10.1200/JCO.2015.65.7270]

- Pond GR, Sonpavde G, de Wit R, Eisenberger MA, Tannock IF, Armstrong AJ. The prognostic importance of metastatic site in men with 49 metastatic castration-resistant prostate cancer. Eur Urol 2014; 65: 3-6 [PMID: 24120464 DOI: 10.1016/j.eururo.2013.09.024]
- Xing Z, Li S, Xing J, Yu G, Wang G, Liu Z. Silencing of LINC01963 enhances the chemosensitivity of prostate cancer cells to docetaxel by 50 targeting the miR-216b-5p/TrkB axis. Lab Invest 2022; 102: 602-612 [PMID: 35152275 DOI: 10.1038/s41374-022-00736-4]
- Climent MÁ, Pérez-Valderrama B, Mellado B, Fernández Parra EM, Fernández Calvo O, Ochoa de Olza M, Muinelo Romay L, Anido U, 51 Domenech M, Hernando Polo S, Arranz Arija JÁ, Caballero C, Juan Fita MJ, Castellano D. Weekly cabazitaxel plus prednisone is effective and less toxic for 'unfit' metastatic castration-resistant prostate cancer: Phase II Spanish Oncology Genitourinary Group (SOGUG) trial. Eur J Cancer 2017; 87: 30-37 [PMID: 29102858 DOI: 10.1016/j.ejca.2017.09.028]
- Wang Y, Gong X, Li J, Wang H, Xu X, Wu Y, Wang J, Wang S, Li Y, Zhang Z. M2 macrophage microvesicle-inspired nanovehicles improve 52 accessibility to cancer cells and cancer stem cells in tumors. J Nanobiotechnology 2021; 19: 397 [PMID: 34838042 DOI: 10.1186/s12951-021-01143-5]
- Ochi T, Wada H, Nakajima T, Tanaka K, Yamamoto T, Sakairi Y, Suzuki H, Yonekura S, Hanazawa T, Yoshino I. Surgical outcomes of 53 pulmonary metastasectomy for head and neck cancer in the current era of advances in chemotherapy and immunotherapy. Gen Thorac Cardiovasc Surg 2021; 69: 1214-1221 [PMID: 33754238 DOI: 10.1007/s11748-021-01611-7]
- 54 Facchini G, Cavaliere C, D'Aniello C, Iovane G, Rossetti S. Abiraterone acetate treatment in patients with castration-resistant prostate cancer with visceral metastases: a real-world experience. Anticancer Drugs 2019; 30: 179-185 [PMID: 30320608 DOI: 10.1097/CAD.00000000000007031
- Bolzacchini E, Patriarca C, Giordano M. Abiraterone acetate and acute leukemia: a casual association? Anticancer Drugs 2021; 32: 102-104 55 [PMID: 32932280 DOI: 10.1097/CAD.00000000000988]
- Li QQ, Wang G, Reed E, Huang L, Cuff CF. Evaluation of cisplatin in combination with β-elemene as a regimen for prostate cancer 56 chemotherapy. Basic Clin Pharmacol Toxicol 2010; 107: 868-876 [PMID: 22545969 DOI: 10.1111/j.1742-7843.2010.00592.x]
- Baciarello G, Sternberg CN. Treatment of metastatic castration-resistant prostate cancer (mCRPC) with enzalutamide. Crit Rev Oncol Hematol 57 2016; 106: 14-24 [PMID: 27637350 DOI: 10.1016/j.critrevonc.2016.07.005]
- Yanagisawa T, Kimura T, Hata K, Narita S, Hatakeyama S, Enei Y, Atsuta M, Mori K, Obayashi K, Yoshihara K, Kondo Y, Oguchi T, 58 Sadakane I, Habuchi T, Ohyama C, Shariat SF, Egawa S. Does castration status affect docetaxel-related adverse events? : Identification of risk factors for docetaxel-related adverse events in metastatic prostate cancer. Prostate 2022; 82: 1322-1330 [PMID: 35767376 DOI: 10.1002/pros.24406
- 59 Kakkat S, Pramanik P, Singh S, Singh AP, Sarkar C, Chakroborty D. Cardiovascular Complications in Patients with Prostate Cancer: Potential Molecular Connections. Int J Mol Sci 2023; 24 [PMID: 37108147 DOI: 10.3390/jjms24086984]
- Wang Y, Chen J, Wu Z, Ding W, Gao S, Gao Y, Xu C. Mechanisms of enzalutamide resistance in castration-resistant prostate cancer and 60 therapeutic strategies to overcome it. Br J Pharmacol 2021; 178: 239-261 [PMID: 33150960 DOI: 10.1111/bph.15300]
- 61 Gao L, Zhang W, Zhang J, Liu J, Sun F, Liu H, Hu J, Wang X, Su P, Chen S, Qu S, Shi B, Xiong X, Chen W, Dong X, Han B. KIF15-Mediated Stabilization of AR and AR-V7 Contributes to Enzalutamide Resistance in Prostate Cancer. Cancer Res 2021; 81: 1026-1039 [PMID: 33277366 DOI: 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-20-1965]
- Pang X, Zhang J, He X, Gu Y, Qian BZ, Xie R, Yu W, Zhang X, Li T, Shi X, Zhou Y, Cui Y. SPP1 Promotes Enzalutamide Resistance and 62 Epithelial-Mesenchymal-Transition Activation in Castration-Resistant Prostate Cancer via PI3K/AKT and ERK1/2 Pathways. Oxid Med Cell Longev 2021; 2021: 5806602 [PMID: 34721759 DOI: 10.1155/2021/5806602]
- Mei Y, Li K, Zhang Z, Li M, Yang H, Wang H, Huang X, Li X, Shi S. miR-33b-3p Acts as a Tumor Suppressor by Targeting DOCK4 in 63 Prostate Cancer. Front Oncol 2021; 11: 740452 [PMID: 34804930 DOI: 10.3389/fonc.2021.740452]
- Maolake A, Izumi K, Shigehara K, Natsagdorj A, Iwamoto H, Kadomoto S, Takezawa Y, Machioka K, Narimoto K, Namiki M, Lin WJ, 64 Wufuer G, Mizokami A. Tumor-associated macrophages promote prostate cancer migration through activation of the CCL22-CCR4 axis. Oncotarget 2017; 8: 9739-9751 [PMID: 28039457 DOI: 10.18632/oncotarget.14185]
- Putz EM, Guillerey C, Kos K, Stannard K, Miles K, Delconte RB, Takeda K, Nicholson SE, Huntington ND, Smyth MJ. Targeting cytokine 65 signaling checkpoint CIS activates NK cells to protect from tumor initiation and metastasis. Oncoimmunology 2017; 6: e1267892 [PMID: 28344878 DOI: 10.1080/2162402X.2016.1267892]
- Perez PM, Hope TA, Behr SC, van Zante A, Small EJ, Flavell RR. Intertumoral Heterogeneity of 18F-FDG and 68Ga-PSMA Uptake in 66 Prostate Cancer Pulmonary Metastases. Clin Nucl Med 2019; 44: e28-e32 [PMID: 30394930 DOI: 10.1097/RLU.00000000002367]
- Baciarello G, Özgüroğlu M, Mundle S, Leitz G, Richarz U, Hu P, Feyerabend S, Matsubara N, Chi KN, Fizazi K. Impact of abiraterone 67 acetate plus prednisone in patients with castration-sensitive prostate cancer and visceral metastases over four years of follow-up: A post-hoc exploratory analysis of the LATITUDE study. Eur J Cancer 2022; 162: 56-64 [PMID: 34953443 DOI: 10.1016/j.ejca.2021.11.026]
- Zhou HC, Liu CX, Pan WD, Shang LR, Zheng JL, Huang BY, Chen JY, Zheng L, Fang JH, Zhuang SM. Dual and opposing roles of the 68 androgen receptor in VETC-dependent and invasion-dependent metastasis of hepatocellular carcinoma. J Hepatol 2021; 75: 900-911 [PMID: 34004215 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2021.04.053]
- Li Z, Yang F, Wu D, Liu Y, Gao Y, Lian H, Zhang H, Yin Z, Wu A, Zeng L. Ce6-Conjugated and polydopamine-coated gold nanostars with 69 enhanced photoacoustic imaging and photothermal/photodynamic therapy to inhibit lung metastasis of breast cancer. Nanoscale 2020; 12: 22173-22184 [PMID: 33135699 DOI: 10.1039/d0nr05386d]
- 70 Hlavac V, Mohelnikova-Duchonova B, Lovecek M, Ehrmann J, Brynychova V, Kolarova K, Soucek P. Targeted Sequencing of Pancreatic Adenocarcinomas from Patients with Metachronous Pulmonary Metastases. Genes (Basel) 2020; 11 [PMID: 33255265 DOI: 10.3390/genes11121391]
- Sergieva S, Mangaldgiev R, Dimcheva M, Nedev K, Zahariev Z, Robev B. SPECT-CT Imaging with [99mTc]PSMA-T4 in patients with 71 Recurrent Prostate Cancer. Nucl Med Rev Cent East Eur 2021; 24: 70-81 [PMID: 34382671 DOI: 10.5603/NMR.2021.0018]
- 72 Williams IS, McVey A, Perera S, O'Brien JS, Kostos L, Chen K, Siva S, Azad AA, Murphy DG, Kasivisvanathan V, Lawrentschuk N, Frydenberg M. Modern paradigms for prostate cancer detection and management. Med J Aust 2022; 217: 424-433 [PMID: 36183329 DOI: 10.5694/mja2.51722]
- Farolfi A, Calderoni L, Mattana F, Mei R, Telo S, Fanti S, Castellucci P. Current and Emerging Clinical Applications of PSMA PET 73 Diagnostic Imaging for Prostate Cancer. J Nucl Med 2021; 62: 596-604 [PMID: 33712536 DOI: 10.2967/jnumed.120.257238]
- 74 Morawitz J, Kirchner J, Hertelendy J, Loberg C, Schimmöller L, Dabir M, Häberle L, Mamlins E, Antke C, Arsov C, Antoch G, Sawicki LM. Is there a diagnostic benefit of late-phase abdomino-pelvic PET/CT after urination as part of whole-body (68) Ga-PSMA-11 PET/CT for



restaging patients with biochemical recurrence of prostate cancer after radical prostatectomy? EJNMMI Res 2022; 12: 12 [PMID: 35244791 DOI: 10.1186/s13550-022-00885-z]

- 75 Zhou J, Wu R, Wang W, Zhao Y, Liu X. (68)Ga-PSMA PET/CT for the evaluation of metastasis in patients with prostate cancer: A systematic review and meta-analysis. Hell J Nucl Med 2022; 25: 297-311 [PMID: 36576728 DOI: 10.1967/s002449912525]
- Damjanovic J, Janssen JC, Furth C, Diederichs G, Walter T, Amthauer H, Makowski MR. (68) Ga-PSMA-PET/CT for the evaluation of 76 pulmonary metastases and opacities in patients with prostate cancer. Cancer Imaging 2018; 18: 20 [PMID: 29769114 DOI: 10.1186/s40644-018-0154-8]
- Gauvin S, Rompré-Brodeur A, Chaussé G, Anidjar M, Bladou F, Probst S. (18)F-fluorocholine positron emission tomography-computed 77 tomography ((18)F-FCH PET/CT) for staging of high-risk prostate cancer patients. Can Urol Assoc J 2019; 13: 84-91 [PMID: 30273114 DOI: 10.5489/cuaj.5142]
- Pulliam TL, Awad D, Han JJ, Murray MM, Ackroyd JJ, Goli P, Oakhill JS, Scott JW, Ittmann MM, Frigo DE. Systemic Ablation of Camkk2 78 Impairs Metastatic Colonization and Improves Insulin Sensitivity in TRAMP Mice: Evidence for Cancer Cell-Extrinsic CAMKK2 Functions in Prostate Cancer. Cells 2022; 11 [PMID: 35741020 DOI: 10.3390/cells11121890]
- Chen YH, Chen H, Lin TT, Zhu JM, Chen JY, Dong RN, Chen SH, Lin F, Ke ZB, Huang JB, Wei Y, Zheng QS, Xue XY, Xu N. ARPC1A 79 correlates with poor prognosis in prostate cancer and is up-regulated by glutamine metabolism to promote tumor cell migration, invasion and cytoskeletal changes. Cell Biosci 2023; 13: 38 [PMID: 36814338 DOI: 10.1186/s13578-023-00985-w]
- Ge C, Yan J, Yuan X, Xu G. A positive feedback loop between tryptophan hydroxylase 1 and β -Catenin/ZBP-89 signaling promotes prostate 80 cancer progression. Front Oncol 2022; 12: 923307 [PMID: 36172162 DOI: 10.3389/fonc.2022.923307]
- Hüsing T, Lange L, Rauschner M, Riemann A, Thews O. Functional Impact of Acidosis-Regulated MicroRNAs on the Migration and 81 Adhesion of Tumor Cells. Adv Exp Med Biol 2021; 1269: 151-155 [PMID: 33966210 DOI: 10.1007/978-3-030-48238-1 24]
- Tang T, Wang LA, Wang P, Tong D, Liu G, Zhang J, Dai N, Zhang Y, Yuan G, Geary K, Zhang D, Liu Q, Jiang J. Case Report: Co-Existence 82 of BRCA2 and PALB2 Germline Mutations in Familial Prostate Cancer With Solitary Lung Metastasis. Front Oncol 2020; 10: 564694 [PMID: 33194641 DOI: 10.3389/fonc.2020.564694]
- Kosaka T, Hongo H, Aimono E, Matsumoto K, Hayashida T, Mikami S, Nishihara H, Oya M. A first Japanese case of neuroendocrine prostate 83 cancer accompanied by lung and brain metastasis with somatic and germline BRCA2 mutation. Pathol Int 2019; 69: 715-720 [PMID: 31631483 DOI: 10.1111/pin.12860]
- 84 Esposito M, Ganesan S, Kang Y. Emerging strategies for treating metastasis. Nat Cancer 2021; 2: 258-270 [PMID: 33899000 DOI: 10.1038/s43018-021-00181-0]
- Zhang Y, Wei Y, Jiang S, Dang Y, Yang Y, Zuo W, Zhu Q, Liu P, Gao Y, Lu S. Traditional Chinese medicine CFF-1 exerts a potent anti-85 tumor immunity to hinder tumor growth and metastasis in prostate cancer through EGFR/JAK1/STAT3 pathway to inhibit PD-1/PD-L1 checkpoint signaling. Phytomedicine 2022; 99: 153939 [PMID: 35172257 DOI: 10.1016/j.phymed.2022.153939]
- 86 Lu X, Wu X, Jing L, Tao L, Zhang Y, Huang R, Zhang G, Ren J. Network Pharmacology Analysis and Experiments Validation of the Inhibitory Effect of JianPi Fu Recipe on Colorectal Cancer LoVo Cells Metastasis and Growth. Evid Based Complement Alternat Med 2020; 2020: 4517483 [PMID: 32774415 DOI: 10.1155/2020/4517483]
- Abou-Kheir W, Hynes PG, Martin P, Yin JJ, Liu YN, Seng V, Lake R, Spurrier J, Kelly K. Self-renewing Pten-/- TP53-/- protospheres 87 produce metastatic adenocarcinoma cell lines with multipotent progenitor activity. PLoS One 2011; 6: e26112 [PMID: 22022528 DOI: 10.1371/iournal.pone.0026112
- 88 Wegiel B, Bjartell A, Tuomela J, Dizeyi N, Tinzl M, Helczynski L, Nilsson E, Otterbein LE, Härkönen P, Persson JL. Multiple cellular mechanisms related to cyclin A1 in prostate cancer invasion and metastasis. J Natl Cancer Inst 2008; 100: 1022-1036 [PMID: 18612129 DOI: 10.1093/jnci/djn214]
- Pan C, Qin H, Yan M, Qiu X, Gong W, Luo W, Guo H, Han X. Environmental microcystin exposure triggers the poor prognosis of prostate 89 cancer: Evidence from case-control, animal, and in vitro studies. J Environ Sci (China) 2023; 127: 69-81 [PMID: 36522098 DOI: 10.1016/j.jes.2022.05.051]
- 90 Yang M, Liu H, Qiu GP, Gao F. Silencing Akt1 enhances the resistance of prostate cancer cells to starvation and inhibits starvation-induced lung metastasis through epithelial-mesenchymal transition in prostate cancer. Med Oncol 2021; 39: 8 [PMID: 34761338 DOI: 10.1007/s12032-021-01600-z]
- 91 Dalton GN, Massillo C, Scalise GD, Duca R, Porretti J, Farré PL, Gardner K, Paez A, Gueron G, De Luca P, De Siervi A. CTBP1 depletion on prostate tumors deregulates miRNA/mRNA expression and impairs cancer progression in metabolic syndrome mice. Cell Death Dis 2019; 10: 299 [PMID: 30931931 DOI: 10.1038/s41419-019-1535-z]
- Azhati B, Reheman A, Dilixiati D, Rexiati M. FTO-stabilized miR-139-5p targets ZNF217 to suppress prostate cancer cell malignancies by 92 inactivating the PI3K/Akt/mTOR signal pathway. Arch Biochem Biophys 2023; 741: 109604 [PMID: 37080415 DOI: 10.1016/j.abb.2023.109604]
- Lu S, Lu T, Zhang J, Gan L, Wu X, Han D, Zhang K, Xu C, Liu S, Qin W, Yang F, Wen W. CD248 promotes migration and metastasis of 93 osteosarcoma through ITGB1-mediated FAK-paxillin pathway activation. BMC Cancer 2023; 23: 290 [PMID: 36997926 DOI: 10.1186/s12885-023-10731-7
- Ku SC, Liu HL, Su CY, Yeh IJ, Yen MC, Anuraga G, Ta HDK, Chiao CC, Xuan DTM, Prayugo FB, Wang WJ, Wang CY. Comprehensive 94 analysis of prognostic significance of cadherin (CDH) gene family in breast cancer. Aging (Albany NY) 2022; 14: 8498-8567 [PMID: 36315446 DOI: 10.18632/aging.204357]
- 95 Pooladanda V, Thatikonda S, Priya Muvvala S, Godugu C. Acute respiratory distress syndrome enhances tumor metastasis into lungs: Role of BRD4 in the tumor microenvironment. Int Immunopharmacol 2023; 115: 109701 [PMID: 36641892 DOI: 10.1016/j.intimp.2023.109701]
- Sousa LG, McGrail DJ, Li K, Marques-Piubelli ML, Gonzalez C, Dai H, Ferri-Borgogno S, Godoy M, Burks J, Lin SY, Bell D, Ferrarotto R. 96 Spontaneous tumor regression following COVID-19 vaccination. J Immunother Cancer 2022; 10 [PMID: 35241495 DOI: 10.1136/jitc-2021-004371]
- He C, Hua X, Sun S, Li S, Wang J, Huang X. Integrated Bioinformatic Analysis of SARS-CoV-2 Infection Related Genes ACE2, BSG and 97 TMPRSS2 in Aerodigestive Cancers. J Inflamm Res 2021; 14: 791-802 [PMID: 33732005 DOI: 10.2147/JIR.S300127]
- Tong J, Jiang W, Zhang X, Wang R, Qiao T, Song Y, Gao D, Yu X, Lv Z, Li D. CCL22 and CCL26 are potential biomarkers for predicting 98 distant metastasis in thyroid carcinoma. J Int Med Res 2022; 50: 3000605221139555 [PMID: 36495170 DOI: 10.1177/03000605221139555]
- Wang X, Zhang W, Guo Y, Zhang Y, Bai X, Xie Y. Identification of critical prognosis signature associated with lymph node metastasis of 99 stomach adenocarcinomas. World J Surg Oncol 2023; 21: 61 [PMID: 36823639 DOI: 10.1186/s12957-023-02940-y]



- Fang S, Cheng X, Shen T, Dong J, Li Y, Li Z, Tian L, Zhang Y, Pan X, Yin Z, Yang Z. CXCL8 Up-Regulated LSECtin through AKT Signal 100 and Correlates with the Immune Microenvironment Modulation in Colon Cancer. Cancers (Basel) 2022; 14 [PMID: 36358719 DOI: 10.3390/cancers14215300]
- Koutsougianni F, Alexopoulou D, Uvez A, Lamprianidou A, Sereti E, Tsimplouli C, Ilkay Armutak E, Dimas K. P90 ribosomal S6 kinases: A 101 bona fide target for novel targeted anticancer therapies? Biochem Pharmacol 2023; 210: 115488 [PMID: 36889445 DOI: 10.1016/j.bcp.2023.115488]



WJC0

World Journal of Woria journal Clinical Oncology

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Clin Oncol 2023 October 24; 14(10): 440-444

DOI: 10.5306/wico.v14.i10.440

ISSN 2218-4333 (online)

CASE REPORT

Splenic lymphangioma masquerading as splenic abscess managed by laparoscopic splenectomy: A case report

Santosh Thorat, Febin Mohammed Shaji

Specialty type: Oncology

Provenance and peer review: Unsolicited article; Externally peer

reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): 0 Grade C (Good): C, C, C Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Gad EH, Egypt; Luo W, China; Tenreiro N, Portugal

Received: May 26, 2023 Peer-review started: May 26, 2023 First decision: July 6, 2023 Revised: July 19, 2023 Accepted: September 19, 2023 Article in press: September 19, 2023 Published online: October 24, 2023



Santosh Thorat, Febin Mohammed Shaji, Department of General Surgery, Pimpri Chinchwad Municipal Corporation's Postgraduate Institute and Yashwantrao Chavan Memorial Hospital, Pune 411018, Maharashtra, India

Corresponding author: Febin Mohammed Shaji, MBBS, Surgeon, Department of General Surgery, Pimpri Chinchwad Municipal Corporation's Postgraduate Institute and Yashwantrao Chavan Memorial Hospital, Sant Tukaram Nagar, Pimpri, Pune 411018, Maharashtra, India. febinmshaji@gmail.com

Abstract

BACKGROUND

Primary benign splenic tumours are unique and account for < 0.007% of all tumours identified during surgery and autopsy. Splenic lymphangiomas are rarely seen in adults. Splenic lymphangiomas may be asymptomatic, or may present with upper left abdominal pain, splenomegaly, hypersplenism, or splenic rupture with haemorrhagic shock. The clinical and radiological features of these lesions are not specific. This case report serves to remind the clinician to consider the rare but important differential diagnosis of splenic lymphangioma while treating splenic lesions.

CASE SUMMARY

We report a case of splenic lymphangioma in a 22-year-old woman who presented with left upper quadrant abdominal pain for three months. Initial investigations were unremarkable; however, computed tomography later revealed multiple splenic micro-abscesses. The patient underwent laparoscopic splenectomy, and histopathological examination revealed splenic lymphangioma. The patient was discharged on postoperative day three. One month after surgery, the abdominal pain resolved completely, with no new complaints. Splenic lymphangiomas present clinically as splenomegaly or left upper quadrant abdominal pain; prompt intervention is necessary for avoiding complications.

CONCLUSION

This case report concludes that splenic lymphangiomas should be considered in the differential diagnosis of splenomegaly or left upper quadrant pain, even in adults, because they are amenable to curative treatment. Delays in surgical intervention may lead to severe complications, such as infection, rupture, and hemorrhage. Such lesions can be safely managed with laparoscopy, involving less postoperative pain and early patient discharge with excellent cosmetic outcomes.



Key Words: Spleen; Lymphangioma; Oncology; Rare; Laparoscopic splenectomy; Hamartomatous process; Case report

©The Author(s) 2023. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: We present the rare case report of splenic lymphangioma in an adult female. This is a very rare entity with only around 200 cases reported between 1970 to 2017. Isolated splenic lymphangioma is very rare and should be considered in the differential diagnosis of splenomegaly, for early intervention and prevention of potential complications.

Citation: Thorat S, Shaji FM. Splenic lymphangioma masquerading as splenic abscess managed by laparoscopic splenectomy: A case report. World J Clin Oncol 2023; 14(10): 440-444 URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/2218-4333/full/v14/i10/440.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.5306/wjco.v14.i10.440

INTRODUCTION

Lymphangiomas are benign congenital malformations of the lymphatic vessels, commonly localised to the head, neck, and axillary regions. Intra-abdominal localisation is rare and occurs preferentially in the mesentery. Splenic lymphangiomas occur mainly in children and rarely in adults. Between 1939 and 2017, only 209 cases of splenic lymphangiomas in adults have been reported in the literature^[1]. The rarity of lymphangiomas and their uncommon localisation pose a challenge for clinicians in making accurate preoperative diagnosis.

CASE PRESENTATION

Chief complaints

Complaints of intermittent left upper quadrant abdominal pain and fever for the three months.

History of present illness

Complaints of intermittent left upper quadrant abdominal pain and fever for the past three months, for which she had consulted multiple medical practitioners with no relief from her agony.

History of past illness

No history of any significant illness in the past.

Personal and family history

No significant personal or family history.

Physical examination

Physical examination results were unremarkable, except for mild tenderness on deep palpation in the left upper abdomen.

Laboratory examinations

Initial investigations, including blood tests, were unremarkable, except for a slight elevated white blood cell count.

The patient was investigated for possible sources of infection; blood cultures, urine cultures, sputum cultures were performed. Additionally, an infection panel screening was performed, and the result was negative. Cultures were also negative for the presence of any infection.

Imaging examinations

Abdominal ultrasonography revealed multiple splenic micro-abscesses. Further workup with contrast-enhanced computed tomography of the abdomen revealed splenomegaly and multiple hypodense lesions in the splenic parenchyma (the largest measuring 15 mm × 15 mm), suggestive of multiple splenic abscesses/cysts (Figure 1). The splenic vein and distal Superior Mesenteric Artery were dilated, indicating portal hypertension. Other findings included a right-sided hemorrhagic ovarian cyst. Upper gastrointestinal endoscopy was performed for portal hypertension, which showed mild gastritis and a Hill's grade 1 hiatal hernia.



DOI: 10.5306/wjco.v14.i10.440 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2023.

Figure 1 Contrast-enhanced computed tomography film showing splenic cyst.

FINAL DIAGNOSIS

Splenic lymphangioma.

TREATMENT

Laparoscopic splenectomy.

OUTCOME AND FOLLOW-UP

The patient was admitted to our hospital and prepared for laparoscopic splenectomy (Figure 2). She was started on intravenous third generation cephalosporins and metronidazole to provide aerobic and anaerobic coverage, respectively, and administered vaccinations (including meningococcal, pneumococcal, and H. Influenza vaccines) 14 d before the surgery.

The patient underwent laparoscopic splenectomy. She was placed in the supine position, and the surgeon was positioned at the right lower side.

The spleen was removed using a Pfannenstiel incision, which was closed cosmetically with subcuticular sutures.

The total operative time was 160 min, with an estimated blood loss of 110 mL. Drains were placed at the postoperative site because the spleen formed adhesions with the pancreas. The drains were kept in place to check for any leakage, and they were removed on postoperative day (POD) two. The postoperative period was uneventful, and the patient was discharged on POD three.

The splenectomy specimen was sent for histopathological examination (Figure 3A). The spleen weighed 247 g. Histological examination findings revealed lymphangioma of the spleen, with areas of congestive splenomegaly (Figure 3B).

Postoperatively, all precautions were taken to prevent hospital acquired infections. The patient was advised to immediately present to the hospital in case fever develops after hospital discharge. One month after surgery, the abdominal pain resolved completely, with no new complaints.

DISCUSSION

Splenic lymphangioma is an uncommon malformation of the lymphatics of spleen mainly seen in children and rarely in





DOI: 10.5306/wjco.v14.i10.440 **Copyright** ©The Author(s) 2023.

Figure 2 Laparoscopic splenectomy. A: Port placement for laparoscopic splenectomy; B: Intraoperative view of the splenic artery ligated with a haemoclip at the upper border of the pancreas; C: Intraoperative view of the spleen.

adults. Although its aetiology is unclear, it is widely regarded as a hamartomatous change rather than a neoplasm[2]. Histologically, splenic lymphangiomas are characterised by cystic spaces lined by attenuated endothelial cells[3]. This condition may present involving only the spleen. However, in most cases, it is part of a systemic involvement of the lymphatic channels affecting multiple organs (systemic lymphangiomatosis)[4]. Most lesions are detected in imaging studies incidentally, whereas larger lesions can cause compression symptoms due to pressure on adjacent organs.

CONCLUSION

This case report concludes that in patients presenting with splenomegaly and left upper abdominal pain, splenic lymphangioma should be considered as an important differential diagnosis. Missed diagnosis and delayed treatment can lead to serious complications such as rupture and hemorrhage[5]. Such lesions can be safely managed with laparoscopy, involving less postoperative pain and early patient discharge with excellent cosmetic outcomes.

Raishideng® WJCO | https://www.wjgnet.com



DOI: 10.5306/wjco.v14.i10.440 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2023.

Figure 3 Splenectomy specimen and histopathological slide. A: Splenectomy specimen; B: Histopathological slide showing multiple cystic spaces filled with eosinophilic proteinaceous material.

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Thorat S performed the surgery and was the chief consultant surgeon; Shaji FM assisted the case and compiled the information and created the manuscript.

Informed consent statement: The study participant, provided informed written consent prior to study enrollment.

Conflict-of-interest statement: No conflicts of interest declared.

CARE Checklist (2016) statement: The authors have read the CARE Checklist (2016), and the manuscript was prepared and revised according to the CARE Checklist (2016).

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: India

ORCID number: Santosh Thorat 0009-0004-4801-4847; Febin Mohammed Shaji 0009-0008-2802-0384.

S-Editor: Fan JR L-Editor: A P-Editor: Zhang XD

REFERENCES

- Duvvada S, Senapati D, Challa SR, Kalluri T. Cystic lymphangioma of spleen in adults. BMJ Case Rep 2017; 2017 [PMID: 28122799 DOI: 1 10.1136/bcr-2016-216267
- Jindal R, Sullivan R, Rodda B, Arun D, Hamady M, Cheshire NJ. Splenic malformation in a patient with Klippel-Trenaunay syndrome: a case 2 report. J Vasc Surg 2006; 43: 848-850 [PMID: 16616249 DOI: 10.1016/j.jvs.2005.11.059]
- Perez A, Perez MEC, Yuga AC, Viray BAG. Splenic lymphangioma in adulthood: A case report. Int J Surg Case Rep 2020; 67: 250-253 3 [PMID: 32086147 DOI: 10.1016/j.ijscr.2020.01.061]
- Chang WC, Liou CH, Kao HW, Hsu CC, Chen CY, Yu CY. Solitary lymphangioma of the spleen: dynamic MR findings with pathological 4 correlation. Br J Radiol 2007; 80: e4-e6 [PMID: 17267469 DOI: 10.1259/bjr/93530580]
- 5 Avigad S, Jaffe R, Frand M, Izhak Y, Rotem Y. Lymphangiomatosis with splenic involvement. JAMA 1976; 236: 2315-2317 [PMID: 989835]





Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc 7041 Koll Center Parkway, Suite 160, Pleasanton, CA 94566, USA Telephone: +1-925-3991568 E-mail: bpgoffice@wjgnet.com Help Desk: https://www.f6publishing.com/helpdesk https://www.wjgnet.com

